CHARLES UNIVERSITY

FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

Institute of Political Studies

Department of International Relations

Master's Thesis

2024 Mariia Povna

CHARLES UNIVERSITY

FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

Institute of Political Studies

Department of International Relations



India and China in the world economic governance: the case of the WTO

Thesis Author: Mariia Povna| N° 39437416

Study Program: International Relations (MAIN)

Supervisor: doc. PhDr. Jan Karlas, M.A., Ph.D.

Year of Defense: 2024

Declaration			
. I hereby declare that I have compiled this thesis using the listed literature and resources only.			
. I hereby declare that my thesis has not been used to gain any other academic title.			
3. I fully agree to my work being used	for study and scient	ific purposes.	
In Prague on 26 th of April			Mariia Povna

References

POVNA, Mariia. India and China in the world economic governance: the case of the WTO. Prague,

2024. 90 pages. Master's thesis (Mgr.). Charles University, Faculty of Social Sciences, Institute

of Political Studies, Department of International Relations. Supervisor doc. PhDr. Jan Karlas,

M.A., Ph.D.

Length of the Thesis: 249 662 characters (incl. spaces)

ABSTRACT

One of the pivotal factors shaping the dynamics of contemporary international relations is the emergence of the "rising Asian giants" India and China onto the global political stage. Their rapid and sustained economic growth enables these developing countries to systematically enhance their influence in the international arena by pursuing proactive foreign policies, both regionally and globally. The thesis investigates the roles of India and China in global economic governance, focusing on their participation in the WTO. It examines how the behavior of these emerging countries changed during the ministerial conference of the protracted Doha Round over time. The preferences of these new trade influencers in multilateral negotiations are analyzed as well as the drivers laid behind those preferences. The findings suggest that major developing countries aim to maintain their domestic policy autonomy considering international norms and rules, seeking to maximize benefits from their engagement with the international order like other past and present states.

Keywords

Doha Round, domestic players, emerging economies, global governance, preferences, recognition, redistribution, developing countries, two-level game, the WTO.

Klíčová slova

Kolo z Dohá, domácí hráči, rozvíjející se ekonomiky, globální správa, preference, uznání, přerozdělování, rozvojové země, dvouúrovňová hra, WTO.

Title

India and China in the world economic governance: the case of the WTO

Název práce

Indie a Čína ve světovém ekonomickém řízení: případ WTO

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost, I would like to dedicate this thesis to my late grandmother, Sofia. She was my biggest believer, always emphasizing the importance of education as the key to discovering the world and unlocking a future filled with endless possibilities. Her unwavering faith in me has been a guiding light, and I am forever grateful for her love and motivation.

I extend my heartfelt appreciation and special note of gratefulness to my mother, Stella. Her unconditional love, and constant encouragement have been my rock throughout this challenging period and her tireless efforts to uplift and inspire me have been instrumental in my success. I am profoundly grateful for her presence in my life, and I am honored to have such an incredible source of strength and support.

I am deeply grateful to my supervisor Doc. PhD. Jan Karlas, M.A., Ph.D. His interest and active involvement in my work during the writing process have been invaluable. His guidance and insightful recommendations have significantly enhanced the quality of this thesis, and I am grateful for his mentorship.

Likewise, I am thankful to all the professors from Charles University I had the honor to meet during the two academic years of the master's program for their vast experience and great contribution to my knowledge and development.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	1
INTRODUCTION	2
CHAPTER 1	7
1.1. WTO and the transformation of global economic governance	7
1.2. The Rise of China in the paradigm of globalization	14
1.3. India as one of the new centers of global influence	21
CHAPTER 2	26
2.1. Liberalism and Putnam's two-level games approach	27
2.2 Constructivism and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribu	ıtion and
recognition	31
2.3. Method	36
CHAPTER 3	39
3.1. China's preferences	40
3.2. Domestic economic interests	43
3.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and recognition	53
CHAPTER 4	64
4.1. India's preferences	64
4.2. Domestic economic interests	67
4.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and recognition	77
CONCLUSION	87
REFERENCES	92
MASTER'S THESIS PROJECT	120

INTRODUCTION

The world order, as a system of specific ideas and rules governing international politics, is undergoing constant structural transformations. New players are emerging on the global stage, asserting their interests more forcefully and seeking more prominent roles in international affairs. The growing disagreements between these emerging powers and developed countries represent a significant challenge that demands a reassessment of existing rules and norms governing the global economic system. To comprehend the potential changes resulting from shifts in global power dynamics, it is imperative to analyze the true aspirations of these new "rising powers." On one hand, if their primary aim is to gain recognition and redistribute influence both within and beyond international organizations, then these organizations themselves must balance the interests of established and emerging powers (Nel, 2010). On the other hand, rising powers are interested in the decisions made by international economic organizations and advocate for substantial reforms to these institutions. The extent of their engagement and influence hinges on the economic issues and regulatory areas impacted by these decisions.

The WTO example vividly illustrates the evolving global order and the clash of diverse approaches to global economic governance. The sustained economic growth of India and China has empowered them to openly declare their ambitions within the international trade organization. These prominent new players have challenged the unipolar world order by demanding recognition of developing countries as full-fledged partners in global decision-making. The protracted Doha trade negotiations highlight the WTO Round's inability to reconcile the development objectives of developing countries while also accommodating the interests of developed nations.

The relevance of this thesis is defined by the dynamic evolution of a multipolar world, where global governance institutions encounter substantial challenges due to rapid transformations in the world economy, socio-political landscape, and cultural life of nations. The aim of the thesis is to explore the role, preferences, interests, and foreign economic strategy of emerging countries (India and China) in the context of the Doha Round to understand the dynamics of global economic governance. To accomplish this goal, this study seeks to investigate the following research questions: RQ1. What were the trade policy preferences of a) India and b) China in Doha Round? RQ2. What explains the preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round?

The theoretical foundation of this thesis draws upon Putnam's two-level games approach, Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition, and key principles from hypotheses: (H1) The preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players and (H2) a) India's and b) China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by their concerns of redistribution and recognition. The chronological framework of the study is defined by the research objective and covers the time period (2001-2021) of the Doha Round trade negotiations. In terms of methodology, based on the contributions of theoretical scholars like Bennett, Colin (2007); George & Bennett (2005); Gerring (2004); Odell (2001); and Yin (2003), we selected the case study method as our research approach because of its inherent effectiveness in conducting thorough empirical examinations of specific events. Our data mostly relies on 1) WTO regulatory documents; 2) official websites of government agencies in India and China and media coverage of the Doha Round's current status; 3) statistical databases; and 4) secondary sources.

The dissertation's scientific contribution lies in identifying the preferences, negotiation strategies and behavioral patterns of emerging countries such as India and China within the international negotiations of the Doha Round. The most significant outcomes obtained by the dissertation author include, first and foremost examination of the negotiation period of the Doha Round spanning from 2001 to 2021, with a focus on the pivotal roles played by India and China, the two largest Asian nations. Analysis of India's and China's emerging roles in global economic governance through their participation in the WTO, employing a flexible case-study format that began with broad question and gradually narrowing the focus as the research progressed. Investigation into the preferences and decision-making processes of the "emerging Asian giants" (India and China) in the context of the Doha Round, which are crucial for understanding the evolving dynamics of global economic governance and the impact of major developing economies on the international trade environment. Explanation of India's and China's preferences using Putnam's theory of two-level games, which underscores the economic interests of internal stakeholders, and Nel's constructivist approach, which highlights the concerns of rising countries regarding recognition and redistribution. This unique analytical framework provides deeper insights into the foundations of emerging countries' preferences and decision-making processes during the Doha negotiations. The empirical data gathered in this master thesis contributes significantly to enhancing the practical relevance of research on India's and China's roles in international relations, particularly within the context of developing countries.

The structure of our study corresponds to the research aim and comprises an introduction, four chapters, conclusion, and references. The introduction of the thesis justifies the relevance of the presented research, defines the objective and research questions, formulates hypotheses, discusses the theoretical and methodological foundations of the work, reviews literature dedicated to the emergence of emerging powers and their impact on the international economic and political order, and outlines the results obtained by the author and their scientific novelty. The first chapter presents the main subjects of the current research, namely the major developing countries - India, China, and the WTO. The first section examines the WTO as an international organization established for the purpose of global economic governance, within which countries with emerging markets are increasingly involved in developing all strategic decisions. The subsequent analysis delves into the rise of Asian giants and discusses their role in transforming the international trade system.

In the second chapter, the directions for future empirical research are outlined. The theoretical basis of this thesis includes the theories of liberalism and constructivism, the postulates of which are applicable to understanding the actions and policies of the studied states. Drawing on Putman approach of two-level games and Nel's perspective on redistribution and recognition, the empirical part of the research (chapters 3 and 4) systematically elucidates the logic behind China's and India's preferences in key areas of Doha Round negotiations: agriculture, NAMA, services, and intellectual property. The hypotheses H1a/b, H2a/b are tested in specific cases of China and India, leading to the derivation of conclusions from the analysis. In the summary of our master thesis, the research findings are concisely presented to align with the stated objectives, culminating in key conclusions.

During our research, scholarly works by renowned economists and analysts like Barnett and Duvall (2005); Finnemore & Sikkink (1998); Frieden (1999); Hiscox (2009); Keohane (1984); Keohane & Nye (1987); Lake (2009); Moravcsik (1997); Nel (2010); Parizek (2019); Putnam (1988); Waltz (1979), Wendt (1992); and Zartman (2008) were examined, which focused on studying fundamental aspects of global economic development and international trade. For instance, Barnett and Duvall (2005) argue that ongoing changes in global economic governance institutions reflect underlying shifts in the distribution of economic power among states. Scholars emphasize that international institutions are often established by major powers to promote or safeguard their interests and advantageous positions. Lake (2009) stresses that states benefiting

from trade liberalization engage in rigorous negotiations to access the markets of industrialized countries, demonstrating a willingness to take risks to maximize their influence. Parizek (2019) points out that in international cooperation, states pursue economic gain while also expressing concerns about fairness, redistribution, and recognition. Moravcsik (1997) suggests that states' preferences are instrumental in shaping their behavior, driven by efforts to achieve justice and influenced by economic interdependence among domestic actors and global resource allocation. Therefore, what states want is a determining factor in what they do.

In testing our hypotheses, we rely extensively on Putnam's two-level games approach and liberal tenets and Nel's perspective concerning recognition and redistribution with a constructivist focus. Putnam conceptualizes the politics of many international negotiations as a two-level game: during negotiations, state representatives must balance the interests of their counterparts at the international tier (Level I) with the concerns and demands of their constituents, including the bureaucracy, interest groups, and media, at the domestic tier (Level II). This suggests that foreign policy mirrors the preferences of internal stakeholders. Putnam argues that international agreements will only be successfully negotiated if they yield domestic benefits (Putnam, 1988). Philip Nel explores the root causes for state behavior, their objectives, concerns regarding uneven wealth distribution, and the pursuit of global recognition, which states can attain through institutions purposefully established by society (Nel, 2010). The author explains that the redistribution of relative advantage (power, prestige, and wealth) alongside recognition are intertwined and reflect the state's increasing confidence in advancing its agendas on the global stage.

Literature on the "rising powers" of India and China provides valuable insights into their rapid economic ascent and their stance towards the existing international economic order (Hopewell, 2014, p. 3). Michalopoulos (2014) points out that the international community failed to seize an opportunity to consolidate ongoing liberalisation during the ten-year Doha Round negotiations. China and India emerged as key players in the WTO, positioning themselves as new analogues to "old powers." Grinin (2015) analyses the development models of India and China, factors driving their development, limitations of developing country models, and forecasts their prospects in the 21st century. Scholarly works overviewing the economic development of India and China have proven highly useful (Boden, 2012; Cooper and Schwanen, 2009; Emmott, 2008; Hung, 2009; Jacques, 2009; Ikenberry, 2008; Kahler, 2013; Panagariya, 2008; Ray & Saha, 2008).

Researchers highlight that the economic success of India and China has raised questions about potential shifts in global governance.

Examining China's tenure in the WTO, scholars like Gao (2015), Hilpert (2014), and Lim & Wang (2009) portray China as a "constructive member, pursuing its interests" (Lim & Wang 2009, p.1310). During the Doha Round negotiations, researchers such as Hopewell (2014), Shambaugh (2013), and Xiaotong & Keith (2017) highlight China's transition from a passive observer to an active participant and advocate of its own ideas. Assessing China's ascent as a major global economic power, scholars like Dickson (2003), He (2016), and Jefferson (2017) emphasize domestic factors and players that shape China's behavior and outcomes in WTO negotiations. Meanwhile, in various scholarly works, India is characterized as a committed advocate for developing country issues (Conceicao-Heldt 2013; Conceicao-Heldt 2013a; Narlikar 2006; Ray & Saha 2008; Sharma & Bhogal 2017; Srinivasan 2006). Amrita Narlikar (2006) notes India's increasing influence in employing "strict reciprocity strategies" and advancing the concept of a "veto player." Conceição-Heldt (2013) elucidates India's active and assertive stance in the WTO, exploring the origins of internal preferences and defining India's trade policy inclinations during the Doha Round negotiations. According to several researchers (Acharya 2014; Conceicao-Heldt 2013; Mansfield et al. 2007; Mishra & Miklian, 2016; Narlikar 2008; Narlikar 2013; Rodrigues-Vieira 2021; Sahni, 2007), India's trade policy preferences mirror the demands of influential interest groups at the national level.

Hopewell's works hold significant relevance for thesis preparation. Using the WTO as a focal point, she investigates substantial differences in the power dynamics of major developing economies and their behavior within the global trading system (Hopewell 2014). Through detailed analysis, Hopewell explores the preferences and negotiation strategies employed by emerging nations during ministerial conferences of the Doha Round, highlighting the reasons behind India and China's ascension as key players in global economic governance. In her scholarly articles (Hopewell 2014; Hopewell 2019; Hopewell 2021), she emphasizes that rising powers, despite professing solidarity and cooperation with the Third World, prioritize their own interests, sometimes at the expense of other developing nations. Ultimately, this body of literature, centered on the world's major trading participants, offers substantial groundwork for reflection and in-depth examination of the evolving roles of China and India in global economic governance.

CHAPTER 1

THE RISING POWERS INDIA AND CHINA AND THE WTO

In the early 21st century, a notable shift has occurred in the global economy and international relations, marked by the growing impact of specific nations often referred to as emerging markets or rising powers. These rising powers are distinguished by their substantial economic potential and active involvement in global affairs. The economies of emerging market countries exhibit consistent growth in economic metrics, expanding infrastructure, and dynamic socio-political initiatives (Vercueil, 2016). Given the increasing significance of emerging countries, not solely in the economic but also in the political sphere, it becomes crucial to understand their behavioral model and the associated consequences for international institutions regulating the global economy.

For more than half a century, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the World Bank (WB), and the World Trade Organization (WTO) have been the main platforms for international negotiations on economic, financial, and trade regulation, where the United States and other industrially developed countries dominated (Hopewell, 2014, p.2). However, the economic success of India and China, along with nuclear capabilities, provided them a foundation to openly assert their ambitions on the global stage. These "Great Powers" challenged the unipolar world, insisting on the acknowledgment of developing nations as equal partners in global decision-making. Our research is centered on examining the role of emerging powers, such as India and China, in global economic governance, with a focus on their engagement in the WTO. The first chapter considers the WTO as a universal institution overseeing global trade in the context of the evolving structure of the world order. Subsequently, drawing from the WTO case, we discuss the rise of these Asian giants and their impact on transforming the international trade system.

1.1.WTO and the transformation of global economic governance

These changes trigger the modernization and adaptation of former models of international relations, as many of them struggle to keep up with the pace of development, breaking down and making room for innovative systemic solutions. Analysts offer diverse perspectives on the world order, portraying it as a unipolar system with the United States as the sole superpower (Huntington, 1999), an economically multipolar structure where states compete for global dominance (Zoellick,

2010), a G-zero world lacking a defined leader (Bremmer; Roubini, 2011), or a Multiplex world, implying a complex configuration of actors and ideas (Acharya, 2020). Despite the ongoing debate about the contemporary global governance system, it is worth acknowledging that Western centrality is fading into the past, and multipolarity is taking its place. (Wade, 2011).

The example of the WTO best reflects the evolving world order and the clash of different approaches to global economic governance, encompassing the establishment of rules and management at the international level across various economic domains such as finance, trade, and economic development. The establishment of the WTO in 1995 marked a significant milestone in the realm of global trade governance. Its primary objectives are the promotion of international trade liberalization and the regulation of trade and diplomatic relations among its member states. Currently, the WTO boasts a membership comprising 164 countries, collectively representing a staggering 98% of global trade and the world GDP (WTO 2021a). The essence of WTO membership revolves around the cultivation of a non-discriminatory trading system, where each member nation is accorded to assurance of equitable and consistent treatment for its exports in the markets of other member countries. In return, every country pledges to extend the same treatment to imports within its domestic market, thus fostering a reciprocal commitment to open trade. Initially, participating nations reached a consensus on the agenda for the forthcoming round. Subsequently, the highest authority within the WTO, the Ministerial Conference, assumes the pivotal role of authorizing the commencement of the round. Following this mandate, negotiations commence across all items stipulated on the agenda. Importantly, the WTO adheres to the "package principle," signifying that a round remains unfinished until resolutions are achieved on all agenda items.

Until recently, the decision-making process in multilateral negotiations was frequently controlled by developed countries, owing to their economic strength and administrative capabilities. For instance, in the decision-making regarding the so-called "Singapore issues" introduced in the context of the Doha Round, developed countries held primary interest. Their interests were aligned with further liberalization of trade in services and the reinforcement of intellectual property rights protection. On the other hand, developing countries aimed to address more immediate concerns, including agricultural liberalization, labor migration, and the swift implementation of various WTO agreements. Despite WTO regulations allowing concessions for developing nations, such as an extended transitional period and the removal of non-tariff

restrictions on exports, initiatives from developing countries were often blocked or disregarded by developed countries (Keating, 2015).

However, during the Doha Round, initiated in 2001, which aimed to continue the process of reform and advance trade liberalization with a special focus on the development needs of developing and least developed countries, a substantial shift in power dynamics within the WTO occurred (WTO, 2001a). The objective of this round of multilateral trade negotiations was to regulate the trade relations among WTO member countries. Developing countries view one of the key tasks of the round as reducing support and protective measures for agriculture in developed countries. Conversely, developed countries sought to improve access to the markets of goods and services of developing countries, primarily the most developed among them China, Brazil, India. Taken together, all these conditions were meant to provide equal competitive opportunities for all WTO member countries. During the complex negotiations at the fifth Ministerial Conference in Cancun (Mexico, 2003), fundamental disagreements between developed and developing countries were outlined on issues related to agriculture, access to non-agricultural markets (NAMA), "Singapore issues," and provisions for simplifying trade procedures (WTO, 2003).

The coalition of developing countries, G-20, led by Brazil, India, and China took a firm stance by rejecting further reductions in tariff rates for industrial goods unless reciprocal concessions were made by the U.S. and the EU in agriculture (Conceição-Heldt 2013). This move asserted the influence of developing countries. Unfortunately, the negotiations fell through. Cancun illustrated that preserving the multilateral trade system, reviving the Doha Round negotiations, and achieving its ultimate objectives would require substantial compromises from the leading players in global trade – the U.S., EU, and Japan – especially in sensitive areas, primarily supporting the agricultural sector. However, over the 20 years span of Doha (2001-2021), significant progress has not been achieved not only in resolving the round's package agreements but also in the broader spectrum of trade liberalization measures.

Assessing the Doha Round, it is crucial to highlight the enhanced role of developing countries in the process of global governance. In the Ministerial Declaration of 2001, it is noted that the majority of WTO member countries belong to the group of developing states, and their interests should be "at the heart" of the work program of the Development Round (WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1). Key priorities for these countries include securing free access for their goods to developed markets, reducing cotton subsidies, and obtaining exemptions from

commitments on trade in services, which other countries might consider undertaking as a result of the ongoing round of negotiations (Keating, 2015).

To balance the imperatives of trade liberalization with the unique needs of developing countries, the international trade system introduced *Special and Differential Treatment (SDT)*. The Doha Declaration explicitly "confirmed that provisions for special and differential treatment are an integral part of the WTO agreements" (WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1, para. 44). The primary objective of SDT is to assist each developing country in achieving meaningful integration into the global economy. According to SDT, developing countries have longer transition periods when fulfilling trade liberalization commitments to achieve their development goals. Industrially developed countries can offer financial assistance to developing nations and provide them with preferential access to their own markets (WTO, 2023).

Despite significant concessions from developed countries, numerous disagreements persist on key negotiation issues. Throughout the Doha Round, India, acting as the coordinator of the G-20 and G-33 coalitions, advocated for a reduction in agricultural subsidies by developed nations and proposed the establishment of a "Special Safeguard Mechanism" (SSM) for developing countries. The rationale was that agricultural trade is crucial for ensuring the food security of developing nations (Conceição-Heldt, 2013). China, with its large population and low incomes, echoed the concerns of developing countries about internal food security. The contradiction between the positions of India and China and that of the U.S. proved insurmountable, leading to the failure of the Cancun conference. Although an agreement was reached in Hong Kong (2005) to completely eliminate all forms of export subsidies for agricultural products by the end of 2013 (WT/MIN(05)/DEC), this decision was not implemented, and agricultural issues remained a significant stumbling block in subsequent ministerial conferences of the Doha Round.

Access to non-agricultural markets also became a significant hurdle in the Development Round negotiations. Developed nations were interested in opening the markets of developing countries to their goods. In response, developing countries presented counter-requirements. Discussions on NAMA within the Doha Round centered on disputes over the application of formulas for reducing tariffs on industrial or raw materials. Developing countries linked the reduction of industrial tariffs to the simultaneous reduction of agricultural tariffs and subsidies (WT/MIN(05)/DEC). Concerning services, developing countries perceived this sector as underdeveloped, making liberalization less attractive. Consequently, developing nations were

willing to broaden access for foreign companies to their service markets, but only in exchange for a substantial reduction in agricultural subsidies by developed countries (McGuire, 2002). The Hong Kong Ministerial Declaration (2005) exempted developing countries from any commitments to liberalize the services sector (Sharma & Bhogal, 2017).

Through the formation of coalitions addressing critical issues, developing countries attract increased attention for themselves and their challenges, gaining the opportunity to assert their interests more forcefully. India, alongside South Africa and Brazil, as leaders among developing nations, secured significant victories in the intellectual property and access to medicines (Hopewell, 2014, p.19). The adopted Declaration on the TRIPS agreement and public health eased compulsory license requirements for developing countries. Legislative changes facilitated a simplified import system for generic drugs in the least developed countries lacking sufficient pharmaceutical production capacity (WT/MIN(01)/DEC/2). The proactive approach of developing countries in negotiations extends beyond this. Following the 2008-2009 crisis and the deceleration of economic growth in developed nations, trade conflicts and protectionism increased in their trade policies (Urata, 2009).

Thus, in the global economy, the influence of rising countries has markedly surged, with developed nations swiftly ceding ground. While the world's average economic growth rate was around 3-4%, China achieved an impressive 10% (World Bank, 2022). The increasing economic weight of China and India prompted calls for the acknowledgment of developing countries as full and equal partners in global decision-making. Over subsequent years, the Doha Round negotiation agenda expanded, covering issues related to development, the clarification and supplementation of existing WTO agreements, as well as agriculture, NAMA, trade in services, trade regulation, intellectual property, trade and the environment, trade facilitation, special and differential treatment, dispute settlement, and electronic commerce. During numerous ministerial conferences, India and China demonstrated their ability to resist imbalanced deals and effectively asserted substantial demands on developed countries (Hopewell 2017, p.1392).

One of the notable accomplishments of the Doha Round negotiations was the adoption of the Trade Facilitation Agreement (TFA) during the Ninth Ministerial Conference of WTO member countries in Bali (2013). This agreement was explicitly designed to substantially alleviate non-tariff measures arising from complex customs procedures (WT/MIN (13)/36). The signing of the TFA demonstrated the negotiators' capacity to compromise. At the Tenth Ministerial Conference

in Nairobi (2015), four new decisions were made regarding agriculture: export competition, public stockholding for food security purposes, cotton, and SSM (Ramasamy & Ananth, 2021). The outcomes of the ministerial conferences in Bali and Nairobi granted developing countries exemptions from service commitments, secured duty-free and quota-free access to markets, established preferential rules of origin for goods, and instituted a trading regime for cotton (WT/MIN (13)/36; WT/MIN(15)/DEC).

Despite the partial success of agreed mini-packages at the ministerial conferences in 2013 and 2015, the Doha Round has been mired in a prolonged impasse, failing to achieve its key negotiating objectives. The simultaneous existence of two decision-making principles within the WTO, namely, a single package and consensus (Ansong, 2012), has become extremely problematic due to the increased number of participants and shifting power dynamics. On one hand, achieving consensus is required for the entire package of trade liberalization measures, which is equally important for both developed and developing countries. On the other hand, the attempt to adhere to this principle, given the diversity of interests and the continuously growing number of WTO members, has resulted in protracted negotiations. Concisely, the deadlock of the Doha Round can be attributed to the paradox where countries aim to open the markets of their trading partners while exercising caution in liberalizing their own. Furthermore, the power balance in negotiations underwent a fundamental change. The slowdown in economic growth in Europe and the USA, the weakening of their negotiating power, and the emergence of rising powers like India and China contributed to the absence of an apparent leader in the Doha Round. This lack of leadership made it challenging to give new momentum to the negotiations and actively engage all participants.

The deadlock of the Doha Round has spurred the rise of Regional Trade Agreements (RTAs), where agreements can be reached more swiftly and efficiently than in protracted multilateral negotiations. Participants in the Round acknowledge the necessity of coexistence between regionalism and the multilateral system, referring to existing WTO provisions (WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1, para 29). However, the declaration from the Nairobi conference emphasizes the need to ensure that RTAs remain a complement to the multilateral trading system and not an alternative (WT/MIN(15)/DEC, para 28). WTO classifies all types of mutual preferential trade agreements, economic integration agreements, and customs unions as regional trade agreements. Major players in the global market have focused on creating large regional

economic blocs such as the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP), Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), and the expansion of ASEAN through the Regional Comprehensive Partnership Agreement (RCEP). The key operating principle of RTAs is the most favored nation treatment, implying equal trade conditions for all member countries. RTAs regulate non-tariff restrictions, labor and environmental standards, investment, and intellectual property issues in much greater depth than the WTO norms alone (WTO, 2022).

An essential aspect of regionalization is the growing prevalence of agreements among developing nations. This trend is driven both by the escalating rates of economic growth and trade and the increasing participation of developing countries in Global Value Chains (GVC). The rapidly expanding economies of India and China are actively working to broaden their network of RTAs with individual countries or regional groups to optimize benefits and secure preferences in vital markets. Free trade zones serve as a mechanism for not only expanding trade and investment connections, thereby bolstering economic security, but also for political diplomacy and strategic influence which is extremely important in today's globalized world and in countering competitors. Once they establish a strong foothold in the region, rising powers become increasingly assertive in defending their economic interests at the international level (Sampson,2019; Ramesh, 2014).

Yet, some experts perceive the development of regionalism as a threat to the international trade system. Their concerns are related to the formation of mega-regional alliances, raising doubt about the WTO's effectiveness in regulating many crucial aspects of contemporary economic cooperation (Sulamaa & Widgrén, 2005). Mega Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) challenge the principles of universality and nondiscrimination that underlie the WTO regime. However, in the future, these mega-regions have the potential to fundamentally alter the role of the WTO in managing global trade, as asserted by scholars Stephen & Parízek (2018), and regionalism may emerge as one of the most promising ways to construct a global order in the 21st century (Acharya, 2017). The WTO case illustrates that the confrontation between developed and developing countries profoundly influences the global economic order. The divergence in rules within the international trade organization concerning the preferences of developed and developing countries has resulted in the deadlock of the Doha Round (Woolcock, 2019).

Negotiations were paralyzed along key tracks, namely, developing countries resisted expanding access to their markets for developed nations by reducing import tariffs, while developed countries, in turn, refused to eliminate agricultural subsidies. Owing to rapid economic

growth, emerging powers confidently assert their interests, safeguarding their right to substantial political space crucial for their ongoing development. Given that the WTO doesn't establish new rules, major players in the global market have opted to create RTAs to draft these rules outside its framework. A certain transformation of the WTO is now underway. This prompts an important question, can emerging regional systems integrate into the WTO, or will they result in the fragmentation of global trade? One thing is evident, WTO participants face a complex and lengthy process of engaging in multi-dimensional negotiations. The paramount aspect of this process involves delineating national economic interests and priorities, determining the limits of concessions, and establishing conditions that ensure the economic security of the country.

1.2. The Rise of China in the paradigm of globalization

China, with its rapidly expanding economic potential and export capabilities, remains actively engaged in the processes of globalization. Its sphere of influence stretches beyond neighboring states to encompass strategically important regions of the world. The dynamic rise of China as a global economic and political player has sparked extensive discussions about the phenomenon of "the ascent of the Celestial Empire." The majority of debates center on whether China will emerge as a "revisionist" power challenging the existing system or a power that upholds the "status quo" (Scott & Wilkinson, 2013). According to the perspective of David Shambaugh, a professor of Asian studies, China takes a "moderately revisionist position" and continues to behave as a force that supports the status quo through international organizations (Ly, 2021, p.5; 14). The world economy has evolved into a more complex and interconnected system, where the involvement of the People's Republic of China holds paramount significance, impacting both the nation itself and the global community. Beijing has consistently emphasized that peaceful development represents a strategic choice for China, aligning with its objectives of modernization, prosperity, and enhanced state power. Moreover, this approach is aimed at making a substantial contribution to global civilization (Yang Jiechi, 2011; Yanbin, 2016;).

The economic transformations associated with the policy reforms and openness to foreign trade have been a catalyst for the growth of the national economy, profoundly altering the landscape of the People's Republic of China. The extensive reforms initiated in 1978 were aimed at a gradual shift away from a centrally planned economy. Openness entailed broader access to foreign investments, technologies, and ideas in China, alongside the massive entry of Chinese

goods into global markets. Solving the agrarian problem and industrialization naturally emerged as fundamental tasks, serving as the most necessary prerequisites for societal restructuring. Over 700 million people were able to overcome poverty, and the country achieved a high level of socioeconomic development (The State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2018). By the volume of nominal GDP, China surpassed Italy (2000), France (2002), the United Kingdom (2006), Germany (2007), and Japan (2010) (World Bank, 2022). Following its entry into the WTO, already in 2002, China experienced an impressive average annual GDP growth rate of 10% (World Bank, 2022). GDP per capita increased from \$1,053.1 in 2001 to \$5,614.4 in 2011 and further to \$12,556.3 in 2021, approaching the standards of high-income countries (World Bank, 2022).

At the core of China's economic success is its unique economic governance model, based on attracting investments, export orientation, the utilization of cheap labor, and the creation of special economic zones (Grinin, 2013). China's ascent to the WTO facilitated the attraction of investments, serving as a primary driver for the country's industrial production, predominantly catering to the needs of the "golden billion." In recent years, China has ranked as the world's second-largest recipient of FDI, drawing in around \$333.98 billion in 2021 (World Bank, 2022). Furthermore, China's accession to the WTO opened new horizons, propelling the nation into the position of the world's leading exporter of mass consumer goods like textiles, toys, footwear, and clothing. The scale of this achievement is striking, while in 2001, China exported goods worth \$272.06 billion, by the end of 2021, its exports amounted to \$3.55 trillion (World Bank, 2022). Over the past decade, China has assumed a leading role in global exports of electronics, chemical products, and pharmaceuticals. The primary destinations for these exported goods include the United States, Hong Kong, Japan, South Korea, and Germany (OEC, 2022). Currently, exports contribute up to 80% of the country's foreign exchange earnings (World Bank, 2022). China continues to maintain its status as the world's factory, with the industrial sector accounting for about 39.3% of the GDP. Alongside traditionally developed sectors such as textiles, coal, metallurgy, and machinery, new industries have emerged, including oil extraction and refining, chemical, pharmaceutical, space, and electronic industries (Britannica, 2022). There has also emerged an extensive industry producing copies, counterfeits, and replicas under global brands (OECD, 2016).

It is noteworthy that market reforms almost immediately triggered a reconfiguration of the industrialization process. The development of light, labor-intensive industries, followed by the

expansion of the service sector, led to an increased demand for labor resources. For many years, the availability of cheap and disciplined labor played a crucial role in maintaining the low cost of Chinese goods. Western companies leveraged the country's competitive advantages by establishing production facilities and outsourcing various operations, thereby integrating China into their global value chains (GVC). Over time, China not only became the largest exporter of intermediate goods to the global market but also evolved into a key player in the global GVC (Morrison, 2014).

The pursuit of export support, access to energy and natural resources, technology transfer, and investment protection has driven China's increased involvement in integration processes. Engaging in negotiations and signing free trade agreements (FTAs) are crucial steps for China in implementing its policy of openness to the external world, serving as significant means to expand international exchange and cooperation. Regional Trade Agreements (RTAs) play a vital role in stimulating the liberalization of mutual trade ties between partner countries, contributing to their economic advantages. RTAs promote increased trade volumes, the removal of customs barriers, and the streamlining of cross-border movement procedures for goods between states. Currently, China operates under 16 FTA (WTO, 2022). The most effective integration agreements for China have been those with ASEAN. Within the framework of RTAs, the China-ASEAN agreement imposes zero tariffs on more than 90% of goods from China and ASEAN countries (ASEAN,2004). In 2021, the trade volume of goods between China and ASEAN reached \$878.2 billion, marking a 28.1% increase on an annual basis. Vietnam, Malaysia, and Thailand stand out as the top three largest trading partners of China in ASEAN (Embassy of PRC, 2022).

As China continues to deepen its reforms, enhance external openness, and pursue socioeconomic development, it progressively integrates into the international community and
establishes more intensive connections. Beijing strategically employs FTAs as diplomatic tools to
achieve political goals (Li, 2015). An example of politically motivated agreements includes the
FTA between China and the countries of Southeast Asia (ASEAN) and South Asia (Pakistan), as
well as the mega-regional agreement RCEP. The conclusion of RTAs enables China to strengthen
its geopolitical ambitions around the "Belt and Road Initiative" (2013). The goal of this extensive
project is to foster multilateral and mutually beneficial cooperation among European, Asian, and
African countries, with a focus on financing and building transportation infrastructure (Ferchen,
2016). China aims to become an equal player with nations that play a key role in shaping the new

world order and demonstrate a willingness to take responsibility for the development of global society.

After China's integration into GVCs, there has been a shift from predominance in the export of primary processing goods, raw materials, and materials to the dominance of industrial goods (WTO, 2014a). China is becoming a key trading partner for many countries, both in terms of exports and imports. An increasing number of nations find themselves dependent on the Red Dragon, reflecting China's growing significance as a market. China is increasingly drawn into the processes of globalization. To sustain its position as the "world's factory," the Chinese government introduced an ambitious plan in 2015 for the comprehensive modernization of its industry. This initiative, known as "Made in China 2025," pledges to foster innovation through a blend of market-oriented strategies and state regulations. The primary objectives include boosting the competitiveness of Chinese industries, fostering innovation, and diminishing China's reliance on foreign technologies and overseas investments (Kennedy, 2015). Given the rapid pace of the Chinese economy's development and robust state support for implementing this strategy, it is reasonable to assume that achieving the outlined goals is quite realistic. By 2025, China stands a strong chance of emerging as a leader in advanced technologies.

Despite the rapid economic development of PRC, the country faces internal problems such as an aging population, growing income inequality, corruption, energy resource shortages, environmental pollution, and others. If these issues are not addressed, the successes of China's economic growth will be significantly reduced, and the prospects will not be optimistic. The slowing pace of Chinese economic growth is a major concern for the country. Economic growth has slowed down as previous drivers of economic development are reaching their potential. Moreover, crisis realities also negatively impact China's national economy. Today, the prospects for exports are becoming increasingly uncertain. China's production is no longer characterized by low costs, and the geopolitical situation is exerting pressure on trade with crucial traditional partners, specifically, developed Western economies aiming to decrease their reliance on imports from China. Nevertheless, Beijing retains the opportunity to shift its focus towards alternative drivers of growth, particularly by fostering the development of high technologies and encouraging domestic consumption (Freeman, 2020).

The main external challenge for China is the escalating confrontation with the United States. China is viewed by the United States as an economic partner-competitor and a geopolitical

rival. Therefore, the U.S. regularly takes measures to counter China's economy (WTO, 2010). For instance, Chinese companies have been accused of intellectual property theft, and the Huawei case is one of the most vivid examples of tension in relations with Americans (Shepardson, 2021). Additionally, Washington accuses Beijing of subsidizing its industries to gain a competitive advantage in international markets. The U.S. has imposed tariffs on Chinese goods totaling over \$360 billion, and China responded with tariffs on American goods amounting to over \$110 billion (BBC, 2020). It turns out that close trade and economic ties, along with huge volumes of mutual trade, are no longer a guarantee that disagreements will not escalate into a sharp conflict, where trade disputes become a lever for mutual political pressure.

As the world's largest exporter, PRC had a significant interest in protecting its exports in the international market, which was the primary reason for the country's accession to the WTO. The Doha Round (2001) provided an opportunity for China to shift its preferences from the regional to the global level and strengthen its positions in the world economy. Throughout the conduct of this round, China evolved from a modest, low-profile participant burdened with excessive commitments to a key player in the WTO (He, 2016). China's accession to the WTO underwent a complex negotiation process lasting nearly 15 years. The prolonged nature of the negotiations was attributed to the unique aspects of China's economic transformation, its rapid economic growth, the evolution of GATT into the WTO, and the expansion of its regulatory scope. Upon joining the organization as a developing country, China received certain preferences (WTO, 20001b). As a new WTO member, China remained in the background during the early stages of the Doha Round, as it was unfamiliar with the general procedural rules of negotiations. Moreover, Beijing's restrained behavior might be explained by its dual stance on agriculture, a dominant issue on the Doha Development Agenda (Gao, 2015). Being a populous, low-income country, China shared the concerns of developing nations regarding internal food security and aimed to limit further liberalization in the agricultural sector. Conversely, as a significant exporter of agricultural products, China also advocated for reduced barriers in other developing countries (Lim & Wang, 2009, p.1312).

During the 5th ministerial conference in Cancun (2003), China aligned itself with the developing world, advocating for the protection of millions of farms from the consequences of agricultural liberalization. As part of the G20 coalition, China supported the demand for a reduction in agricultural subsidies by developed countries (Hopewell, 2014). Concerning NAMA,

China aimed for significant reductions in tariff and non-tariff barriers to enhance the competitiveness of its goods in the global market. At the ministerial meeting in Hong Kong (2005), Beijing supported the Swiss formula, considering the interests and needs of developing countries. As a result, the Swiss formula was modified (WT/MIN(05)/DEC, para.14). In services negotiations, China initially took a defensive position. At that time, the service sector was underdeveloped, as Beijing was oriented towards the export of manufacturing goods. However, later on, China shifted its position, agreeing to expand market access and eliminate barriers in various service sectors to strengthen its global economic standing (Lim & Wang, 2009). Presently, the service sector is advancing as swiftly as the industrial sector once did. Prioritizing the protection of intellectual property rights (WT/DS362/R), China aims to enhance its IP framework, foster innovation, and encourage international cooperation in this field. In the Doha Round negotiations, PRC, bolstered by economic strength, aligned itself with developing countries and advocated for the relaxation of patent laws on medical preparations (WTO, 2010). China seeks technological exchange and collaboration with foreign trade partners while endeavoring to protect the legitimate intellectual property rights owned by foreign enterprises in China (The State Council Information Office of the PRC, 2018).

China approached e-commerce development cautiously (Gao 2020), since it faced certain hurdles on the path to digital transformation. The lack of a regulatory framework, insufficient investments, and underdeveloped infrastructure not only in China but also in some countries worldwide are main obstacles to the development of the digital economy. Hence, during the protracted Doha Round negotiations on further e-commerce development, the 164 WTO member states failed to reach a consensus (WT/MIN(17)/23/Rev.1). However, China distinguished itself at the 11th Ministerial Conference in Buenos Aires (2017), emphasizing the need to stimulate cross-border e-commerce in the B2B and B2C formats and proposing the exchange of information and experiences on the procedures for forming electronic trading platforms involved in cross-border transactions (WT/MIN(17)/23/Rev.1).

Regarding environmental protection, China supports developing countries and opposes the consideration of WTO environmental standards. The concerns of developing countries revolve around the potential additional trade barriers that could arise from the implementation of environmental measures. Utilizing a special and differentiated regime, China retains the right to formulate and implement its environmental policies (Permanent mission of PRC to UN, 2007).

Recent trends in Beijing's environmental diplomacy at the regional level indicate a growing affinity with neighboring countries. Collaborating with these nations, such as Japan and South Korea, holds the promise of reaping both environmental and economic advantages (Maizland, 2021).

Tracing China's behavior throughout the Doha Round negotiations, we observe a gradual shift in its approach. China's entry into the WTO as a full-fledged member, coupled with economic growth, solidified its standing in the global market. The 2008 financial crisis further heightened China's significance in the world economy and bolstered its self-assurance (Men, 2009). At a mini meeting of ministers in Geneva (2008), China was involved in the main negotiating group for the first time, and its opinion became decisive in coordinating various interests. Regarding the "special safeguard mechanism" designated for developing countries, allowing them to temporarily increase tariffs in response to abrupt import surges or price declines (Conceição-Heldt 2013, p. 436), China supported India, a leading force in the G-33 (Scott & Wilkinson, 2013). Even in the face of pressure from the U.S. and its allies, China demonstrated its ability to protect its interests. Despite the failed negotiations, PRC perceives the Doha Development Round as a chance to assert its interests and strengthen its role in global governance.

China has taken a more proactive role in WTO Rules negotiations, particularly in discussions related to anti-dumping measures (Lim & Wang, 2009). China, as a leading exporter and a significant player in global trade, faces substantial scrutiny through anti-dumping investigations. In the last two decades (2001-2021), the United States initiated 186 anti-dumping cases, encompassing a wide array of goods imported from China, such as machinery, electronics, light industry, metals, and minerals (WTO, 2021b). Leveraging the dispute settlement mechanism established by the WTO, Beijing actively defends its economic interests and addresses complaints filed against it (WTO, 2023). China also demonstrates its proactiveness in trade facilitation negotiations, seeking to enhance the efficiency and cost-effectiveness of customs processes for its export destinations (Gao, 2015, p. 15). Hong Kong took the lead as the first WTO member to report the ratification of the Trade Facilitation Agreement in Bali, highlighting China's commitment to simplifying trade procedures (WTO, 2014b). In the Doha Round, China was particularly active in ensuring that the issue of SDT was an integral part of the negotiations (WTO, 2004). China advocated for its status as a developing country to safeguard its interests and ensure the development of vulnerable sectors of the economy. The application of SDT enables China to

bolster its economic development and create fair conditions for competition in the international market.

Thereby, tracing China's path in global governance, it becomes evident that its ascent is intricately linked to its burgeoning economic power. The implementation of economic reforms, trade liberalization, and strategic investments contributed to China becoming a major trading power. A distinctive aspect of China's economic development strategy was the establishment of market relations under the guidance of the Communist Party, employing comprehensive five-year plans (Grinin, 2013). With dynamic growth and deep integration into the global economy, coupled with increasing confidence and ambitions, China has expanded its role in global politics. In particular, in the context of the Doha Round negotiations, China has evolved from a passive observer to an active participant, actively promoting its own ideas. Beijing has effectively employed WTO trade policy rules to safeguard its economy, skillfully maneuvering around or neglecting obligations to open the domestic market for goods and services.

1.3. India as one of the new centers of global influence

India, positioned as one of the hubs of influence, represents a vast domestic market and potential human capital, enabling the Republic to achieve impressive success despite a low degree of economic openness. Leveraging growing economic opportunities, instituting internal social and political reforms, and fortifying diplomatic and military capabilities, India, which was previously satisfied with a constrained global role, now makes deliberate efforts to enhance its international status. The prevailing view is that economic power forms the basis for a state's growing opportunities in managing the global economy (Kahler, 2013). However, we concur with Hopewell's argument that India's rise was primarily steered by the mobilization and leadership of coalitions of developing countries (Hopewell 2014, p.1). This section is dedicated to the evolution of India's standing in global governance.

India has emerged on the world stage as a democratic country with an extensive territory, a massive population (over 1.2 billion), a strong economy, and a distinctive culture. It is a big transitional economy that organically combines essential features of developed capitalist, socialist, and developing countries (Grinin, 2013). Transformations in India since its declaration of independence in 1947 have made its economy more open to domestic and foreign investments, facilitating the rapid integration of the country into the global economic system. Following the

liberal reforms of 1991, New Delhi did not primarily emphasize export-oriented production, despite the evident increase in export volumes. India's success was constructed upon an alternative development model. The initial economic approach, termed "external growth," involves the development of large and medium-sized industries (including agro-industries), making significant contributions to gross economic indicators across various sectors. The secondary approach, labeled "internal growth," focuses on establishing a multitude of micro-enterprises (Tyurin, 2018). Today, India also prioritizes internal production and consumption. However, as a result of trade liberalization, many Indian enterprises are increasingly exploring opportunities beyond the domestic market.

India's integration of economic reforms and entry into the WTO has positioned it among rapidly developing nations. The shift from an agrarian to a service sector-driven economic model has contributed to an average annual GDP growth of 7% (World Bank, 2022). Over the period 2001-2021, India's trade volume experienced a remarkable surge, increasing by 9.5 times to reach \$966 billion (OEC, 2021). Notably, key sectors driving the country's industry include energy, metallurgy, engineering, chemical, and light industries. India's possession of nuclear weapons and active development in the space industry further enhance New Delhi's substantial influence in international affairs (SIPRI, India).

Agriculture remains a pivotal sector of the Indian economy. Over the last two decades, agricultural production has surged from \$112 billion to \$456 billion. This sector also contributes to 12% of India's exports (OECD, 2022), ensuring food security, generating employment opportunities in rural areas, and, consequently, fostering a substantial domestic market for industrial goods. Nevertheless, the primary impetus behind India's economic growth is the service sector, constituting a noteworthy segment of the Indian economy and playing a key role in value addition. Presently, the service sector holds the largest share in India's GDP at 53.89% (Statistic times, 2021). Indian information technology, business process outsourcing, consulting, and other services are globally recognized for their high competitiveness and quality. Leading companies in the IT and software sector, including Tata Consultancy Services, Infosys, and Wipro, serve as epicenters for technological innovation and development (IBEF, 2022). The service sector attracts significant foreign investments, makes a substantial contribution to exports, and generates a considerable number of jobs. While India exported services worth \$17.34 billion in 2001, this figure rose to \$138.53 billion in 2011 and reached \$240.66 billion in 2021 (World Bank, 2022).

The vast and consistently growing market in India can be explained by fundamental factors contributing to economic growth: democratic governance, market liberalization, investments, and the workforce. Technologies are crucial for India's economic expansion, improving manufacturing processes to enhance speed and efficiency. Nevertheless, challenges such as protectionism, poverty, inequality, escalating unemployment, and environmental concerns may affect India's progress in sustainable development. To maintain robust growth rates in the upcoming decades, India must secure a continuous flow of long-term investments and boost its exports (Peter & Varghese, 2018).

In its pursuit of expanding international trade, India is increasingly exploring liberalization at both bilateral and regional levels. Free trade zones serve as a mechanism for the Republic to enhance not only trade and investment ties but also diplomatic relations. As of today, the country is involved in 15 active RTAs (WTO, 2021). India's orientation towards economic liberalization has prompted a strategic focus on strengthening connections with ASEAN. Through participation in regional agreements, India provides substantial concessions on its goods, enhancing their competitiveness in the market. However, over the past decade, imports into India from participating RTA countries have outpaced Indian exports to these nations, suggesting that Delhi's partners were better positioned to capitalize on favorable access conditions to the Indian market. For instance, in 2020, India's exports to ASEAN countries amounted to \$29.5 billion, while imports from the bloc were \$42.3 billion (OEC, 2022). This observation emphasizes that regional trade agreements can bring significant benefits to participating countries while simultaneously impacting their trade interests. Consequently, India chose not to participate in the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP). New Delhi justified this decision by expressing concerns about the increase in imports from developed countries, such as the influx of Chinese industrial goods or New Zealand dairy products, which could displace domestically produced goods (Das, 2022). India's stance indicates that the country is not yet fully prepared to completely open its markets.

Simultaneously, India is actively working to enhance its capabilities and opportunities. The Make in India initiative (2014) seeks to integrate India into the global supply chain, focusing on strengthening and energizing the development of the domestic industry and implementing significant infrastructure projects through the attraction of foreign investors (PIB, 2021). India's foreign policy endeavors illustrate the nation's commitment to establishing a network of strategic

partnerships, allowing it to exert influence on international affairs and safeguard its interests. Nevertheless, India has yet to achieve the capacity to dictate its terms to other countries on the global stage. The scale of its foreign trade, a crucial driver of international engagement, remains relatively modest. New Delhi has refrained from embracing greater openness, influenced by the costs of democratic politics and longstanding apprehensions about foreign dominance.

Despite impressive growth rates, India is considered one of the poorest countries on the planet. The GDP per capita in 2001 was \$449.9 (US dollars), and in 2021, it reached \$2238.1 (US dollars), highlighting that India lags behind leading world countries in this measure by more than tenfold (World Bank, 2022). In an effort to feed its enormous population and alleviate poverty, New Delhi is pursuing gradual economic liberalization by joining the WTO. During ministerial conferences of the Doha Round, India's priorities were consistently focused on agricultural issues, which form the fundamental backbone of its economy, providing food security and livelihoods for over 60% of the country's population (Sharma & Bhogal 2017). As the coordinator of coalitions G-20 and G-33 within the Doha Round, India took a confrontational stance against developed countries. Negotiations on agriculture marked New Delhi's rise in global economic governance.

At the ministers' meeting in Cancun (2003), as the leader of the G-20 coalition, India called for a reduction in agricultural subsidies from developed countries, asserting that agricultural trade is a necessity for ensuring the food security of developing countries. During the sixth ministerial conference in Hong Kong (2005), a final deadline for the phased elimination of all export subsidies by 2013 was agreed upon (WT/MIN(05)/DEC). As a leading force in the G-33 coalition, India proposed the creation of a Special Safeguard Mechanism (SSM) to protect domestic farmers from sudden price changes (Sharma & Bhogal, 2017). As a participant in the NAMA-11 coalition, India also advocated for the protection of its industrial sector from trade liberalization and was willing to agree only to minimal reductions in tariff rates for industrial goods, as this sector was not competitive at the international level (Conceição-Heldt, 2013). New Delhi endorsed the modified Swiss formula, introducing new possibilities for more favorable development (WT/MIN(05)/DEC, para. 14). The negotiations in Hong Kong (2005) reflected India's pivotal position and the evolving economy. India was gradually emerging as a powerhouse in the services sector and aimed to advance the liberalization of cross-border service supply (Mode I) and the movement of individuals across borders (Mode IV). Despite dissatisfaction among its allies in developing countries, New Delhi's stance was considered too ambitious (Ray & Saha, 2008).

What concerns India's position on intellectual property, it remains steadfast. During the early years of the Doha Round, India, along with Brazil and South Africa, emphasized the need to bolster public health and opposed excessively stringent intellectual property regulations that could restrict access to essential medications, especially for impoverished and vulnerable populations. The adoption of the TRIPS Declaration represented a notable victory for the developing world (Ray & Saha, 2008). In alignment with the TRIPS Agreement, India revised its pharmaceutical regulations in 2005. These amendments mandated Indian companies selling generic drugs to pay "reasonable" royalties to foreign patent holders for copies sold in the Indian market. Additionally, compulsory licenses were established for the export of pharmaceutical products to the least developed countries (Greene, 2007). To shield local producers from inexpensive imports, New Delhi consistently employs trade protection measures. For instance, India accuses China of widespread dumping, as Chinese goods are priced 10-70% lower than comparable Indian products including chemicals, toys, electronics, textiles, and leather (Kochher, 2019). Simultaneously, India contends with anti-dumping measures imposed by the U.S. For many years, New Delhi and Washington have been in consultations concerning the application of anti-dumping measures within WTO rules, particularly related to steel casting products (WTO, 2018).

Let us note that India's stance in the Doha Round of negotiations has transformed over time, mirroring the shifting priorities of the country due to its deep integration into the global economy. An illustrative instance is India's involvement in the IP negotiations mentioned earlier. Another noteworthy example is India's conduct at the ministerial meeting in Bali (2013). Initially, New Delhi aimed to facilitate consensus-building for a multilateral agreement on trade facilitation procedures (Sharma & Bhogal, 2017). However, India was later criticized as a spoiler when it opted to postpone the signing of the Trade Facilitation Agreement (Parizek, 2019). Acknowledging that e-commerce unites domestic and global markets, blurring the lines between domestic and trade policies, India expressed its support for e-commerce at a WTO General Council meeting as early as June 2001 (Kapoor & Mukherjee, 2018b). Over time, concerns emerged that a permanent moratorium on customs duties on electronic transmissions might limit the political autonomy of developing countries, perpetually tying them to the developed world for digital products and technologies (Dhyaeya Ias, 2021). In 2017, New Delhi formally submitted a document to the WTO opposing any negotiations on e-commerce issues (Kapoor & Mukherjee, 2018). India consistently backs multilateral initiatives for environmental protection and the principles of free and fair trade.

However, the nation aims to sidestep rigorous environmental standards that could potentially impede its growth prospects. India endeavors to portray itself on the global stage as a responsible actor open to compromise, yet it remains steadfast in safeguarding its interests (Lalas, 2020).

The above-mentioned positions of New Delhi within the Doha Round characterize India as a strong player in both the offensive-interest coalition, G-20, and the group of countries with defensive interests, G-33. As a leader of the "third world," India advocates for a strict special and differential treatment regime for developing countries, aiming for greater fairness and inclusivity in the multilateral trading system. Despite its contradictory behavior in the Doha Round negotiation process, in our view, India maintains a balanced stance grounded in the protection of national interests. India's unique position stems from its desire to preserve the political space necessary for the country's continued development and its engagement in global governance.

Thus, an important aspect in Chapter 1 was the discussion of the rise of developing countries such as India and China in the global economy and international politics. We managed to demonstrate that, owing to economic prowess (China) and coalition leadership (India), these emerging nations have become key participants in the existing international economic order. Both countries actively opposed the West and expressed solidarity with developing nations on issues of free trade during numerous ministerial conferences of the Doha Development Round. The emerging disparities between developed and developing nations are recognized as a significant challenge, demanding a reconsideration of existing rules and norms that govern the global economic system. Miles Kahler (2013) suggests that the increasing economic and political influence of India and China forms the basis for exceptional opportunities for these rising nations in managing the global economic governance.

CHAPTER 2

METHODOLOGICAL AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

The preceding chapter has illustrated the evolving role of India and China in global economic governance through their participation in the WTO. This chapter is intended to underpin the present investigation and put forward hypotheses derived from the theoretical approaches. Owing to his assumptions about the economic benefits of domestic players, in section 2.1 we will turn to Robert Putnam's two-level game approach and liberalism theory to expound the preferences of the two Asian giants, India and China, in Doha round negotiations within the WTO. Whilst, in

section 2.2. the constructivist postulates and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition and will disclose the preoccupation of the emerging states about recognition and redistribution.

2.1. Liberalism and Putnam's two-level games approach

Liberalism came into being in the 17th century throughout the time of Enlightenment as a political philosophy, doctrine, and movement, whose subject matters were social reality, crucial ethic premises, metaphysical averments, and mythical narration (Moravcsik 1992, p.5). Thenceforth, liberalism has evolved into social science theory that was interested in analysing modern society and explaining individual preferences along with the social backdrop of politics. Nowadays, liberalism, as one of the main IR analytical approaches, purveys a wide spectrum of conceptions and assertions regarding the significance of cooperation, economic interrelations, and behaviour which attenuate the harsh power of dominant states. Thusly, individual, social groups, international organizations (IOs), economic interdependence, global cooperation, and regimes have become paramount to the theory (Jackson and Sorensen 2013). Robert Putnam's two-level game model enriches this understanding by elucidating how domestic preferences, influenced by societal actors and economic interests, interact with international negotiations to foster cooperative outcomes. In this section, we are pledged to succinctly analyse cornerstones of liberal theory, anchoring our heed to economic inducements of domestic actors within states and the linkage of domestic-international levels, as proposed by Putman.

Liberals are convinced that, by nature, an individual is prone to cooperation and mutual assistance, so violence or wars are only the implication of the imperfection of social institutions. Moravcsik unveils this joint statement by declaring that in today's reality which is set in the globalization process, states are induced to cooperate with each other in order to build strong social, economic, and cultural ties, therefore, their foreign policy may expedite or obstruct such cooperation (Moravcsik 1992). Correspondingly, a number of domestic actors might profit from or be negatively affected by these policies, so they push the government for ones that foster the accomplishment of their objectives. Such prevailing sentiment conveyed through internal political institutions, determines state preferences that constitute a range of collective aims stipulating foreign policy. In other words, preferences explain the quest to reach desirable through the set of political orders that affect feasible outcomes of an interaction (Bueno de Mesquita, Morrow,

Siverson, & Smith, 1999). This place preferences at the root of the states' behaviour, incentivizing them to respond to social turbulence that extends beyond state frontiers. By the same token, social turbulence, in a certain sense, is required to bring states together and encourage exorbitant foreign policy action or shift in formed approach, otherwise, states would have no rational ground to cooperate in global politics and just stay secluded.

However, we must not depreciate the fact that after WWII, the emergence of close trade and investment ties between states ensured conflict-free interaction due to the realization of the costly implications of confrontation, thusly, letting economic factors overshadow the significance of military power in the modern world (Dingding 2012). Such an environment gave rise to interest groups, namely, separate individuals, transnational corporations, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and wider society that according to the theory of complex interdependence, proposed by R. Keohane and J. Nye, managed to lobby in favour of enhancing cooperation rather than entering belligerency (Keohane & Nye 1987). For this reason, from the liberal perspective, they have become key international actors that cannot be disregarded in the context of globalization. Following this train of thoughts, Keohane construes cooperation as "a unity of actions produced by discrete entities that originally have not been in concord with each other, nevertheless, came to acquiescence by dint of negotiations", or so-called "policy coordination". During the policy coordination process, participants frequently revamp their behaviour to the expected preferences of others or accept policies of other governments in order to shorten the path to the accomplishment of their own goals (Keohane 1984, p. 51).

Against this backdrop, Moravcsik brought about three fundamentals of liberalism: 1) the primacy of societal actors, 2) states or other political institutions represent a part of domestic society and 3) the configuration of interdependent state preferences determines state behaviour (Moravcsik 1997. P. 515). Relying on these fundamentals, he distinguished three types of liberalism, in particular, *commercial* that emphasizes whether domestic actors are going to win or lose from the transnational economic interchange, *republican* that outlines the influence of different forms of domestic representation and the impetus to participate in bargaining and lastly, *ideational* that is preoccupied about social order and impact of convergence and divergence of social values on states conduct (Moravcsik 1997). The most auspicious way to negotiate diverse values, policies, and heterogeneous preferences is through international organizations that provide

a platform within which their participants could attempt to interact constructively in order to resolve multiple issues or settle contradictions.

Hence, currently, "interaction is seen as a bargaining process between entities at the global level, taking place in institutionalized dimension at the UN and its affiliated organizations as well as the IMF, WB, WTO and rather informal governance framework, for instance, the G-8 or the G-20" (Conceição-Heldt & Mello 2017). Accordingly, the state's vision of the benefits and costs of the appointed course of behaviour is impacted by these institutions. They palliate the consequences of anarchy, which liberals see as temporal, by enabling rational and selfish actors to fixate on the absolute rather than the relative gains of cooperation. In this vein, marking the reciprocal benefits and interests of the players involved in the interaction, institutions insinuate anticipated conduct, respectively, annihilating the fear of more powerful entities bequeathed in the anarchist realm (Goldstein 2007). Consequently, to circumvent the disastrous effects of belligerency in anarchy, players aim at finding these reciprocal benefits from long-term cooperation that can contain potential conflicts.

Thus, understanding the stance of states in the international arena is a complex endeavor, due to the multifaceted nature of influencing factors, including power distribution and the diverse strategies and interests of the wide array of actors involved. These actors often pursue distinct objectives, such as fostering economic growth, safeguarding industries, or attaining favorable market access, therefore, it is crucial to employ an analytical framework capable of comprehending the interplay between domestic and international levels of decision-making. In this context, the two-level games approach emerges as a pertinent and meaningful concept for the purposes of this thesis, as it offers a valuable foundation for understanding the interactions and negotiations between domestic and international actors involved in trade policy formulation and implementation.

Originally introduced by Robert Putman in 1988, the two-level game approach managed to reform our sculpted structural-realist apprehension about the world order as it illustrated the interplay between internal and external spheres of politics, which corresponds to national (Level II) and international (Level I) levels in the game. The internal sphere pertains to domestic actors who chase their interests by exerting pressure on the government so that last introduce beneficial policies for the former and policymakers who strive to gain power by building coalitions with those actors. The external sphere involves national governments who want to augment their ability

to satisfy domestic pressure whilst slashing the negative impact of foreign developments. On that account, Putman emphasizes the importance of recognizing that as long as states remain sovereign, yet interdependent, central decision-makers cannot disregard either the internal or external sphere (Putman 1988).

Within this framework, Level I in the negotiation process entails preliminary discussions among international actors, possibly leading to a provisional agreement. However, the ultimate destiny of this agreement hinges on Level II, where the emphasis shifts to domestic factors. At this stage, governments deliberate on ratification and formulate positions grounded in domestic political dynamics. The crux to this theory lies in the concept of the "win-set" within the Level II constituency, representing the range of Level I agreements capable of garnering majority support among constituents. Essentially, the win-set delineates the boundaries of acceptability within the domestic context. It is the chief negotiator or the agent on behalf of his constituents who enters the bargaining arena to mediate between his partners at the international level and with his electorates at the national level. The agreement is likely to be concluded only when the win-sets of engaged actors converge. In these terms, "the win-sets are potential outcomes that might be admitted by domestic actors (social classes, legislators, parties, interest groups, bureaucratic agencies, public opinion, etc.) who need to ratify the agreement by getting the imperative majority among the voters or present an alternative option of government support" (Putman 1988, pp. 437-438). During such a two-level bargaining process, three factors might affect the final outcome: uncertainty about a win-set, international pressure, and the role of the chief negotiator.

The first factor uncertainty about the win-set could serve as both a bargaining tool and a hindrance. On the one hand, negotiators have the impetus to underestimate their own win-sets, in this way bluffing and projecting persuasiveness as they know better about their stand at the external level, on the other hand, they are not sure about the win-set of their opponents what raise the chance of involuntary defection or failed ratification. Second, international pressure on domestic politics might alter the internal equilibrium, therefore affecting international negotiations. The third factor is the role of the chief negotiator who is considered to be "a formal link between internal and external levels" as he balances between maintenance of the international bargaining power and compliance with domestic constraints, and accordingly, his predilections regarding his future political position, the balance of power and his vision of the national interests in the international environment may substantially shape the negotiations (Putman 1988, pp. 453-457).

Moreover, being cognizant of heterogeneous preferences between the legislative, the executive, and interest groups, in the example of the US, Putman aptly fleshed light on a veto power that each actor may apply during negotiations and turn down worthy agreements. Finally, completing the full list of domestic determinants with public opinion, the scholar demonstrates how the average citizen could restrain the government's actions, and correspondingly, how important for the government to earn trust and support to take vital decisions (Putman 1988). In such a manner, he puts on a central stage account of the interests and preferences of domestic groups in the scrutiny of the foreign policy of the states and accentuates the ultimate goal of negotiations, either effective or distributional. By effective negotiations, we mean the conclusion of mutually beneficial agreements that result in cooperation between players, while distributional aim refers to winning more than others. Consequently, the probability of victories hinges on the preferences and coalitions together with political institutions on the internal level and strategies of negotiators on the external level: international agreements will only succeed if they favour domestic actors.

Tracing Putnam's two-level game theory and its applicability in political discourse, we put forward the following hypothesis: *H1*. The preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players.

2.2 Constructivism and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition

Since the late 1980s, constructivism has been equated with a method, a new paradigm, a theory, or even a way of thinking. There is no unanimous answer, rather different viewpoints. In this thesis, we are sharing the stance of conventional constructivist Alexander Wendt, who claimed that "constructivism is a systematic ontology in which intersubjective knowledge constitutes identities and interests" (Wendt, 1992, p. 425). It implies that constructivism's major merit is that it discards the biased material approach of other IR theories to global politics, depicting the world as socially constructed. The social system affects identities, ideas, decisions, norms, interests, preferences, and behaviour of the states and other international actors making them core concepts of constructivism.

Advocates of the theory affirm that the international system is one of the most complex systems in which interaction occurs, and stresses the changing identity moulded in the process of

communication. There are no initially set beliefs and values, entities acquire them in the process of activity, notably, they cognize themselves only by interacting with other entities, entering into communication with them, i.e., into certain relationships. As Wendt put it "Conceptions of self and interest tend to "mirror" the practices of significant others over time. This principle of identity-formation is captured by the symbolic interactionist notion of the "looking-glasself," which asserts that the self is a reflection of an actor's socialization" (Wendt, 1992, p. 404.) Therefore, constructivism possesses the ability to spell out the essence of the social world, the nature of identity that defines states' internal and international image perceived by domestic and prominent actors of international relations along with their behaviour, preferences, aspiration to fair redistribution of power and wealth, recognition, set of actions and interactions that paving the path in global economic governance.

Unlike liberalism, which perceives identity as singular and relatively static, constructivism assumes that the dynamic relationship between material structure, international social structure, and domestic politics creates multiple identities in world politics. By presenting interests and identities as dependent variables that are constructed through interactions, it argues that they are potentially transformable in the long term. For onward argumentation, it is essential to acknowledge the significance and complexity of identity, which emerges as scholars explore the conduct shaped by the interests of global actors and its broader impact on global transformations. For instance, David Campbell indicated "*identity as an imminent facet of being, accordingly, no one could exist without it*" (Campbell, 1998, p. 352). Its uniqueness consists in the ability to depict both sameness and difference in time and space, marking core aspects of human action and fragmented oscillating Self (Brubaker & Cooper 2000). Referring to Wendt, "*identity is a feature of a subject that spawns motivational and behavioral inclination, i.e., an actor cannot know what it wants unless it knows what it is*" (Wendt, 1999, p. 224, 231).

In other words, identities conceal the individual's comprehension of oneself which, for its part, flags their interests. However, he appends that "actors don't own portfolio of interests that they carry around independent of social context; rather, they determine their interests in the course of defining situations". (Wendt 1992, p. 398). This reasoning is echoed in Ted Hopf's work where he propounded that identities are vital in political discourse by virtue of being solidly associated with motives laid behind the preferences, choices, and deeds that clinch a certain degree of predictability in behavior and order, in this way, reducing irretrievable uncertainty and mistrust

tangible between global figures (Hopf 1998). Thereby, identity serves as a peculiar bridge between the international and domestic environment, with interests alongside individual preferences.

The next assumption of constructivism account for "anarchy is what the states make of it" (Wendt, 1992). Nogueira and Messari interpret this supposition by stating that "we reside in the world we construct, in which we are the protagonists, and which is a fruit of our choices" (Nogueira & Messari, 2005, p. 162). Jackson and Sorensen support this perception of anarchy defining it as "a system of states that cannot exist independent of their practice since there are no states independent of the rules by which they recognize themselves" (Jackson & Sorensen, 2013, p 216). As a result, calling the international system anarchic indicates our perceived definition of this notion. In order to diminish the repercussions of anarchy, international organizations (IOs) are formed, since they embody interests and identities, hence generating new understanding of oneself and others. Looking at IOs through the prism of constructivism, one cannot fail to notice that they help shape socially acceptable behavior on the global arena, acting as a kind of platform where persuasion and discussion as a part of negotiations between states can lead to a change in interests and subsequent actions, as well as remodel identity. Identity, in such collective terms, is considered to be rather consistent and role oriented.

Thus, Thomas Risse asserts that IOs are apt to appear once the participants share the same values and norms (Risse 2000). Norms, another tenet of constructivism, have multiple definitions, but predominantly, they are interpreted as the standard of behavior (Axelrod 1986). Finnemore & Sikkink describe them as "a set of intersubjective understandings evident to actors that imposes behavioral claims on those actors" (Finnemore & Sikkink 1994, page 3). Hoffmann refines the meaning attributed to norms calling them "self-reinforcing regularities", "stabilizers of expectations around the shared expectations", and "obedience with the standard or vision across most of the society" (Hoffmann 2010, page 4). In turn, international norms explicitly show what behavior is reckoned appropriate and which is unwelcomed, in such wise, bestowing the legitimacy for deeds to restrain those who infringe these norms (Maurer & Perkovich 2017, p. 73). To this extent, the logic of appropriateness appears.

Indeed, norms are seen as an elucidation of recurrent behavior which is widely accepted (Katzenstein, 1996). They go through the whole so-called "wheel-of-life" or "life cycle": norm emergence, norm cascade, and norm internalization (Finnemore & Sikkink 1998, p.893). The first phase, norm emergence is incentivized by social groups, which Finnemore & Sikkink call norm

entrepreneurs, targeted at convincing global players to accept, or stick to certain behavior in compliance with prevailing norms. The second phase, norm cascade could be taken as infestation due to the high tendency of norms to be accepted swiftly among the masses. The last phase, norm internalization comes when norms are taken for granted and acceptance of them takes place without any disputes (Finnemore & Sikkink 1998, p. 896-901).

All the above-described constructivist's tenets are closely intertwined and take us to the second theoretical focal point of our thesis predominantly associated with critical theories: the redistribution-recognition conundrum. It has engulfed the bulk of the world's states and become quintessential in the IR debate in the wake of soaring inequality (mostly material) and outrageous social injustice stemming from the established international system. The current international system is characterized by a power narrative that brings about hurdles, stifling rising and ambitious status aspirants from challenging the status quo (Ward, 2017). For instance, the South's 'revolt against the West' evidently shows the deficient form of recognition which implies political humiliation and disrespect on the part of already developed countries and result in vertiginous social change. The more states develop, the more they seek to confirm their identity claim, gain respect, economic and political heft, and the more they strive to build 'institutionally and culturally, expanded forms of recognition - that the normatively directional change of societies proceeds' (Honneth, 1995, p. 93).

That is to say, states have the zest to reinforce their positions in the global arena, secure their preferences and stand for their interests. For this reason, Nancy Fraser noted the replacement of "socioeconomic redistribution by cultural recognition as a remedy for unfairness and the aim of political tussle" (Fraser 1997, p. 11). At the heart of recognition, ascertains French philosopher Paul Ricoeur, stands an endeavor "to be intersubjectively acknowledged by the other powers as legitimized entities who can act independently and take charge of others in the community" (Ricoeur, 2005, p.79). For example, emerging economies attempt to demonstrate some qualities to shift the norms of the international system, hence, insist on the legitimacy of social standing that is frequently addressed by more powerful countries with the use of force or considerable economic leverage. This confrontation results in a "dilemma of social insecurity" owing to feelings of mistrust and misrecognition that thrust emerging economies to imperil their own security as well as the security of others (Murray, 2018, pp. 14-17). Whereas the demand for

redistribution stems from a sense of insufficient representation and involvement in accessing the benefits and influence within the existing order (Schrim, 2019, p.116).

Philip Nel's unique perspective on redistribution and recognition deviates from traditional IR theories, as he adopts an interdisciplinary approach that integrates concepts from constructivism, realism, and critical theory. He suggests that emerging countries are driven by not only the pursuit of power and wealth but also by a desire to reshape global economic structures through redistribution. Their objectives transcend mere reputation and relative power gains, encompassing a deeper need for inter-subjective acknowledgment of their distinct identities and corresponding interests through recognition (Nel, 2010). Such aspirations aim to alter the distribution of global economic benefits, primarily in favor of developing countries to advance national and international development in the developing world and ensure equal representations in the international forums. This broader agenda and strategies seek to exploit the established regime and challenge specific norms and practices within a global order that has historically ignored the interests and concerns of the developing world. Ultimately, the objective is to propel the Global South towards what they perceive as optimal and equitable conditions for progress on national and international fronts (Nel, 2010, p.974). Therefore, redistribution extends beyond mere material gains, instead it represents a strategic diplomatic maneuver aimed at sustaining domestic growth and advocating for comprehensive global economic reforms.

In such a wise, Nel discerns recognition not only as complementary to redistribution but as a logically and ethically paramount concept. In his vocabulary, recognition is a synonym for prestige or reputation for power which is tantamount to the mutual acknowledgment of the states as respectful members of society with their unique identities. Correspondingly, everyone is considered to have equal rights and privileges once a decision or step is made on the global chess board. Ergo, the self-esteem of developing countries is dependent on such recognition since it mirrors the flourishing confidence in their ability to promote their policies during negotiations (Nel 2010, p. 953). Denying equal membership rights represents disrespect, while failing to appreciate distinct qualities or identities can be viewed as a form of humiliation (Nel, 2010, p.965). Whereas, redistribution, in his conviction, alludes to "who gets what, when, and how of global politics". That implies that global redistribution is based on supply and demand relations. Firstly, on the national level, developing countries strive to balance a conservative economic stand grounded on integration with the global economy. Then, on the international level, within their foreign policies,

they counterbalance the mercantilist conduct of Western states - gatekeepers of global neo-liberalism (Nel 2010, pp. 958-962).

Thus, on his perspective, developing countries put as an objective primary to correlate policies while chasing economic growth directed at fair redistribution of income and wealth, by strengthening access to external markets for their products, services, and capital, attracting foreign direct investment and ensuring a source of credit. Secondly, they want to bolster South-South interconnection with the view of restoring the industrializing world after years of desolation, outwardly summoned programs of structural adjustment and trade liberalization, wobbling aid flux, and unkept pledges of technology transition. Lastly, in the case of the post-WWII trade regime, in particular, the WTO, Nel accentuates how developing states crave to do away from the game of ignorance and 'invisibleness' of the needs of the evolving world. They struggle for attention and acknowledgment of being divergent and "worthy of 'special' and 'preferential' treatment", to cite a bestseller example, Doha Road in the framework of WTO negotiations that we meticulously study in the present thesis (Nel 2010, p. 971).

In this way, Nel's reflection on the redistribution-recognition debate drove us to the second hypothesis: *H2*: a) *India and b) China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by their concerns of redistribution and recognition*.

Hitherto, we delved into the theoretical jungle and examined two key theories, namely liberalism and constructivism that are germane to our research with a strong focus on Putnam's two-level game approach and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective to redistribution-recognition reasoning. These theoretical underpinnings serve as the foundation of our analysis in understanding the evolving role of China and India and its driving aspirations within the WTO, offering insights in the changing dynamics of global economic governance. The next section will finalize Chapter 2 by providing a methodological framework that outlines the systematic approach we have taken in our investigation. This framework will specify the sequence of actions, and decisions we have made, and highlight the main sources that have guided our research ensuring a rigorous and comprehensive analysis of the topic at hand.

2.3. Method

Drawing on the scholarship of theoretical researchers such as Bennett, Colin (2007); George & Bennett (2005); Gerring (2004); Odell (2001); and Yin (2003), the case study method was chosen as the research approach due to its inherent suitability in conducting rigorous empirical

examinations of specific events. The main aim of a case study is to scrutinize a decision or a sequence of decisions, delving into the reasons behind their formulation, the methods of their implementation, and the outcomes achieved (Yin 2003, p. 12). In accordance with the logic of case studies as presented by George & Bennett, we were able to define the aim of our study, formulate research questions, and develop hypotheses. The flexible thematic approach to research enabled us to commence with general questions and gradually narrow down our focus as the study progressed.

The present thesis covers the period of the Doha Round negotiations from 2001 to 2021, where two prominent Asian Giants, China and India, played pivotal roles in advocating for the interests of developing countries. These emerging economies draw our interest as they have gained increasing prominence on the global stage. Through an in-depth case study of these two countries in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4, we aim to unveil the driving forces behind their positions and decisions in the Doha Round. We attempt to determine whether these positions primarily stem from economic considerations in Sections 3.2, 4.2 or are rooted in aspirations for recognition and equitable resource distribution within the international economic system in Sections 3.3, 4.3.

Our data predominantly relied on a diverse array of primary sources including official documents and publications sourced from the WTO to ensure the highest degree of accuracy and reliability. This compilation featured legal documents, materials from ministerial conferences, WTO annual reports, and multilateral trade agreements, all of which served as essential references. We also accessed official websites of government agencies from the countries under study and considered official statements made by representatives of pertinent government departments and senior leadership figures in both India and China. Additionally, our research incorporated an examination of regional and preferential trade agreements, joint statements, and briefing notes.

To provide a holistic insight, we complemented the primary data with secondary sources, including scholarly articles that focused on emerging countries' roles in global economic governance, their participation in the WTO, and the impact of domestic politics and various domestic stakeholders. We have considered media reports from reputable international news agencies such as Al Jazeera, Indian Express, The Hindu, Reuters, and Xinhua, which have provided valuable insights into the current status of the Doha Round and key issues in international trade. Finally, we integrated statistical data from well-established sources, including the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the World Bank (WB), The Observatory of Economic

Complexity (OEC), the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), the Asian Development Bank (ADB), the Statistics Portal for Market Data (Statista), the National Statistics Bureau of China (NSBC), the Statistics Times and the WTO. These statistical databases furnished quantitative information and relevant indicators that bolstered our analytical framework.

The theoretical framework of this thesis is shaped by Putnam's two-level games approach, Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition, and foundational principles from liberalism and constructivism. Drawing upon these theoretical underpinnings, we formulate the following *hypotheses*: (H1) The preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players and (H2) a) India's and b) China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by their concerns of redistribution and recognition.

To test these hypotheses, the study will utilize logical observable implications aligned with each assumption. Thus, if the H1(a,b) is valid, India's and China's trade policy preferences should align with the interests of major domestic economic actors such a powerful interests groups, bureaucracies, SOEs and sectors (e.g., agriculture, NAMA, services, intellectual property). Their negotiation stances during the Doha Round should reflect measures consistent with specific domestic economic conditions, such as protectionist measures or liberalization efforts benefiting key industries. Observable patterns of lobbying or influence from industry groups within sectors affected by trade negotiations should be evident in public statements, policy proposals, reports and other forms of advocacy during the trade talks. In case the H2 (a,b) is correct, and India's and China's preferences in the Doha Round were indeed shaped by concerns about redistribution and recognition, their negotiation positions and priorities would likely center on achieving fairer economic outcomes for developing countries. This stance could emphasize the need for reforms addressing the developmental needs and interests of emerging economies, particularly in key sectors. Furthermore, preferences among emerging countries might emphasize the importance of inclusive and equitable global economic governance, advocating for policies that boost developing countries' participation and decision-making power within the WTO. India and China could prioritize initiatives to enhance recognition of their distinct identities and interests, promoting reforms aimed at reducing asymmetries and fostering a more balanced distribution of economic benefits.

In such wise, Chapter 2 of the thesis serves as the essential theoretical and methodological foundation, providing a framework for the subsequent analytical segments. This chapter includes a discussion of the sources utilized for data collection, the rationale behind the research decisions made, Putnam's two-level games approach and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition, and the key tenets of liberalism and constructivism. These theoretical perspectives emphasize the significance of various factors such as identity, norms, the international system's nature, domestic groups, actor preferences, the interplay between domestic and international levels, as well as concepts of redistribution and recognition. In continuation, the thesis proceeds with the analytical part, which is divided into two chapters: Chapter 3, titled "Case Study of China," and Chapter 4, titled "Case Study of India." These chapters aim to substantiate the hypotheses put forward previously and address the specific research questions set forth in the study:

(RQ1) What were the preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round?

(RQ2) What factors explain the preferences of a) India and b) China in the Doha Round?

By structuring the analysis in this manner, the thesis aims to contribute to the existing knowledge on the preferences and decision-making processes of India and China in the Doha Round, ultimately providing insights into the dynamics of global economic governance and the role of emerging economies in shaping international trade policies. However, this study is not without limitations. The primary limitations include the scope of the research, which focuses on the Doha Round negotiations and the specific cases of India and China, potentially limiting the general applicability of findings to other WTO negotiations and countries involved. Additionally, data availability and access to certain primary sources posed certain constraints.

CHAPTER 3

CASE STUDY: CHINA

The provided case study centers on the People's Republic of China, a prominent player in the global arena and its crucial involvement in international trade negotiations, specifically the Doha Round. With its unique authoritarian political structure and rapid economic development, China presents an intriguing subject for analysis. Our primary focus in the first section is to investigate the first research question (RQ1a), namely, identify and comprehend China's trade

policy preferences, dissecting its stance across sectors like agriculture, NAMA, services, and intellectual property within the DDA. The subsequent sections aim to unpack the factors influencing these preferences by testing our hypotheses (H1a, H2a) and addressing the second research question (RQ2a). Employing the two-level games approach in the second section, we explore whether the preferences of an authoritarian state correlate with the economic aspirations of its domestic agencies. In the third section, we assess whether these preferences reflect concerns related to redistribution and recognition, providing valuable insights into the complex dynamics that characterize China's role in shaping global trade.

3.1. China's preferences

Stephen & Parizek (2019) argue that preferences in international relations are inherently elusive as state representatives and entities often refrain from explicit disclosure, therefore, they can only be estimated either based on the scrutiny of the trade and domestic economic profiles of the member states, considering both tangible aspects like "at the border" techniques and intangible elements like "behind the border" capitalist institutions or based on the analysis of government expressed positions during the Doha Round negotiations, extracting insights from statements made at Doha Ministerial Conferences (p.6). Our approach involves a dual strategy, combining attributional and observational methods to detect preferences, with an emphasis on the latter.

Referring to Conceição-Heldt (2013), the trade policy preferences of member states dynamically oscillate between protectionist and liberal stances in response to the economic considerations in play. A liberal preference denotes a state's inclination toward increased trade liberalization in a specific economic sector, whereas a protectionist trade preference signifies a country's desire to maintain the existing state of affairs by upholding a substantial level of protection for a particular economic sector. States may exhibit protectionist inclinations in one sector while embracing liberal attitudes in another as representatives strategically engage in tradeoffs between sectors that stand to gain or lose from altering the status quo during negotiations, adjusting their positions according to the issues at hand (p. 435).

China's trade policy preferences in the Doha Round reflected a reluctance to go beyond its commitments made upon WTO entry (WT/MIN(03)W/8). This resulted in varied negotiating positions, with offensive stances on NAMA and wage-intensive agricultural products, defensive postures on services and domestic agriculture, and some positions falling somewhere in between (Sally, 2011, p. 9). Besides, China accentuated the political significance of dodging the clashes

with the developing countries throughout the bargaining proceedings, however, it also demonstrated ambivalence in its attitude here (Xinquan, 2013, pp.185-188). Beijing has been seeking fortunate outcomes, engaged constructively in the negotiations, and persisted passive and reticent at critical moments by applying a wait-and-see policy. It made neither marked demands, i.e. in agriculture, nor proposed liberalization itself, leaving all the leadership in the G20 for India and Brazil. To cite another example, Beijing favored the tariff-cutting "Swiss Formula" aligned with its self-interest, although, claimed distinct coefficients for developed and developing countries. With regard to sectoral agreements for services exacted by the US, China turned it down, supporting developing countries, but also because it didn't want to have it as a central topic of the Doha agenda. Last but not least, following the unfortunate Cancún Ministerial Conference, China viewed "Singapore Issues" negatively out of defensive self-interest (Hilpert, 2014, pp 16). In continuation, we will expound the country's preferences in each sector of interest in detail.

To begin with *agriculture*, Minister of Commerce Bo Xilai, on behalf of PRC, outlined comprehensive set of trade policy preference during the Doha Round at the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference. His statement emphasized several key points, namely, the immediate provision of preferential treatment to the least developed countries, with an emphasis on duty-free and quota-free access for their products; the acknowledgment of specific products as "special" and the establishment of a "special safeguard mechanism" (SSM's) tailored for developing countries; the assurance of flexibilities for developing nations, allowing them to adapt to the challenges posed by global trade liberalization; the proposal of "early harvest" that can benefit developing countries; and a crucial focus on eliminating all forms of export subsidies, together with a substantial reduction in trade-distorting domestic support, particularly by developed countries (WT /MIN(05)/ST/59). Hence, stated points appear to embody a blend of contradictory preferences in this area. While Beijing calls for heightened liberalization from developed nations, it also supports protectionist measures for developing countries. On top of that, China stresses the importance of offering substantial special and differential treatment to all developing nations (WT /MIN(05)/ST/59).

Concerning *industrial goods*, the focal point of China's preferences in NAMA negotiations was to secure extensive access for Chinese goods in foreign markets, with a key objective being the reduction of both tariff and non-tariff barriers. This stance was aimed at enhancing the global competitiveness of Chinese exports while advocating for a specialized regime designed to

accommodate the circumstances of developing countries (WT/MIN(03)/ST/12). From the outset, China endorses a Swiss formula featuring dual coefficients. Simultaneously, China emphasizes the importance of preserving other flexibilities designated for developing countries (WT/MIN(05)/ST/59). Additionally, China played a leading role in a coalition of developing nations seeking differentiated treatment for Recently Acceded Members (RAMs) (TN/AG/GEN/24). Overall, Beijing actively supported liberal policies aimed at expanding market access globally and aligned with the interests of developing countries to facilitate their participation in global trade by favoring the changes in WTO rules that would enhance their export opportunities and economic development in this domain.

In services, having exceeded the commitments of other WTO members in coverage and market-opening depth upon joining the organization, China initially expressed reluctance to address this field (Matoo, 2003). As discussion about service liberalization continued, the PRC delegation advocated for measures such as strengthening the legal framework, enhancing regulatory capacity, and providing flexibility for its domestic market and SOEs reforms (TN/S/W/9). However, over time, recognizing tertiary sector growing importance, Beijing became more active during the Doha Round negotiations and leaned towards supporting a status quo with gradual liberalization, emphasizing the importance of broadening market access and removing barriers in some service subsectors. Subsequently, China turned its attention to Mode IV, advocating for the mobility of natural persons to deliver services, thus, seeking to broaden the access of its professionals, such as engineers, architects, and IT specialists, to foreign markets while simultaneously addressing challenges related to labor mobility (TN/S/W/14).

With regard to *TRIPS*, China strives to attain a prominent status as an innovative nation and comprehends the pivotal role of Intellectual Property Rights (IPR) in fostering innovation, facilitating technology transfer, and nurturing its indigenous industries. In this field, China places great emphasis on several key priorities. Firstly, it is committed to strengthening legal safeguards and effective management of intellectual property within its borders, including the protection of patents, copyrights, trademarks, and other forms of intellectual property related to research and development (China's State Council Information Office, 2018). Secondly, China is dedicated to safeguarding traditional knowledge and genetic resources against unlawful appropriation and unauthorized use. In pursuit of this objective, China is advocating for introduction of mechanisms

that deter unauthorized use and plagiarism through the reinforcement of legal protections and the establishment of international standards within the IPR framework (IP/C/M/67, para 113-114).

Additionally, China is actively improving its intellectual property enforcement system, with a specific focus on combating counterfeiting and IPR violations, namely, addressing issues related to counterfeit goods and the unauthorized use of patents, trademarks, and copyrights (IP/C/M/67, para 54-59). Furthermore, China is engaged in international scientific and technical cooperation in the field of intellectual property. It advocates for open and mutually beneficial technology and innovation exchange, taking into account the rights and interests of all parties (China Daily, 2020). Lastly, as part of the Doha Round, China supports initiatives aimed at enhancing the capacity of developing countries to protect intellectual property rights. For instance, it seeks more flexible TRIPS provisions to increase the accessibility of essential medicines at affordable prices (Yu,2020). This stance reflects China's proactive approach towards adapting international trade regulations to better serve its interests and those of developing countries, indicating a willingness to engage in constructive dialogue and negotiation within the WTO framework to achieve desired reforms in intellectual property rights and related policies.

3.2. Domestic economic interests

Taken the fact that the late 1980s witnessed a shift in international relations inquiries, emphasizing the significance of domestic politics as a pivotal element of states' foreign policies (Putnam, 1988; Evans et al., 1993; Moravscik, 1993; Milner, 1997; Fearon, 1998), we will attempt to conduct a comprehensive analysis of both internal and external determinants which influence China's trade policy preferences in the Doha Round. These include socio-political considerations, which imply the desire for a fair and balanced global trading system echoing concerns about recognition and redistribution, as well as domestic economic factors, including the needs, economic interests, and costs of domestic agents.

Focusing on the domestic aspect and leveraging the Putman's two-level games model in this section, we assume that the above-indicated sector preferences of China on level I (external) are influenced by the interests of specific domestic actors operating at level II (internal). To put it more concretely, our hypothesis, *H1a*, suggests that the trade policy preferences of China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players. Although this theoretical framework has historically evolved within a Western-centric context, primarily concentrating on developed countries over the past three decades (Wolf & Zangl, 1996;

Lisowski, 2002; Schelkle, 2018; Lutz & Hilgers, 2019), there has been a growing body of scholarly literature (Narlikar, 2010; Hopewell, 2015; Blarel & Paliwal, 2019) applying Putnam's approach to developing countries. However, such applications have often been implicit, neglecting the distinctions between developed and developing countries, as well as the unique tendencies within the latter. In alignment with the stance of Conceição-Heldt and Mello (2017), we are committed to demonstrating that this approach needs to be adopted to emerging powers in a more explicit and systematic fashion.

For instance, in advanced Western economies like in the US, the ratification process heavily hinges on legislative action. Yet, when applying the two-level game framework to situations where legislative endorsement is not the central focus for trade negotiations, as seen in China, it becomes essential to reassess Putnam's original framework (Oswald & Eckhard, 2023, p.658). Putnam's perspective didn't confine the ratification of internationally reached agreements solely to legislative votes. He acknowledged alternative avenues such as public opinion and the influence of key veto players (Putnam, 1988, p.448, p.451). Expanding on this viewpoint, we assert that in the case of China, in authoritarian settings, the ratification of agreements outside formal institutions predominantly occurs through the bureaucratic apparatus at the level II, given the substantial veto power wielded by these individuals. Key bureaucratic entities, in particular, the Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM), the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), and relevant State Council units like the Ministry of Agriculture (MOA) or the Ministry of Information Industry (MII), are instrumental in this level. Additionally, other influential figures connected to these bureaucracies such as significant actors within the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) holding veto power and State-Owned Enterprises (SOEs), substantially shape decisionmaking dynamics (Oswald and Eckhardt, 2023, p.663), by articulating both offensive and defensive interests, delineating the scope for strategic maneuvering.

Alibaba, the technology giant, emphasized the distinct nature of China's economy in comparison to that of most developed nations. Besides bureaucracy, it encompasses the degree of government participation, the stage of development, growth rate, control over foreign exchange, and the allocation of resources (Alibaba Group Holding Limited, 2014). Indeed, since the initiation of Deng Xiaoping's economic reforms, China has embraced what economists categorize as a socialist market economy (McDonagh, 2022, p.3). In this economic system, a robust state-owned enterprises sector coexists alongside market capitalism and private ownership. The state-owned

economy, representing socialist ownership by the entire population, plays a leading role in the national economy, consolidated, and developed with the state's assurance (Constitution of the People's Republic of China (1982), Article 6-7).

Despite the PRC government' efforts to introduce market-oriented reforms and decrease state ownership of productive assets, a considerable share of such assets in China continues to be government-owned. The government keeps acting as a crucial entity in regulating industry development through the imposition of industrial policies (WT/GC/W/745). In such instances, decision-making tends to be centralized, often with limited public input, enabling leaders to pursue long-term objectives and respond assertively to perceived threats (USCC, 2022). Even the Ministry of Commerce, seemingly holding exclusive authority, might find itself compelled to adopt assertive negotiating stances to avoid being perceived as an untrustworthy representative of China's interests, particularly in an environment increasingly shaped by nationalistic foreign policy sentiments (Kobayashi, 2007, p. 155). Hence, China foreign policy preferences are often profoundly shaped by the priorities of the uncontested ruling Chinese Communist Party (CCP), specifically focusing on maintaining regime stability and territorial integrity, protecting national sovereignty and security, promoting sustainable social and economic development, and advancing strategic interests (Information Office of the State Council, 2011).

Nevertheless, past decades have seen the Chinese regime exhibit characteristics described by Lieberthal and Oksenberg (1988) as "fragmented authoritarianism", reflecting a diffuse, intricate, and occasionally highly competitive nature in internal structure, where domestic actors engage in bargaining. This implies that successful foreign policy execution requires a degree of cooperation from societal actors. The surge in the utilization of bargaining in Chinese policymaking can be attributed to the prevalence of holistic economic and technical issues dominating the agenda. These issues involve various trade-offs and arise within the framework of collective leadership and an expanding bureaucracy characterized by both increasing size and technical complexity (Lampton & Lieberthal, 1992, p.37). Therefore, in order to maintain political dominance and absolute control while effectively advancing national interests, the CCP must bring together a fragmented state apparatus, comprising divided bureaucrats, political factions, and local governments, as outlined by Norris (2016). Alternatively, China's government embraces a tactic of integrating the ascendant business elite into the Party to neutralize political opposition or competition between internal actors, provided that a significant portion of the country's economic

leaders tends to abstain from openly challenging governmental directives (Dickson, 2003). Simultaneously, it attempts to assure social contract with the ordinary Chinese populace by promising stability, sustained economic growth and employment opportunities (Yu, 2018).

When analyzing each sectors of interest, it becomes apparent that agriculture plays the most crucial role in DDA. In this domain, China emerges as a major player in the global production of essential commodities such as cereals, cotton, fruits, vegetables, meat, poultry, eggs, and fish (Fact and Details, 2013). However, despite its substantial output capacity, it paradoxically stands as the world's largest agricultural importer due to rising demand and limited arable land availability (Statista, 2022). It prompts Beijing to adopt a resolute stance to mitigate adverse impacts on its fragile domestic sectors, especially the primary sector (Berger, 2013). Thus, the significance of agriculture and its direct link to rural development in sustaining China's food security and social stability elevated them as top government priorities. Considering its influence of food supply on consumer prices, the progress of the domestic agriculture sector has ramifications for broader social stability (The Economist, 2021). The PRC is the biggest and most densely inhabited country in the world, and the welfare of dwellers predominantly depends on the capability to feed them with safe and nourishing food, but it uses merely 12.7% of arable land and 8% of global freshwater to support 1/5 population in the world, providing a considerable input to global food security (The World Bank, 2022). China's agricultural backbone is formed by 200 million small family-owned farms, each averaging around 1.5 hectares and leased to rural workers for periods of 30 to 50 years (Facts and Details, 2013). However, these small farms face challenges in selling their products as prices are highly contingent on market supply and demand dynamics, impacting the income of rural laborers. The growing number of aging farmers without access to medium and large-scale land also contributes to low labor efficiency and food deficit (Shittu 2014).

Furthermore, over the past two decades, a stark disparity in development between urban centers and rural regions has emerged in China, marked by a notable decline in the rural population, which has raised more concerns regarding China's food security. Factors like low wages, rudimentary working conditions, and a lack of social security in rural areas drive an estimated annual migration of 10 million people to developed nations or urban areas in pursuit of improved employment opportunities (The World Bank, 2022). While, in 2001, approximately 63% of China's populace resided in rural areas, with 50% engaged in agricultural activities, by 2021, only 37% of the total Chinese population lived in rural regions, and a mere 24% were employed within

the agricultural sector (ILO, 2021). Agricultural issues have gained so considerable attention that despite the absence of a farmers' union, Ministry of Agriculture took on the role of representing farmers and their economic concerns in Chinese domestic politics, contending that Chinese trade negotiators had already granted quite a lot of concessions within the framework of the WTO (Hilper, 2014, p.243). Hence, it was unsurprising that the MOA was hesitant to liberalize primary sector during Doha Round, expressing apprehension about its potential impact on agriculture and the associated risks of unsettling a peasantry that has historically posed challenges across China's extensive dynastic history (Bishop 2018).

Correspondingly, recognizing the pressing need to support small-scale farmers in less competitive regions, the state, and particularly the CCP, emphasized the primordial importance of the economic and social development of rural areas for its ruling legitimacy (Weinhardt & Brink, 2019, p.268). To address these challenges, the CCP insisted on protectionist trade policies for developing countries to shield farmers from competition due to imports and trust in agricultural subsidies to fulfil societal objectives, such as employment, poverty reduction, and overall development (The Economist, 2021; Liang, 2013, p. 213). In recent years, China's rural assistance has exceeded OECD averages, reaching over 20% of farm receipts by 2015, and the country's current support for the primary sector amounts to 2.4% of its GDP, fourfold the OECD average (OECD, 2017). By 2016, the Chinese authority allocated for about \$212 billion to aid its producers, a considerable sum compared to Western countries (OECD, 2017). As a result, the Chinese authority has positioned itself as the foremost global agricultural subsidizer, obstructing WTO initiatives to enact essential reforms in agricultural subsidy practices, despite the urgent need for such changes among other developing nations (Hopewell, 2021, p.19). Simultaneously, as a significant participant in global trade, PRC sought to level the playing field and overcome obstacles that hindered its agricultural exports from penetrating developed country markets (WTO, 2004). Hence, China also pushed for the liberalization of the agricultural industry from developed nations, despite encountering domestic resistance, arguing that such measures would enhance productivity and competitiveness of its primary sector (Ravenhill & Jiang, 2009, p. 40).

Expanding on our investigation with another economic area, we discovered that China's accession to the WTO opened new horizons for the nation in secondary sector. The Red Dragon became a preeminent world exporter, specializing in the production of mass consumer goods, including textiles, toys, footwear, and clothing (The World Bank, 2022). Therefore, in NAMA,

China's trade preferences heavily focused on liberalization, were deeply tied to its status of the "world's factory," contributing significantly to GDP and employment. As of 2021, the industrial sector constituted 39.3% of GDP and employed 29.1% of the population (Statista, 2022). While historically Chinese government pursued an export-led growth strategy to secure global market access for its manufactured goods by negotiating tariff reductions and eliminating non-tariff barriers to achieve a trade surplus and bolster foreign exchange reserves, NDRC proceeds cautiously with NAMA liberalization. The commission expresses concerns about potential impact of external competition on domestic infant industries that may result in job losses and social unrest (Bishop & Xiaotong, 2019, p.16). Indeed, practically every industrial sector in China, irrespective of its degree of advancement or global integration, is found in a precarious balance between growth and expansion amidst an ongoing economic slowdown. It is further complicated by the existence of substantial accumulated debt, presenting a great challenge for the state as it confronts a multitude of economic matters (Bishop 2018).

Furthermore, during the Doha Round talks on NAMA, Chinese authority sought to strengthen its socialist market economy by prioritizing strategically vital industries for national security and social stability such as energy and defense as well as pillar industries such as equipment manufacturing, automotive, construction, iron and steel, nonferrous metals, chemicals, electronic information, and technology (Jefferson, 2017). Since SOEs maintain control over these subsectors (Ferracane & Lee-Makiyama, 2017), contributing to government revenue and employment prospects (Jakobson & Knox, 2010, p.24), political leadership recognizes that SOEs success is their success. Consequently, CCP feel compelled to be accountable to the interest of SOEs, by implementing trade policies to support industrial objectives and stimulating their economic benefits.

China's commitment to retaining SOEs in crucial subsectors facilitates global prominence, allowing the government to employ subsidies, pursue mergers and acquisitions, and block competition, all aimed at advancing national interests (Jefferson, 2017). Former President Hu Jintao's goal of building a "harmonious society" prioritized the state-owned sector and national champions over foreign companies, a sentiment that persists today (Weifeng, 2021). Nevertheless, over two decades, China experienced economic growth rate fluctuations, transitioning from 9.6% to 6.7% between 2008 and 2016. This shift marked the exhaustion of previous growth catalysts, including low-cost labor and substantial foreign investments. Simultaneously, concerns about

energy resource scarcity intensified. By 2021, China became the world's leading importer of crucial resources such as crude oil, coal, natural gas, and copper ore (OECD, China, 2021), driving its strategic imperative to reduce reliance on external energy supplies and enhance energy security. Another factor which stimulates China preferences in DDA is the desire to transit from low-cost, labor-intensive industries to high-tech and advanced manufacturing, reducing dependence on foreign technology imports. To foster domestic innovation and global competitiveness, Chinese government introduced the Made in China (MIC) 2025 initiative. This strategic move was designed to fully integrate into the global manufacturing chain and enhance cooperation with industrial economies (ISDP, 2018).

What regards tertiary sector, upon joining the WTO, Chinese policymakers deliberately sought improved market access and the elimination of regulatory obstacles to facilitate the expansion of the service industry. This approach was deemed crucial in offsetting the decline in China's manufacturing and export competitiveness (Rutowski, 2015). Besides, China's Secretariat in the report for the second Trade Policy Review of China added that Government's commitment to opening the services sector for involvement from both private enterprises and foreign entities is a strategic measure to offer alternative employment avenues, particularly as a way of alleviating pressures on the agricultural sector (WT/TPR/S/199, p. 14 para 26). It justifies the fact that WTO membership was needed to instigate internal reforms to attain these objectives. As part of China's 12th Five-Year Plan (2011-2015), comprehensive reforms were initiated to nurture the growth of the service sector, including tourism, healthcare, education, information technology, and financial services (Xinhua News Agency, 2011). An important milestone occurred in 2013 when the share of the service sector, accounting for 46.9% of China's GDP, surpassed that of industrial production 44.2% for the first time (World Bank, 2022).

However, despite an ambitious agenda for transformative reforms, numerous vested interests pose potential obstacles, with powerful state-owned monopolies and regulatory bodies resistant to increased competition and relinquishing control over market prices (Rutowski, 2015: Mattoo, 2003). Particularly conspicuous is the impact in the financial, telecommunications, and cultural services sectors, where liberalization, if not executed cautiously, could pose the highest risk to national security, as observed by Ravenhill and Jiang (2009). For instance, influenced by major state-owned telecom companies, the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MII) adopted a conservative stance stemming from a fear of losing profits and privileges to external

competition (Jiang, 2010, p.246). Moreover, this defensive stand and restrictive regulations mirrored a great many extant challenges for Beijing such as dominance of imports of services, discriminatory regulatory measures, informal bans on travel, a number of constraints on the transboundary supply of services, unduly onerous licensing and operating requirements, and other measures to impede foreign service suppliers of banking, insurance, telecommunications, Internet-related, express delivery, legal and other services to attain their full market potential in China (Bin, 2015, p.18).

Chinese government, attempting to address these challenges by prioritizing the development of financial services, demonstrated its commitment to granting foreign providers of banking services the prerogative to establish their own banks and engage in mergers with existing state-owned or private banks (WT/MIN(01)/3). Breakthroughs began in 2018 with Xi's endeavor to opening the economy to foreign investment, aiming to attract capital inflows, meet domestic demands, and counteract manufacturing-related challenges. The Chinese government has facilitated foreign enterprise access to the internal financial market by lifting limits on foreign ownership across various financial institutions, including insurance, banking, funds, and upcoming ventures (The Economist 2021, p.42). Owing to multiple waves of liberalization and privatization attempts, the telecommunications sector in China has emerged as the world's largest market. However, historical disparities in economic development and a significant consumption gap persist, with the eastern part being more advanced and the western part facing accessibility challenges, particularly with fixed-line telephones (Statista 2022). Evolving technologies and constant inflation add further complexity.

Concerning TRIPS, China's trade policy preferences in intellectual property have evolved within the context of a delicate balance among diverse economic interests of stakeholders in the midst of conflicting demands of value creation and value capture, as highlighted by Zhao (2020). Over time, China's approach to intellectual property protection was characterized by a more lenient enforcement regime, aligning with a mercantilist orientation that prioritized rapid economic development and technology transfer (Peng et al. 2017). This stance aimed to facilitate domestic innovation and industrial growth by absorbing foreign technologies, thereby propelling China's ascent on the global economic stage.

The genesis of China's National Intellectual Property Strategy can be traced back to the mid-2000s, when governmental leaders recognized the necessity for substantial economic changes

to push the nation forward. They view the imperative to craft a new, comprehensive economic strategy to evade what is commonly referred to as the 'middle-income trap'—a developmental stage wherein a country achieves a certain level of wealth but struggles to catch up with more advanced counterparts (Yu, 2016, p. 27). Consequently, the protection of intellectual property rights assumes growing significance for domestic firms, particularly those intensifying their technological focus (Zhang, 2005). For instance, the study by Hsu, Wang, and Wu (2013) showcases the importance of IPR protection at a local level, revealing how differences in preferences can result in varied economic outcomes based on firms' financing decisions, Research and Development (R&D) investments, and patenting activities.

President Xi Jinping highlights the critical role of IP protection in bolstering China's business environment, fostering economic openness, and safeguarding vital national security technologies, especially as Chinese enterprises engage more in foreign investments like the Belt and Road Initiative (Ho, 2021). The Chinese government sees IP protection as crucial for driving technological and scientific innovation, promoting economic development, and facilitating global exchanges in science, technology, economics, and culture. Xi reaffirmed this commitment during his 2019 speech at the World Economic Forum in Davos (Xinhua News Agency, 2019). Consequently, China's stance on intellectual property reflects strategic trade-offs, supporting domestic company interests and aligning with innovation policies while integrating into broader international trade discussions. By adopting standards akin to Western jurisdictions, China reduces external pressures and minimizes successful claims at the WTO, highlighting an internally motivated process of strengthening intellectual property rights (Pinto-Ido, 2021, p.75). However, despite the fact that this stance may be formally plausible, we have to admit that the real China's behavior might contradict its preferences.

Ultimately, focusing on FTAs as additional evidence of bureaucratic influence, the divide is evident between export-oriented, labor-intensive manufacturing sectors supporting liberalization and import-competing sectors, like agriculture in CAFTA and AUCFTA, and services in AUCFTA, Singapore-China FTA, and New Zealand-China FTA negotiations, opposing it with protectionist domestic interests prevailing (Jiang, 2010, p. 241). For example, in AUCFTA talks, Beijing faced agricultural challenges amid strong interests and rural stability concerns, while CAFTA's launch involved centralized policymaking and provincial competition, minimizing complaints about agricultural losses. The government's focus on 'three agricultural'

issues persisted, with the MOA representing farmers' concerns and strongly opposing opening Chinese agriculture to Australia due to adverse impacts under WTO commitments and ongoing struggles in the family-based agricultural structure. NRDC's conservative stance limited Chinese negotiators' autonomy and aligned with protectionist sentiments, particularly in large staple agricultural products and major services sectors (i.e. telecommunications with monopoly profits), apprehensive of potential economic setbacks due to external competition. Although manufacturing industries generally favor FTAs, their support during negotiations has been less vocal compared to the opposing voices from agriculture and services (Jiang, 2010, p. 243-244).

Based on the analysis utilizing Putnam's two-level games approach, our findings lend partial support to the hypothesis *H1a, positing that the preferences of China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players*. While significant domestic actors such as bureaucracies and SOEs indeed wield considerable influence and resist some of the policies, the CCP's centrality in decision-making within the fragmented authoritarian structure is apparent, resulting in ambivalent positions at the international level. The ability to reconcile conflicting interests among domestic stakeholders is not only contingent upon ministry power dynamics, but also political vulnerability within sectors undergoing liberalization, and the central government's prioritization of 'economic security' versus 'liberalization' (Ravenhill & Jiang, 2009, p.45). The CCP's overarching objectives, in particular, regime stability, territorial integrity, and strategic interests, shape and constrain the actions of these actors. Hence, preferences of the letter are considered in the final decisions about foreign policy if they align with the CCP's priorities. Yet, the party asserts control to shape outcomes or facilitate breakthrough in challenging negotiations when these preferences potentially jeopardize its legitimacy or broader strategic motives.

An illustrative example is observed in agricultural sector, where MOA played its role on behalf of the farmers to push China for protective measures to benefit developing countries, reflecting concerns about domestic social stability tied to rural economies and livelihoods. However, there is aspect of China's international positions that does not align neatly with domestic economic interests. For instance, China advocacy for some agricultural liberalization by developed countries lacks explicit support from specific domestic constituencies, such as pro-export farmer unions or lobbying groups, indicating on a potential misfit between certain international preferences in this sector and the hypothesis linking them to domestic economic motivations.

Similarly, in the services, Beijing's evolving international positions towards gradual liberalization and market access reflect a growing recognition of sector importance. Nevertheless, apparent domestic concerns from service providers about competitiveness and market access were not fully addressed in international negotiations, revealing a conflict of interests between domestic economic priorities and broader strategic objectives of CCP.

Simultaneously, the evaluation of TRIPS shows partial alignment with H1a. China's emphasis on intellectual property protection, focusing on technology transfer and economic development, mirrors domestic aspirations for fostering innovation and industrial growth. Nonetheless, challenges in balancing IP rights enforcement with rapid economic development hint on the impact of broader long-term objectives of Chinese authority on country's preferences in the international level. In NAMA, the evidence supports hypothesis H1a, despite apprehension from the NRDC about potential impacts on infant industries. China's focus on market access and reduced trade barriers in industrial goods generally aligns with the interests of export-oriented industries seeking global market share. The Chinese government's prioritization of strategically important industries, including energy, defense, and key manufacturing sectors, reflects efforts to enforce its socialist market economy and maintain its status as the "world's factory," utilizing state-owned enterprises to advance national interests through subsidies, mergers, and competition blocking. Lastly, China's negotiation outcomes of FTAs reinforce our assessment conclusion, showing a mixed alignment with the hypothesis, wherein China supports liberalization to enhance market access and attract foreign investment, whereas domestic concerns, particularly in sectors like agriculture and services, have prompted protectionist stances, as seen in CAFTA and AUCFTA.

3.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and recognition

Having evaluated domestic economic factors that could have impacted China decision-making on the international arena, our focus now turns to the socio-political dimension, applying Nel's Perspective. Specifically, the second hypothesis (*H2a*) central to our examination *propose that China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by its concerns of redistribution and recognition.* Within this context, Nel's rationale enables us to interpret China's pursuit of fairer redistribution as more than a quest for material gains. Instead, it signifies a broader ideational commitment to reshaping the international economic order. Simultaneously, recognition of China goes beyond its economic might, involving an acknowledgment of its unique developmental needs and aspirations (Nel, 2010). In such a wise, one might perceive redistribution and recognition as

interwoven elements forming an integral aspect of a unified concept of justice (Fraser, 1997). For instance, China's active engagement in the Doha Round can be construed as a strategic diplomatic maneuver, managing the dual strategy of sustaining domestic economic growth and advocating for comprehensive global economic reforms in line not only with the interests of developing countries but, crucially, with its specific goals within the framework of a socialist market economy. Therefore, to evaluate given assumption in this section, we will not only scrutinize its logical implications by tracking the negotiation behavior and link it positions of China vis-à-vis its concerns about redistribution and recognition, but also evaluate China's evolving national identity and the norms it has embraced.

First and foremost, the factor of identity formation is important to take into account when determining an actor's interests in order to provide an explanation for the observed transformation in values and the ensuing actions (Auth, 2015, p. 191). This perspective is equally applicable in our case when analyzing motivations behind a country's preferences. China, as posited by David Shambaugh (2013, p. 14), is currently grappling with what can be characterized as an "international identity crisis" due to the country's political discourse being shaped by multiple contrasting ideologies and narratives. This is the reason why China struggles to articulate unified interests (Li, 2012). A challenge accentuated by the difficulties faced by the CCP leadership in adapting to the changing global landscape. The presence of divergent perspectives on reconciling domestic priorities with global role expectations adds to the uncertainty about the most effective approach to managing China's increasing integration into the global system (Gottwald & Duggan, 2011, p.17).

Holsti (1970, p. 243) contends that a state's global standing is molded by its self-perception while being simultaneously influenced and constrained by its international counterparts. In the dynamic realm of the international community, where a state establishes its position, full control over this status is not entirely within its jurisdiction. Consequently, the definition of China's identity and its role in the international system is intricately tied to the specific issue at hand and the group of scholars expressing their opinions. In various research studies, China is ascribed with diverse identities ranging from a socialist nation, a developing country, a rapidly ascending power to a significant regional player in East Asia or a prominent global force (Pu, 2017, p. 139). Moreover, it is frequently perceived as a 'prestige maximizer,' deftly juggling its aspirations for great power status while sidestepping unwelcome responsibilities. For instance, Li and Tu (2018)

argued that China, despite being globally recognized as the largest exporter and second-largest economy, finds itself in a limbo, straddling between a developing and developed status, as reflected in the significant income disparity and the unique contrast between world-class cities and poverty challenges in rural areas. Shambaugh further notes that current developments in China's conduct suggest a blend of insecurity and arrogance, characterizing it as "insecure domestically and arrogant internationally" (Shambaugh, 2013, p. 15). This balancing act extends to handling relationships between the Global North and the Global South, along with adeptly managing the expectations of both domestic and international audiences (Pu, 2017, p. 145).

Chinese scholars express varying views regarding the most salient identity, yet there is consensus on China's overarching goal – the aspiration to regain its former greatness (recognition). The struggle for great-power recognition unfolds as China delicately manages the equilibrium between acceptance and autonomy, compliance and revisionism, power and legitimacy, and globalization and nationalism. Within this framework, "status" encapsulates a state's concerns related to both material well-being and international treatment, with the aim of fostering mutually reinforcing growth (Deng 2008, p. 167). Thus, in the retrospect, the years leading up to the Doha Round marked a transformative period in China's approach to international trade. While at first glance, China seems to initially prioritize economic interests, with a focus on the substantial gains that could be derived from a liberalized global trade regime, it becomes apparent that its ambitions extended well beyond mere economic pragmatism.

As it was mentioned earlier in our research, Shambaugh (2013, p.125) pointed out on China's "moderately revisionist stance," which could be seen as an attempt to optionally modify rules, actors, and the balance of influence primarily within existing institutions, whilst aiming to set up alternative institutions and norms of global governance and redistribute power and resources within the international system. This stance is rooted in its historical context, marked by a determination to overcome past humiliations experienced during the 19th to mid-20th century under imperialistic forces, adds a layer of complexity to China's contemporary stance. The quest for regained national glory serves as a potent motivator, inciting China to assert itself as an independent power, chasing its interests autonomously, regardless of alignment with developing or developed nations (Garver, 1993, p.5). Therefore, throughout the 2000s, Beijing strategically engaged with multilateral institutions, utilizing them as platforms to promote its discourse on

challenges, advocate for peaceful development, and enhance its global prestige and legitimacy (Barnet & Duvall, 2005).

Already in 1986, China, as a developing country, sought, on renewal of its membership in GATT, to obtain treatment on par with other developing contracting parties, namely, "unconditional most-favored-nation treatment", and the elimination of "discriminatory quantitative restrictions and discriminatory anti-dumping and countervailing procedures against China" (GATT 1986, p.16). Building on this aspiration, China undertook more substantial commitments than those of other countries when joined GATT's successor, the WTO, in 2001 to demonstrate its dedication to promoting equitable economic distribution, and championing global norms, which clearly illustrated profound desire to position itself as a responsible and legitimate global player (Lardy 2002, Liang 2002).

For this reason, it pledged to open its markets to competition, along with a restructuring of laws, regulations, procedures, and administrative and judicial institutions across all government levels (Yi, 2011). To be precise, it eliminated, modified, and enacted over 3,000 laws at the central government level and 190,000 at the local government level, establishing a WTO-consistent legal system. In this way, Beijing has fully embraced concepts such as nondiscrimination, transparency, and the rule of law, transcending trade jargon to become commonplace for the general public (Yi, 2011, p.2). Secondly, Beijing made deep tariff commitments for imports, by substantially reducing its average tariff from around 43% to approximately 15%, ultimately fixing its bound tariff under the WTO at 10%, and it agreed to significantly liberalize services (Singh, 2011). China has included 93 sub-sectors in its General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS) schedule, which exceeds the average for developing nations and approaches that of developed members. Thirdly, China significantly decreased average agricultural tariffs from 23.1% in 2001 to 15.6% in 2009, surpassing tariffs in countries such as Japan and India, and eliminated agricultural export subsidies (Wang, 2011, p.3). Finally, PRC demonstrated its dedication to robust intellectual property protection and its support for the independent review of all trade-related administrative actions, whether conducted by judicial or administrative tribunals (WT/L/432).

Driven by such significant commitments, China intentionally maintained a low profile during its initial years as a WTO Member. However, as time progressed, it transitioned from being a hesitant participant attempting to avoid WTO litigation to becoming a proactive and influential player that strategically employed the system to safeguard its interests (Shaffer & Gao, 2018).

China began introducing proposals in WTO negotiations and increased its active participation in the extensive network of over seventy councils, committees, working parties, and other groupings within the WTO, encompassing more than 1,000 meetings annually (Hoekman, 2011). Chinese official representatives discovered that the committee system, in conjunction with the WTO's trade policy review, effectively compels policymakers to provide justifications for their policies, thereby acting as a deterrent against the adoption of protectionist measures (Wolfe, 2013).

Simultaneously, China played a notable role as a third party in dispute settlement cases. Between 2003 and 2006, it engaged in nearly every panel established during this period. When faced with opposition, China strategically utilized assertive legal arguments to reinterpret existing rules in its favor, incorporating substantive legal points and adept procedural objections (Gao, 2011, p.15). This demonstrated a comprehensive effort to shape the outcomes of disputes, as evident in cases such as Auto Parts (WT/DS339/R; WT/DS340/R; WT/DS342/R), TRIPS (WT/DS362/R), and Publications and Audiovisual Products (WT/DS363/R). In these instances, China exhibited a proactive stance in defending its position and challenging accusations, reflecting concerns for the recognition of its adherence to WTO obligations and the safeguarding of its trade practices. Following 2008, China sustained its proactive involvement by initiating WTO cases against the United States, specifically targeting purported breaches related to subsidy determination methodologies and the concurrent imposition of anti-dumping and countervailing duties (DS379). This move was aimed at altering established trade rules. Generally, China staunchly endorses the WTO's dispute settlement mechanism, considering it vital for the organization's efficiency. By underlining the need for a credible system to encourage members to fulfill obligations, despite occasional losses, China consistently acknowledges WTO rulings, affirming confidence in their fairness and objectivity (Scorobogataya, 2013).

Almost in every ministerial conference without exception, PRC indicates the imperative of constructing a just global economic order, stressing the importance of tackling the developmental needs of emerging economies and achieving favorable outcomes from the Doha Development Agenda (WT/MIN(03)/ST/12; WT/MIN(09)/ST/113). By championing the concerns of developing nations, China sought to enhance its standing as a leader among the Global South, nurturing diplomatic ties and reinforcing its image as a proponent of equitable global governance. What cannot remain unnoticed is that throughout the whole Doha Round, despite holding the position of the world's second-largest economy, China identifies itself as a developing country,

emphasizing its economic structure, persistent social challenges, and income disparities (Yang, 2023). The designation of developing country status entails material benefits, granting special rights, reduced obligations, increased implementation flexibilities and enhanced access to resources (Viola, 2020, p.19).

Therefore, asserting its entitlement to Special and Differential Treatment (SDT), originally crafted for developing nations, China argues that upholding the WTO's SDT principle is vital for ensuring a fair global trading system (Lee, 2019). This position is explicitly articulated by China's representative, who stated the intention to safeguard the right to leverage provisions outlined in Articles 27.10, 27.11, 27.12, and 27.15 of the SCM Agreement (WT/MIN(01)/3, para 171) in order to shield developing members from countervailing duty investigations, particularly in instances where the value or quantity of subsidized products is deemed minimal, referred to as de minimis subsidies. Nevertheless, developed nations have criticized China for what they perceive as circumventing WTO rules by maintaining its self-proclaimed developing status, prompting calls to reconsider the SDT regime for countries accounting for 0.5% or more of global trade (Jose, 2019). China vehemently opposes these demands, particularly those put forth by the United States, which proposed WTO reforms in 2019 aimed at reducing the number of countries eligible for special and differential treatment. In response, a coalition of 52 developing countries, led by China, submitted a document to the WTO defending their developing country status (WT/GC/202). In an interview with Reuters, China's Ambassador to the WTO, Li Chenggang, stressed that despite its economic progress, China still considers itself a developing country due to lingering poverty concerns, but it would seek exceptions in specific areas, such as agriculture and financial services (Farge, 2021).

Although extensive evidence supports the idea that trade contributes to increased economic growth and poverty reduction, it is essential to acknowledge that income distribution is ineluctably impacted. While overall poverty tends to decrease, trade liberalization can lead to short-term effects where certain individuals become poor, and some within the existing impoverished population experience a further decline in their economic conditions. This occurs before broader adjustments take place in the labor markets, ultimately establishing a new general equilibrium (Ingco at al., 2004). China recognizes that global economic disparities persist, with developed nations often reaping the lion's share of economic benefits from international trade. This imbalance raises concerns about the fair distribution of benefits and the perpetuation of global economic

inequalities. Domestically, China faces income disparities between its coastal regions and interior provinces. To address this, it seeks to redistribute economic benefits through trade policies and strategies that can stimulate growth and development in less economically developed regions. Therefore, China often aligns itself with other developing countries (G20, G30) (Gao, 2012), advocating for measures that promote fairer redistribution of trade benefits among nations.

Sector-wise, for instance, in agricultural domain, China urged meaningful reductions in subsidies, support, and tariffs by developed countries during Cancun ministerial conference, what signaled its preoccupation for redistributing benefits more evenly, particularly to benefit developing nations. China also emphasized balanced negotiations across agriculture, industrial goods, and services pillars to picture the centrality of agriculture in resolution of other issues and ensure fair recognition within trade discussions (WT/MIN(03)/ST/12). It leverages SDT benefits for global purposes, securing subsidies and minimal price support for peasant farmers, although its rural development approach involves promoting agribusiness expansion and land transfers to larger-scale production, contributing to observed trends by 2019 (Schneider, 2017; Johnson, 2019). The emphasis on protecting import-competing agricultural products reflects a commitment to bolstering domestic agricultural sectors for employment, poverty alleviation, and broader development goals (Liang, 2013, p.212), aligning with concerns over potential redistribution effects and addresses geographical constraints to sustain rural livelihoods (Li, 2017). In turn, NAMA is a special case for PRC as it holds comparative advantage in this field, prompting prioritization of significant decreases in tariff peaks and the removal of tariff escalation (WT/MIN(03)/ST/12). This aligns with Beijing's ambition to address redistribution concerns, particularly benefiting developing economies. Furthermore, country introduced "Made in China 2025" initiative to achieve global recognition as a leading manufacturing industry by 2049, giving precedence to innovation, quality, and sustainability to reinforce international acknowledgment and global cooperation efforts (Beraud et al., 2022, p. 66463).

In services, China's trade strategy emphasizes reciprocal advantage, diversification, and equitable development to address global economic redistribution concerns. It approaches the issue of services trade imbalance with objectivity and focuses on enhancing export quality and integrating into global value chains to achieve a more balanced distribution of economic gains. China's prioritization of quality over quantity in trade, including acceptance of imports that enhance quality of life and industrial structure, demonstrates a strong desire for international

recognition and legitimacy within the global trading system, further supported by its strategy promoting skilled labor mobility, particularly in Mode 4 services under GATS, stressing opportunities for developing countries to access markets and advocating for equitable commitments and transparent visa procedures to ensure fair implementation of market access agreements (The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, 2018; TN/S/W/14). What regards intellectual property, China's proactive endeavors to establish itself as a "leading IP power" and advocate for "IP values with Chinese characteristics" signal a strategic pursuit of recognition and influence within global governance frameworks (Cheng, 2018, p.2). Collaboration with other developing nations to resist initiatives like the Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement (ACTA) reflects shared concerns regarding the detrimental impact of stringent IP standards on development agendas, thereby highlighting anxieties over trade distortion and disproportionate redistribution effects within the international IP landscape (WTO, 2010).

Nevertheless, after joining the WTO, for two decades, China faced constraints in pursuing its residual trade objectives through multilateral routes within the Doha talks framework. Hence, Beijing strategically turned its focus toward preferential and regional free trade agreements (PTAs and RTAs) to address various aspects of its evolving trade policy (Mallon and Whalley, 2004). Firstly, China craved international recognition, concretely, attainment of market economy status. Recognizing that this status would be instrumental in safeguarding Chinese exports from arbitrary anti-dumping actions, China made it a non-negotiable precondition for the initiation of PTA negotiations. To set this trend, China concluded its first PTA with industrialized economy New Zealand characterized by economic power asymmetry, prompting other industrialized economies like Australia and Iceland to emulate. (Ravenhill & Jiang, 2009, p.32-33). Secondly, China wanted to secure raw materials access due to its rapid economic growth and import dependency. This approach aimed to position China as a dominant trade player while also addressing biases against Chinese resource investments and seeking most-favored-nation treatment in partner economies (Aaron, 2006, pp.21-22).

Moreover, in pursuit of RTAs, the Chinese government and policymakers endeavored to bolster peaceful regional leadership. The signing of the ASEAN-China Free Trade Agreement (ACFTA) exemplifies a diplomatic move to reassure neighboring countries about economic and geopolitical stability (Salidjanova, 2015, p.29-30). The onset of the USA-China trade war in 2018 (Chen, 2014; Wan, 2021) heightened China's motivation to actively engage in regional economic

establishments, fostering cooperation, and expanding markets to circumvent American restraints or political clashes. Without a shadow of a doubt, China seeks enhanced economic partnerships, advocating for "South-South cooperation to obtain mutually beneficial geographic outcomes and collaborative resolutions (Soong,2014). Meanwhile, Chinese government also aimed to address domestic concerns and mitigate negative impacts on vulnerable sectors like the agricultural industry, as highlighted by the MOA survey and Guangxi Province report, particularly in areas related to tropical produce and raw materials that worried about the heightened competition and the influx of lower-priced imports (Ravenhill & Jiang,2009, p.40). Overall, we may assert that the universe of PTAs and RTAs parallel to the multilateral trading system allowed China to diversify its trading partners, reduce trade barriers, and foster economic cooperation on terms more aligned with its specific trade priorities.

Additionally, due to the deadlock in the ongoing round of WTO negotiations, driven in part by conflicts between developed and developing countries, President Xi Jinping in 2013 introduced ambitious Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), a far-reaching plan designed to redefine global norms with distinct Chinese characteristics (Johnson et al., 2017). The BRI is structured around five clear goals, namely coordinating policies, enhancing infrastructure connectivity, facilitating unimpeded trade, advancing financial integration, and fostering people-to-people bonds. This initiative strategically positions China to cultivate economic partnerships, promoting both regional and global economic integration while facilitating the redistribution of economic benefits in less developed regions. Beyond its stated objectives, the BRI harbors implicit intentions. By increasing economic reliance on China, it amplifies the nation's political and economic influence in participating countries. China aspires to wield counter-power in BRI regions vis-à-vis the West, employing a multifaceted strategy encompassing political alliances, financial initiatives, migration policies, trade dynamics, and cultural exchange (Pantekoek et al., 2022, p.11).

Taken all factors, in an era marked by dramatic shifts in the global economy and the severe challenges posed to the multilateral trading system due to increasing unilateralism and protectionism, China stands for essential reforms within the WTO. The primary goal is to address the existential crisis confronting the WTO, strengthen its legitimacy and efficacy, stimulate an open world economy, and strive towards the creation of a community with a shared future for humanity (The Office of the Chargé d'Affaires of the PRC in the Republic of Lithuania, 2018). Accordingly, China stresses that the crucial overhaul of the WTO should encompass targeted

measures in four pivotal areas, namely, tackling pressing issues that pose a threat to the WTO's existence; elevating the WTO's role in global economic governance; ameliorating the operational efficiency of the WTO; and cultivating increased inclusivity within the multilateral trading system (WT/GC/W/773, para 2.1). In its proposal, China explicitly stated that the deadlock in the Appellate Body, misuse of national security exceptions, and imposition of unilateral measures violating WTO rules are actions primarily attributable to the United States (WT/GC/W/773, para 1.6). Instead, the WTO reform should fortify the essential role of the multilateral trading system in advancing international trade liberalization and facilitation.

Besides, China has put forth that the necessary reforms must rectify trade rule imbalances and adapt to contemporary developments. It should specifically tackle the prolonged distortion of global agricultural trade caused by excessive subsidies from developed nations and curb the misuse of trade remedy measures, notably addressing the problematic "surrogate country" methodology in anti-dumping investigations. Simultaneously, the reform must ensure the relevance of WTO rules by incorporating modern issues like Investment Facilitation and addressing the concerns of Micro, Small, and Medium-sized Enterprises in the 21st century (WT/GC/W/773, para 2.2.3). Emphasizing the importance of "respecting members' development models," China also vocally rejects special and discriminatory disciplines targeting state-owned enterprises under the pretext of WTO reform since they act as crucial policy instruments to ensure "steady" economic growth, foster economic "self-reliance," and safeguard "national security." (MOFCOM 2018; SASAC 2021). Lastly, the reform must preserve special and differential treatment for developing members, and China, as the world's largest developing country, opposes any attempts to eliminate this treatment under the guise of WTO reform while remaining willing to undertake commitments based on its development and economic capacity (WT/GC/W/773, para 2.4.1).

The overall evaluation grounded in Nel's perspective strongly affirms the validity of our hypothesis (H2a), asserting that China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by its concerns of redistribution and recognition. An analysis of China's behavior and crucial decisions during the Doha Round reveals compelling evidence supporting this assertion. China's pursuit of fairer redistribution transcends mere material gains, exemplifying a strategic diplomatic maneuver to sustain domestic growth and advocate for comprehensive global economic reforms, aiming to reshape the international economic order. Concurrently, China strategically identifies itself as a developing country in the WTO, emphasizing the unique developmental needs and aspirations of

the Global South, showcasing dedication to securing recognition beyond economic prowess, what aligns with Nel's vision. The transition from a tentative participant to a proactive player in the WTO supports seamlessly the hypothesis, indicating China's strategic utilization of the system to safeguard its interests. Additionally, China's assertive engagement in dispute settlement cases, active participation in PTAs and RTAs, and efforts to bridge global economic inequalities through WTO reform and SDT highlight a comprehensive approach in line with its adherence to WTO obligations and the protection of trade practices.

Within designated sectors, China endorses a balanced outcome in the Doha Round that goes beyond addressing the interests of individual developed countries. Instead, China stresses the need for holistic equilibrium that benefits developing countries collectively. Highlighting the global imbalance between rich and poor nations and its adverse impact on economic development, China urges developed countries to assume greater responsibility in the negotiations and facilitate adequate policy flexibility for the development needs of developing countries (WT /MIN(05)/ST/59). Thus, in agriculture, as seen at the Cancun conference for instance, Beijing pushes for reduced subsidies and tariffs, aimed to distribute benefits more fairly, particularly favoring developing nations. In NAMA, China advocates for policies that reinforce its international image of world factory and capitalizes on its strengths to lower tariff barriers, which helps developing economies in addressing concerns about uneven allocation of gains. Similarly, China's services trade strategy presents an impartial perspective on the current sector trade imbalance and emphasizes quality-driven exports and global integration to achieve balanced economic gains while seeking international recognition and facilitation of market access for developing countries through skilled labor mobility and transparent procedures. China's proactive approach to intellectual property underscores its pursuit of recognition and influence within global governance frameworks. Collaborative efforts with other developing nations indicate shared concerns about trade distortions and unequal redistribution effects.

To conclude, this chapter has examined an evolving role of Peoples Republic of China in protracted Doha Round with a particular focus on both internal and external determinants that impact China's trade policy preferences during these negotiations. Addressing the first research question (RQ1a): What were China's trade policy preferences in the Doha Round? We outlined exact preferences of the country in each sector of interest such as agriculture, NAMA, services, and intellectual property. Further, we explored driving considerations behind China's preferences

by assessing our suggested hypotheses (H1a, H2a) and tackling the second research question (RQ2a): What factors explain China's preferences in the Doha Round? Utilizing Putman's two-level games framework in section 2, we discerned important domestic actors within complex structure of fragmented authoritarianism, highlighting their economic interests and costs that attempted to seemingly affect the final policies on international level. However, these influences often played a subordinate role to CCP broader strategic objectives. Thus, the hypothesis (H1a) was partially validated. Moreover, through Nel's perspective in section 3, we analyzed China's global image and behavior within the WTO, aligning with its rhetoric as a proponent of a fair-trade system characterized by openness, inclusiveness, equity, and shared advantages. China's suggested motivations in hypothesis (H2a) in this regard proved to be driven by concerns regarding recognition and redistribution within the international trade arena.

CHAPTER 4

CASE STUDY: INDIA

The case of the Republic of India is equally intriguing. India, renowned as the world's most populous democratic state, which wields growing influence in global affairs. Particularly evident is its pivotal role in the stalemated Doha Round trade negotiations, where it assumed leadership on behalf of developing nations, intending to reform the WTO framework (Efstathopoulos, 2016). Thus, the initial section aims to scrutinize India's trade policy preferences and dissect its positions across relevant sectors, addressing the first research question (RQ1b). Following this, the ensuing sections will comprehensively analyse the factors that drive these preferences by testing hypotheses (H1b, H2b) and exploring our second research question (RQ2b). In this regard, the two-level games approach will be utilized in section two to examine the determinants that shape India's trade policy preferences and their underlying concerns. The third section endeavours to verify whether India's trade policy preferences reflect considerations of redistribution and recognition, as framed by Nel's perspective.

4.1. India's preferences

India's *trade policy preferences* are well-delineated in terms of significance, with agriculture, services, and NAMA taking precedence (Conceicao-Heldt, 2013, p. 436). New Delhi also stresses the importance of flexibility in trade commitments, especially concerning TRIPS

(Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights) within the Development Round negotiations. However, India remains cautious on the Singapore Issues post-Cancún Ministerial Conference, prioritizing the protection of its policy space and development goals (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7). Given India's expansive and intricate nature, it exhibits both defensive and offensive interests not only across various sectors but even within the same area (Cuts International, 2021). Besides, despite India's ambition to lead the developing world at the WTO through coalitions like G-20, G-33, and NAMA-11, its negotiating positions may not fully align with the interests of all developing nations due to differing economic development paths (Panagariya, 2008), what add complexity to India's stance, warranting careful examination in the following sections. Further we will examine in depth the preferences of this South Asia Emerging Elephant in each sector of priority.

First and foremost, India's top priorities at all ministerial conferences during the Development Round have been centred on major unfinished business, namely, agriculture. The India case presents a notable scenario here due to its initial combination of pro-trade (offensive) and anti-trade (defensive) inclinations during the early stages of the DDA. Yet, as the negotiations advanced, India has maintained a protective trade policy, prioritizing defence in this sector (Singh & Gupta, 2016). For instance, India's primary objective has been to enhance access to markets in developed countries for its agricultural products, recognizing the critical role of international agricultural trade in sustaining its population. It has consistently advocated for a substantial reduction in agricultural subsidies offered by developed countries, as these subsidies distort competition in international markets (MoC, 2022). At the same time, India stresses the pressing necessity to diminish high tariffs and non-tariff barriers on products vital for the exports of developing nations, highlighting the significance of upholding special and differential treatment and policy flexibility to tackle developmental needs such as rural development, food security, and livelihood concerns. Additionally, India firmly opposes any suggestions for tariff harmonization in agriculture or mandates to initiate or enlarge tariff rate quotas, advocating instead for alternative joint proposals, alongside twenty other Members, aimed at addressing these issues in a constructive and substantive manner (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7). What is more, India has pursued enhanced support entitlements through price stabilization reserves and advocated for the Special Safeguard Mechanism (SSM) in the Doha Round which encompasses exemptions for developing nations

from certain market access obligations and measures for poverty alleviation, empowering them to shield their farmers from import surges or abrupt price declines (Guru, 2021).

What concerns *NAMA*, New Dheli closely links these negotiations to agricultural discussions, creating a dynamic akin to a "pass the buck" game. Developing nations, like India, reluctant to commit without agricultural progress while developed countries tie agriculture progress to developing nations' actions in NAMA. Amidst these linkages, India's stance in NAMA appears protectionist or defensive, possibly excessively so considering its relatively high tariffs and limited bindings (Saggi, 2010, p.20). It contended that market access is not solely determined by tariffs but also by non-tariff barriers (NTBs) like anti-dumping measures and technical standards, which unfairly hinder exports from developing nations. Therefore, India emphasizes that addressing these barriers is vital for meaningful market access in the negotiations and advocates for their reduction or elimination while safeguarding sensitive sectors from abrupt liberalization (WT/MIN(05)/ST/17). Given its economic vulnerability in this sector, India maintains higher bound tariffs compared to developed nations. Consequently, it firmly opposes any alterations to the Swiss formula proposed by the Chairman of the Negotiating Group, asserting that such amendments would undermine the progress achieved thus far (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7).

In contrast to the conventional trajectory of economic development seen in many countries, where progress typically moves from agriculture to industry, India has followed a distinct path: transitioning from agriculture to the *services sector*. India, known today as a global services powerhouse, placed considerable emphasis on liberalizing trade in services during the Doha Round. Within the framework of the Development Round, India supports the liberalization of selected service sectors to stimulate growth in developing nations but urges prudence in sensitive areas (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7). New Dheli's primary objectives revolve around advancing the liberalization of cross-border service delivery, known as Mode 1, and facilitating the movement of individuals across borders, denoted as Mode 4. This includes providing skilled professionals with opportunities for temporary employment abroad and enabling service providers from developing nations, including itself, to access overseas markets, warning that resistance from developed countries could obstruct flexibility in making commitments in sectors of interest to them (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7).

Despite its liberal stance, India exhibits reluctance to entirely liberalize Mode 1 and Mode 3, since it is highly dependent on the FDI flows in services and it wants to prevent foreign banks

from dominating its market (Mukherjee 2012, p. 44). Furthermore, India seeks to preserve policy space for the regulation and support of essential public services such as healthcare, education, and water supply from commitments to liberalization that could undermine their availability. Certain service sectors, such as insurance, aviation, construction, retail, and distribution, encounter considerable protectionist measures. These restrictions encompass foreign capital limits, commercial establishment requirements, as well as complex and expensive licensing procedures (Sally 2011, p. 6). Overall, India predominately adheres to liberalist preferences in services throughout Doha Round by advocating for reforms that aim to enhance market access, promote cross-border supply, and foster personnel mobility while simultaneously safeguarding essential public services important for its development.

As for TRIPS, India stands out as one of the toughest major economies worldwide in safeguarding intellectual property rights (Privacy Shield, 2020). However, this stance is complemented by a liberal approach, advocating for substantial changes in WTO regulations to address the developmental needs of developing countries. India prioritizes public health, opposing overly strict IP regulations that could impede access to vital medicines, particularly for marginalized groups. It emphasizes interpretation of TRIPS Agreement provisions with a focus on public health objectives and supports broad interpretations of Article 31 to facilitate compulsory licensing and parallel imports, crucial for medicine accessibility. Furthermore, India advocates for independent interpretations of patent exceptions under Article 30, raises concerns about patenting biological/genetic resources, and calls for clarity on non-violation complaints (IP/C/M/31, p.21-26). India also urges international cooperation to protect traditional knowledge, proposing patent disclosure rules and shared responsibility to prevent exploitation, and addresses developing countries' concerns over bio-piracy by advocating for alterations to the TRIPS agreement (IP/C/W/198). Lastly, India underscores the pressing need for substantial progress in key domains crucial for developing nations, notably highlighting the significance of technology transfer and innovation promotion (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7).

4.2. Domestic economic interests

We have thus far thoroughly scrutinized India's core trade policy preferences in each sector of interest within the WTO, our focus now shifts towards exploration of our hypothesis, *H1b*, which posits that the trade policy preferences of India in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players. To assess this hypothesis, we will

adopt the Putnam two-level games framework in order to delve into the complex interplay between domestic politics and international trade dynamics. It will enable us to illuminate which domestic actors hold pivotal roles in India, discern their incentives and constraints and comprehend to which extent domestic economic considerations of these actors shape the nation's trade negotiations inclinations and the overall decision-making process during DDA.

India, as the world's largest democracy, operates through a complex political system that profoundly influences decision-making and policy formulation. This system involves multiple tiers, featuring a federal structure that constitutes a complex web of institutional elements that emanate from the crucial allocation of responsibilities. These elements encompass a wide range of functions, such as organizing elections, setting up administrative machinery at each tier, and establishing regulatory bodies like the Finance Commission, the Inter-State Council, and the National Development Council to effectively manage and regulate the interactions between the central and state governments (Jenkins, 2003, pp. 607-608). The federal structure's unique configuration bestows the central government with substantial authority over the states, enabling actions like dismissing state governments and reconstituting new ones in extreme circumstances. This concept of "holding-together federalism" nurtures cohesion among diverse nationalities and reconciles regional aspirations, particularly evident in trade negotiations. Compensatory fiscal transfers are pivotal in orchestrating political unity and fostering accord amidst competing nationalities within the democratic framework, which emerged from a coalition of groups during the struggle for independence. Despite the challenges posed by India's socio-economic diversity, its experience unveils the functional value of democracy, leading to the world's largest electorate, surpassing North America, Western Europe, and Japan, and defying conventional expectations (Bardhan, 2010, p.3, pp14-16).

In turn, conventional expectations surrounding India's foreign policy analysis have historically adhered to a top-down paradigm, focusing on the power centers within New Delhi and influential figures such as the prime minister, the dominant ruling party, the elite, foreign policy institutions, key opinion shapers, and pertinent bodies. Nevertheless, this perspective disregarded a vital dimension: the substantial influence of domestic forces on India's foreign affairs and its conceptualization of the "national interest" (Acharya, 2014; Buzan, 2011; Sahni, 2007). However, the gradual marginalization of internal factors such as public sentiment, developmental considerations, and competing ideologies occurred due to a realpolitik-oriented strategy. In recent

years, we have witnessed a marked shift catalyzed by regional political elites and other domestic actors, highlighting their capacity to significantly shape and potentially dictate foreign policy directions (Mishra & Miklian, 2016, p.2). Consequently, there arises a compelling need to reevaluate the role of domestic determinants at the level II in influencing India's diplomatic decisions at the level I.

To address this objective, Putnam's two-level game principles offer a suitable framework, in particular to highlight the critical connection between the outcome of international negotiations and the domestic political restrictions faced by negotiating parties. To put it in another way, the effective completion of an international agreement hinges not solely on the foreign policy objectives of the involved parties, but also on diverse internal determinants, including the political system of the entity and the preferences of influential interest groups within the respective countries (Atak, 2022, p.72). In India's democratic setting, elected government representatives must consider the concerns of their constituents, such as bureaucracies, political parties, interest groups, and the media, alongside global counterparts' interests if they want to secure financial support and future electoral success (Conceica-Held, 2013, p.433).

This becomes particularly salient when deciphering the underlying reasons behind government officials' concessions during trade negotiations. The crux of the challenge arises from the diverse array of perspectives inherent in the global context, often leading to complications in the bargaining process. Notwithstanding concerted efforts by Narendra Modi to centralize decision-making, key members of the cabinet still retain veto powers (Oswald & Eckhard, 2023, p.14). Since in the majority of democratic systems, the constitution frequently designates specific powers to the executive or the legislative branches, occasional competition may arise between two or more political parties or coalitions. This results in either shared control or distinct powers held by various domestic actors in the policy-making process (Mansfield et al. 2007, p.405).

Specifically, within the context of the Doha Round, the challenges are exacerbated by the influence exerted by different bureaucracies and interest groups. For example, The Ministry of Commerce (MoC) maintains direct connections with industrial and services lobbying groups (Narlikar 2008 and 2013), reflecting the influence of these non-state actors in shaping trade policy decisions. Conversely, the Ministry of Agriculture (MoA) embodies a distinctive standpoint. Championing protectionist interests within the agricultural sector, the MoA's engagement in trade negotiations often intersects with concerns connected with food security, rural livelihoods, and

safeguarding the interests of farmers. This dichotomy of interests often translates into contrasting viewpoints during policy formulation, where the MoC, aligned with liberalizing stances, and the MoA, advocating for protective measures, engage in a nuanced tug-of-war, while the Ministry of External Affairs (MEA) attempts to balance foreign policy objectives with trade-related matters (Rodrigues-Vieira, 2021, p.8).

Despite these dynamics, the MoC remained the key coordinator, suggesting a preference for liberalizing positions in the national interest. The involvement of non-state actors, particularly industry groups like the National Association of Software and Services Companies (NASSCOM) and major industrial federations, the Confederation of Indian Industry (CII) and the Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry (FICCI), brought about further complication due to varied interests within different sectors (Rodrigues-Vieira, 2021, p.9). Thus, we may state that India's economic reforms were primarily driven by domestic decisions rather than external pressures. Overall, Indian bureaucrats heed domestic constituencies in forming the national interest for the DDA, yet they do not necessarily comply with all demands (Rodrigues-Vieira, 2021, p.20). Furthermore, evidence indicates that in India, non-state actors and other institutions outside the nodal bureaucracy exert considerable influence on policymaking, potentially contributing to India's reputation for taking a nay-stance and often dissenting in international negotiations (Narlikar & Van Houten, 2010, p.146).

It is important to notice that negotiations occurring concurrently at domestic and international levels are more probable to result in agreement when there is an alignment in winsets, which refers to the spectrum of agreements feasible internationally and accepted domestically (Putman, 1988 p. 449). In India, the international treaties are ratified as executive acts without parliamentary approval (Ministry of External Affairs of India, 2018, P.5), and the President's treaty actions are not subject to judicial review (Union of India v. Manmull Jain and Ors, 1954), enabling Indian negotiators to focus less on legislative priorities compared to counterparts in for example the EU, leading to a broader win-set. Following this reasoning, we should now look behind the domestic veil and investigate whether the interests of influential domestic actors across sectors align with India's objectives in the Doha Round.

To begin with, the agricultural sector holds immense importance to India, serving as a fundamental pillar of its economy by ensuring food security and livelihoods for over 60% of the country's population (Sharma & Bhogal 2017, p. 2), generating employment opportunities in rural

regions and creating a substantial domestic market growth for industrial goods (Meijerink & Achterbosch, 2009). India's prominence as a global producer of key agricultural commodities like rice, wheat, pulses, sugarcane, fruits, vegetables, coffee, tea, and cotton further underscores the sector's significance (IBEF, 2022a). Over the past two decades, this sector has witnessed remarkable growth, with agricultural exports contributing significantly to the country's economy, reaching \$33.3 billion in 2020 (IBEF, 2022d). Despite notable growth and export achievements, Indian agriculture grapples with formidable challenges such as population pressures, underdeveloped rural infrastructure, arable lands, soil depletion, technological lag, and bureaucratic system marked by low accountability factors (Singh & Kumar, 2021). The sector's reliance on monsoons adds further complexities, even as India remains the world's leading rice exporter after China. The country also imports staple foods like vegetable oil and pulses due to low self-sufficiency levels (OECD, 2022a). Overall, present agricultural methods in India are characterized by both economic and environmental unsustainability, with low yields observed across many agricultural commodities (Mubashir & Bhat, 2021).

These complexities are compounded by disparities between large modern enterprises and small subsistence farms, highlighting the urgent need for sustainable rural development and enhanced support for farmers (The World Bank, 2012). A central dilemma faced by main Indian negotiators during trade talks arises exactly from the fact that overwhelming majority of the populace engages in farming activities. Yet, interestingly, India possesses a unique feature: the absence of cohesive apex farmers' organizations and the diverse interests within the sector which shape India's negotiating stance. Hence, the existing farmers' unions lack comprehensive representativeness, primarily because the most impoverished farmers typically remain unaffiliated. Thus, they hold a dual mantle of defensive and offensive interests. Those corporate farmer groups who advocate for export interests harnessing key government agencies like the Department of Commerce and the Agricultural and Processed Food Products Export Development Authority, others who focus on domestic market protection rely exclusively on the Ministry of Agriculture (Conceição-Heldt, 2013, p. 439). Intermittently, the Confederation of Indian Farmers Associations (CIFA) emerges as a notable voice in lobbying efforts, emphasizing food security and poverty alleviation through market concentration and family-oriented farming. Therefore, CIFA staunchly resists further reduction in agricultural tariff rates (Confederation of Indian Farmers Associations, 2012). Furthermore, the significant electoral clout of farmers and agricultural workers enables

them to exert considerable pressure on the Indian government, primarily advocating for protectionist policies and SDT tailored to developing nations' needs during negotiations.

The next sector NAMA demonstrates a low level of competitiveness, prompting India to adopt fairly protected policies. It encompasses various industries, such as pharmaceuticals, the chemical industry which is the second biggest industrial sector, and textile playing a dominant role in the manufacturing front. Also, India is the world's second-largest producer of coal, it is the country's major source of energy making two-thirds of electricity production (Santander Trade Market, 2021). Despite India's abundant domestic coal reserves, its reliance on imported coal has risen steadily since 2012, revealing challenges with natural fossil scarcity and growing dependence on trade partners for attaining energy needs. Augmenting coal imports are driven by low domestic coal prices and concerns over knavish allocation practices involving businesses and government officials (OECD 2015, p.26).

To bolster manufacturing, India has implemented initiatives like "Make in India" and tax reductions, aiming to attract investments (Ministry of Commerce & Industry, 2022). In 2021, the industry sector was assessed to have provided 25.34% of labor places and made up for about 25.9% of the GDP (Statista 2022). Notwithstanding these attempts, the industry sector still encounters plenty of obstacles such as a deficiency of skilled labor, failing infrastructure, and labor laws impacting job creation and wages (Kundu&Mohanan, 2011). India's infrastructure remains below par with underutilized railways and waterways, delayed projects, and overloaded ports, necessitating extensive reforms and investments. Furthermore, manufacturing encounters global demand slowdowns and fierce competition from countries like China, compounded by a complex macroeconomic environment (OECD 2015, p.27).

Given its weak infrastructure and logistics management, two principal industry associations, the Confederation of Indian Industries (CII) and the Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry (FICCI), have historically stood as staunch proponents of protectionism to safeguard the interests of domestic businesses. Nevertheless, they also envisaged a relative degree of openness towards unilateral liberalization measures, reflecting diverse interests including multinational corporations and smaller domestic enterprises (Sally, 2011, p.10). Functioning as intermediaries between the private sector and government, the CII and FICCI effectively transform industry feedback gathered from the sectors they represent into actionable insights that shape policy dialogues (Priyadarshi, 2005). At the other front, Trade Unions,

operating across municipal, state, and federal tiers, championed the enhancement of working conditions and worker rights. Through their concerted efforts to raise consciousness about the myriad challenges confronting employees, they strategically shape the legislative and policy terrain to foster more conducive work environments (Mittl, 2023). Despite representing a minority of workers, Trade Unions advocate vehement protectionist positions within various sectors such as power, energy, and infrastructure. Their stronghold lies in stringent employment regulations, rendering it impractical for companies to hire beyond a specific scale (Sally, 2011, p.9).

In services, India has undergone a profound transformation in its export sector over the course of the last twenty years (Downes, 2009, p. 124), driven by the adoption of outsourcing and offshoring practices that have redirected functions from economically advanced nations to lower-cost destinations like India (Chadee et al., 2011, p.197). This growth has been particularly pronounced in IT, IT-enabled services (ITES), and business process outsourcing (BPO), elevating India to a prominent position in the global market and fostering deep integration with Fortune 500 companies (Chadee et al., 2011, p.198). As India's services export sector expanded, it not only reshaped the nation's economy but also exerted a significant influence on its negotiating strategies during trade rounds in WTO.

Interestingly, despite India's historical opposition to services liberalization, its stance evolved during the Doha Round. The adoption of a proactive and assertive approach towards service trade liberalization by the mid-2000s (Ray & Saha, 2009, p.10) was assumably fueled by the economic interests of key domestic players, especially in the IT and ITES sectors. For instance, companies like Tata Consultancy Services (TCS), Infosys, and Wipro played pivotal roles in advancing India's technological capabilities and export competitiveness (IBEF, 2022c, p.5). TCS, in particular, reached a significant milestone as India's leading IT company, achieving a market capitalization exceeding US\$100 billion, contributing 9.3% to the country's GDP, and commanding 56% of the global outsourcing market (Exim Mitra, 2022). Besides, more recent players such as Reliance, Mittal, and Bharthi have been instrumental in broadened export horizons and overseas production investments (Sally, 2011, p.10).

Services Companies (NASSCOM) IT corporations exemplified by the Manufacturers' Association for Information Technology (MAIT) and the National Association of Software and Services Companies (NASSCOM), have displayed an affinity for open-economy principles, notably, in software and business process outsourcing, recognizing the critical role of services in

driving India's economic growth and employment opportunities. Operating within a less regulated policy environment compared to other sectors, they boast extensive ties with foreign multinationals, propelling robust expansions in both exports and foreign investments. Specifically, NASSCOM stands as a preferred associate of the Indian government, engaging in near-daily interactions with the Ministry of Commerce and Industry and contributing to the formulation of negotiating papers pertaining to services liberalization (Lilja, 2012, pp.123-124).

Hence, India's government was motivated to actively pursue binding commitments in Mode 1 (cross-border supply) and Mode 4 (movement of natural persons) as part of a strategic effort to secure market access and regulatory stability for country's firms operating in these sectors. Furthermore, the substantial influx of FDI in telecommunications and financial services, alongside the increasing outward FDI (OFDI) in IT and ITES, underscores the significant economic implications involved. Despite Mode 3 (commercial presence) remaining the dominant mode, constituting 57% of India's services trade, there is a noticeable shift towards Modes 1 and 2 due to expanding consumption abroad and the delivery of services on-site. However, Mode 4 (movement of natural persons) continues to represent a minor segment (1%) of India's services trade due to regulatory limitations dictated by member nations (Ray & Saha, 2009, p.10-11; Das, 2006).

Lastly, to gain a comprehensive understanding of whether India's trade policy preferences regarding intellectual property were influenced by domestic actors, it is essential to trace the progression of this sector both before and during Doha Round. For instance, the Patent Act of 1970 showcases India's patent policy evolution, with strong advocacy from domestic industries, namely the pharmaceutical sector. This law allowed only process patents in pharmaceuticals, enabling domestic companies to develop drugs using alternative and cost-effective methods. Consequently, Indian pharmaceutical firms flourished, dominating bulk drugs and formulations production by the early 1990s (Nair, 2008, pp.432-433). As pressure mounted for patent law reform under international agreements like TRIPS, influential domestic players, including pharmaceutical companies like Cipla and industry groups like the Indian Drug Manufacturers Association (IDMA), mobilized against changes introducing product patents. They joined the National Working Group on Patent Laws, formed in 1988 comprising of experts from diverse industries, to lobby against stricter patent standards citing concerns about increased drug prices, limited healthcare access, and negative impacts on domestic industry. Their efforts successfully influenced government policy to retain existing patent laws (Romanna, 2003, p.5).

In the late 1990s, certain segments of India's industry, including bodies like the Confederation of Indian Industry (CII) and ASSOCHAM, changed perspective by advocating for product patents to align with TRIPS standards and attract FDI (Romanna, 2003, p. 6). This strategic move aimed to boost India's global trade position and attract foreign investment and technology. However, TRIPS implementation in India in 2005 posed significant challenges for its pharmaceutical sector. Transitioning to product patents caused heightened patent litigation, increased costs, delayed generic drug market entry, and escalated R&D expenses, affecting global competitiveness (Pai, 2023, p.1, p.8). TRIPS also raised medication costs and limited access to affordable generics, impacting public health programs like those combating HIV/AIDS and tuberculosis (IBEF, 2023). Therefore, India has enough concerns over traditional knowledge and cultural expression protection inadequacies under TRIPS.

As a result, India has historically advocated for flexibility in enforcing intellectual property laws to guarantee access to essential medicines, foster local innovation, and promote technological advancement within the country (IBEF, 2023, p.5) and this stance was clearly affected by Indian pharmaceuticals. Ranked 12th globally in medical goods exports amounting to \$22.44 billion in the 2021 fiscal year (IBEF, 2023, pp.9-11), India's pharmaceutical sector underscores its economic importance and influence. Furthermore, India's production and export of generics that account for 20% of global exports by volume (IBEF, 2023, p.3), only highlight the substantial economic stakes and strategic interests of these influential domestic actors.

Ultimately, upon analyzing the impact of domestic actors on India's international stance and the factors affecting domestic sectors, we noticed that the country adopted a particularly prudent approach during the conclusion of FTAs. India's primary focus was on gaining market access in goods trade, with subsequent expansion into services and investments, driven by vulnerabilities in different economic segments and institutional capacity constraints, thus displaying a sort of learning-by-doing approach in regional trade. Political directives, including strong support from political parties, trade unions, and business interests, have manifestly influenced such trade policies (Singh, 2015, p.6). For instance, the ASEAN-India agreement of 2010 exhibits a relatively shallow nature due to exceptions for tariff reductions, stringent rules of origin, and the absence of provisions related to competition and government procurement (RTA India-ASEAN, 2010), indicating opposition or resistance from certain domestic actors to deeper integration measures.

India's engagement in FTAs with advanced economies like Japan and South Korea was intended to stimulate increased FDI and leverage its comparative advantage in services, especially in relation to skilled professionals, for deployment in these countries (Singh, 2015, p.5). However, this effort has encountered challenges, such as an "inverted duty structure," wherein final goods face lower duties than their components, contributing to the country's widened trade deficit, exemplified by increased imports from South Korea under the CEPA (Singh, 2014). Concerns over trade deficits with China and the impact on domestic industries limited the acceptability of the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) agreement from the outset (Wicaksono, 2021). Organized protests against this FTA led by groups like the Swadeshi Jagran Manch (SJM), associated with the influential Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), highlights strong political signals to the Modi government regarding the potential costs of antagonizing core constituencies, particularly in key sectors that feared unfair competition and harm to local producers. This also reflects a shift in India's trade policy towards decoupling, with domestic protectionist interests gaining prominence and sabotaging the country's outward-oriented economic visions (Palit, 2019).

In conclusion, the evaluation of hypothesis H1b, asserting that India's trade policy preferences during the Doha Round were driven by the economic interests and costs of key domestic players within the framework of Putnam's two-level games, presents compelling evidence substantiating this proposition. Since India operates under complex political system, defined by federalism and diverse institutions, decision-making processes are influenced by multiple factors. The federal structure allocates significant authority to the central government, headed by the Prime Minister and Cabinet, enabling them to formulate national policies, including those related to trade. This central authority is supported by key ministries like the Ministry of Agriculture (MoA) and the Ministry of Commerce (MoC) that are notably accountable to the non-state actors within industry and services as well as farmers, ensuring that the national interest is defined by the needs and preferences of these influential domestic stakeholders.

Thus, the analysis reveals that in the agricultural sector, the MoA pursued protectionist policies to safeguard food security and rural livelihoods, while industry associations such as the CII and the FICCI advocated for protectionism in manufacturing to support domestic businesses what correspond to its protectionist stance on international stage in these sectors. In services, TCS, along with industry bodies like NASSCOM and MAIT, strategically responded to emerging global opportunities by capitalizing on IT-related services trade. They focused on securing market access,

fostering international partnerships, and lobbying for favourable policies to drive India's competitiveness, which results in promotion of mainly liberalist perspective in DDA. Furthermore, the development of India's intellectual property laws, particularly in the pharmaceutical sector, illustrates how domestic industries like pharmaceutical companies and industry groups influenced India's position to ensure access to essential medicines and promote local innovation, leading to a mixed stand internationally. Additionally, India's in FTAs and RTAs represents a strategic approach driven by a careful balance of domestic challenges, institutional constraints, and the influence of diverse political actors within the country. Given the array of domestic perspectives, India's negotiators face constrained bargaining options with international counterparts, focusing on internal factors. This often presents India as an obstructive player in trade negotiations as its policymakers seek to discern what are exact domestic preferences of its sectors of economy and their importance.

4.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and recognition

After examining the influence of domestic economic considerations on India's decisionmaking in international sphere, we pivot to explore the socio-political factor through Nel's Perspective. This inquiry is anchored in the second hypothesis (H2b), suggesting that India's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by its concerns of redistribution and recognition. Referring to Nel's framework, India's diplomatic posture is illuminated as deeply rooted in its aspirations for fairer redistribution and recognition within the global political economy. India perceives the existing disparities in wealth and power as glaring injustices and endeavors to address them through dialogue and negotiation, particularly with the industrialized North (Nel, 2010, p.953). Viewed through India's lens, recognition embodies a dual imperative. Firstly, India advocates for the full integration and equitable participation of developing nations in multilateral institutions, aiming to secure respect on the global stage. Secondly, India champions the acknowledgment of the unique developmental needs and yearning of developing countries, challenging the historical marginalization of Third World concerns in international discourse (Nel, 2010, p.955). Hence, this section seeks to thoroughly examine the stated premise, dissecting its logical ramifications by scrutinizing India's negotiation behavior, and aligning it with India's apprehension regarding redistribution and recognition. To complement this context, India's shifting identity and its adherence to evolving norms will be explored.

According to Kumar (2023), states' preferences and actions are rooted in the identities they construct through "social practice". Essentially, foreign policy strategies play a pivotal role in shaping and reshaping one's identity, illuminating the complex interplay between India's global positioning and its evolving state (Krishna, 1999, p.4), therefore it is our starting point. For the past decades, India was clearly facing a challenge with its numerous identities, leading to uncertainty in its foreign policy as they frequently clash and vie for dominance. These changing perceptions, both at home and abroad, shape how policymakers understand the nation's interests, making decision-making more complex. Notions like "emerging great power" or "leader of the developing world" imply diverse interests, requiring policymakers to adeptly manage these complex identity dynamics to reconcile conflicting priorities (Smith, 2012, p.12). While India asserts itself as an emerging power regionally and globally, it still occupies a secondary position compared to China, a dominant rising force (Sally, 2011, p.2). Nevertheless, India's enduring image as the voice of the voiceless dominates, as it continues its endeavors to cultivate alliances with developing nations, extend gestures of cooperation to smaller members, accommodate instances of free-riding, and vigorously advocate for global justice and fairness, occasionally placing these priorities above its own national interests (Narlikar, 2008).

What regards India's ambition to be a custodian of pluralistic global civilization, it is hindered by concerns of 'status anxiety' with respect to China and an unresolved territorial dispute (Pardesi, 2007, p.225). Additionally, India's history of colonization and anti-imperialist sentiment further contributes to its hesitancy to compromise and cooperate with more powerful global actors (Narlikar, 2006, p.72). Consequently, India tends to impede rather than facilitate multilateral negotiations, primarily due to preoccupations surrounding national sovereignty and Third Worldism (Ford, 2002). Accordingly, in trade discussion, India is frequently labelled as a 'troublemaker,' what reflects its longstanding aversion to the global trading system (Efstathopoulos & Kelly, 2014, p.1). India's WTO approach is cautious and defensive, emphasizing reform over maximizing existing benefits, which sometimes contrasts with its self-perception as a growing power within the organization. India mainly employs a 'distributive strategy,' refusing concessions and making threats, rather than integrative approaches. Even with pragmatism elsewhere, India's narrative restricts its flexibility in forming coalitions within the WTO, since it depends on the strength of collective action as much as it does on its own individual leadership to push forward its demands (Narlikar, 2022, p. 156).

Thus, India's engagement in the WTO exemplifies a transformation in its trade identity, transitioning from being seen as the 'protectionist Other' in the previous Rounds to embracing the role of a 'multilateral trader,' a concept identified as 'complex social learning' by Jane Ford (2002, p.115), which aptly reflect India's adaptive response to evolving global dynamics in trade negotiations. Dating back to its inception in the GATT in 1947, India's trajectory in trade negotiations has been characterized by complexity, as it initially championed the interests of developing nations while holding uncertainty about the impact of trade on its development agenda (Srinivasan & Tendulkar 2003). However, the launch of the Uruguay Round in 1986 initiated a new phase, compelling India despite its reluctance and disputes to adjust its trade policies from being inward-oriented and to pledge allegiance to multilateral agreements (Sharma, 2023, p.4). As a result, India's entry into the WTO in 1995 marked a deliberate shift towards embracing multilateral trade disciplines, as demonstrated by independent reforms initiated in 1991 to liberalize its economy and align with the global market.

India's commitments under the WTO, encompassed various fronts, including adjustments in exchange-rate policies, liberalization of foreign investment regulations, and reductions in import tariffs. Within the WTO framework, India committed to significant tariff reductions across numerous sectors, binding approximately 67% of its tariff lines. Nevertheless, despite continuous efforts, the pace of reforms in India has been sluggish. In a bid to defer the removal of its current quantitative restrictions (QRs) on roughly 2,300 tariff lines, predominantly encompassing consumer goods, India resorted to invoking Article XVIII(B) of the GATT, which pertains to the balance of payments provision (Srinivasan & Tendulkar 2003, p.85). Additionally, India made specific commitments under agreements such as the Agreement on Trade-related Investment Measures (TRIMs) and the General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS), with the goal of promoting transparency and facilitating a conducive environment for trade and investment (Mattoo & Stern 2003, p. 19). Pressured by the WTO's Dispute Settlement Mechanism (DSM) following a complaint from the United States, India has amended its domestic patent laws to comply with the TRIPS agreement (Srinivasan & Tendulkar 2003, p.85). As part of the Information Technology Agreement, India joined 43 other countries in eliminating tariffs on various information technology-related products by 2005, offering zero duty on 217 information technology-related tariff lines. Despite making significant progress, challenges persist, particularly in sectors like

telecommunications and banking, where restrictions on foreign investment remain (Mattoo & Stern 2003, p.70).

Evidently, India has significantly liberalized its trade policy since 1991, but further efforts were needed to address persistently high tariff barriers and constraints on importing certain consumer goods (Srinivasan, 2001). Hence, wavered to endorse the launch of the new Doha Round due to unaddressed prior commitments and perceived inequities in the global trade regime, India eventually acquiesced, emphasizing the need for inclusivity, and recognizing developmental disparities among nations. At the 2001 Doha ministerial meeting, India vehemently objected to the inclusion of "non-trade" issues, advocating instead for a multilateral trading system that prioritizes the interests of all nations, particularly those in the developing world. India's influence on the Doha work program design is evident, tackling crucial themes for its economic growth, despite opposition to certain issues (Sharma & Bhogal, 2017, pp.7-8). Post-9/11, the geopolitical climate pressured India to shift from its nay-positions towards more active engagement in trade negotiations (Panagariya 2010, p. 112). Notwithstanding criticisms, India's proactive use of international institutions post-Doha indicates a growing understanding of leveraging such platforms (Narlikar, 2007). This exhibits the country's gradual acceptance of the normative principles of the GATT/WTO system as the appropriate framework for international trade governance.

It further observed in WTO DSM where India as a complainant, a respondent and a Third Party actively engaged in approximately 90 cases among the total 480 cases since the establishment of the WTO (Ministry of Commerce and Industry, 2023). Leveraging agreements such as the Anti-Dumping Agreement (ADA), the Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM) agreement, and the Textiles and Clothing agreement, India addresses unfair trade practices impacting developing nations (Tirkey, 2019, p.27). In its role as a complainant, New Dheli has raised concerns against high tariff barriers and domestic subsidies in developed countries, highlighting its commitment to addressing redistribution issues within the global trading framework (DS547, DS243, DS233). Conversely, as a respondent, India defends its developmental policies against allegations of unfair trade practices, emphasizing the importance of equitable treatment and recognition of its developmental priorities (DS360, DS430, DS585). Through frequent citation of GATT provisions pertaining to Most Favored Nation status, anti-dumping measures, and national treatment, India underline the necessity of transparency and information

exchange among WTO members to mitigate trade disputes and ensure equitable outcomes (Tirkey, 2019, p.27).

Being aware of prevailing power imbalances between developed and developing nations, New Delhi has proactively taken part in numerous cases involving key trade players like the United States and the European Union, highlighting the pivotal role of the DSS as a structured and rulebased platform for tackling trade disputes. For instance, in cases such as United States — Certain Measures on Steel and Aluminum Products (DS547), India asserted inconsistencies with some of the provisions of WTO agreements and emphasized equitable treatment and recognition of its interests in international trade. Similarly, in India — Export Related Measures (DS541) case India has actively defended its policies aimed at promoting exports against allegations raised by the United States, indicating their role in fostering economic growth and development within the country. Furthermore, in the case European Union and a Member State — Seizure of Generic Drugs in Transit (DS480), India, has challenged the European Union and the Netherlands at the WTO over the confiscation of generic drugs in transit through Europe, highlighting the need for equitable treatment and acknowledgment of India's pharmaceutical sector, as well as the distribution of vital medicines to developing nations. What is more, India's proactive stance in dispute settlement proceedings reflects its preference for negotiated settlements, often demonstrating willingness to settle or withdraw disputes during the consultation stage (Tirkey, 2019, p.28). Advocating for reforms to the DSM, India prioritizes maintaining stability and predictability in the multilateral trading system while safeguarding the interests of developing countries and least developed countries (LDCs). Emphasizing fairness and equity, India promotes a rules-based approach within the WTO framework to manage power imbalances and ensure equal participation among member states (Tirkey, 2019, p.31)

In fact, throughout negotiations, India persistently reiterates the importance of addressing equity and development concerns within the Round. India advocates for adherence to past agreements while actively seeking to overcome prevailing inequalities, insisting that any appeals for enhanced market access must coincide with overarching developmental objectives while refusing to allow the mandate to be manipulated for mercantilist purposes (WT/MIN(09)/ST/35). Recognizing the varying levels of development among nations, India emphasizes the need to prevent equal regulations from unfairly burdening less developed countries. India's mandate is clear: rectifying the 'development deficit' inherited from past Rounds and contributing to a rules-

based global order that promotes both free trade and equity. Development is not solely peripheral but central to India's vision of the global trading system, aiming to provide access to basic necessities and dignity for all individuals. India's participation in the WTO is guided by a commitment to respecting the development strategies of fellow developing nations while acknowledging the significance of allowing each country to pursue its own path to development. India vehemently opposes trade commitments that worsen poverty and unemployment, asserting that the aspirations of the majority must not be overshadowed by the ambitions of a minority (WT/MIN(05)/ST/17).

For this reason, the provisions for *special and differential treatment* constitute the rightful prerogative of developing WTO member states, enabling them to safeguard their developmental interests. Under the SDT principle, developing countries are accorded extended timelines for the reduction of domestic support and export subsidies. The Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures explicitly designates India as one of the countries entitled to SDT (WTO, 1995, p. 272). Identifying itself as a developing nation, India has progressively aligned its domestic trade policies with WTO stipulations. This strategic approach has been pursued to alleviate poverty and foster integration into the multilateral trading framework while retaining the necessary policy flexibility to support sustainable economic advancement. In 2010, India successfully met the WTO's prescribed criteria, culminating in the conclusion of the eight-year transitional period following the attainment of export competitiveness (WTO, 2011). Consequently, during the eleventh WTO conference in 2017, the U.S. Trade Representative Lighthizer urged developing countries, India included, to relinquish its developing country status (WT/MIN(17)/ST/128). However, India staunchly defended its position, underscoring that it continues to significantly lag developed economies, as substantiated by an array of economic and trade metrics (WT/GC/W/765/Rev.2, para 1.1). Furthermore, it emphasized the undeniable fact that more than 600 million individuals in India still grapple with poverty (Pandit, 2019).

Nowadays, India finds itself under mounting political pressure, not only from the United States but also from the European Union. The EU argues that India, as a major developing economy, should not benefit from the SDT privileges typically reserved for smaller developing and least developed nations. Consequently, the EU proposed introducing a 'differentiation' mechanism among developing countries within the WTO, aimed at distinguishing between them based on economic size and level of development, what triggered India's response (Jose, 2019).

India has shown a commitment to engaging in WTO reforms and upholding the WTO's role in promoting structured global trade (Financial Express, 2021). However, it also emphasizes the importance of considering disparities in economic development levels and the limited capacities of developing WTO member nations, consistent with its longstanding trade policy preferences. For example, New Delhi highlights the necessity of adopting a sector-specific approach to SDT within the WTO, since developing countries like India transition from being net exporters to importers of certain goods (Khatri & Singhal, 2020). This is evident in the period between 2013 and 2017, where exports decreased from \$43 billion to \$33 billion, and imports rose from \$15 billion to \$25 billion (The Economist Times, 2017).

Thus, in practically every ministerial conference of the WTO, India's concerns regarding redistribution and recognition were prominently emphasized, especially for agricultural sector. In Cancún, India asserted the critical importance of addressing the disparity in subsidies provided to farmers in developed countries, underscoring the need for fairness in trade negotiations and the adverse impact on the livelihoods of farmers in developing nations (WT/MIN(03)/ST/7). Similarly, in Hong Kong, India stressed the urgency of addressing the "development deficit", advocating fair treatment and proposing measures like Special Products and a Special Safeguard to protect vulnerable sectors (WT/MIN(05)/ST/17). This agricultural protective stance mirrors India's concern for redistribution, aiming to promote fair competition in global trade. Besides, during the ninth ministerial conference, New Delhi emphasized the necessity of a comprehensive and fair Bali package, expressing dissatisfaction with the present agricultural package and lingering trade facilitation matters. Criticizing draft texts for their lack of binding commitments from developed nations, particularly regarding cotton subsidies, export competition, and duty-free quota-free provisions, India demonstrates the imperative of rectifying historical trade imbalances and uphold the development mandate of the Doha Round, especially concerning food security and rural development. Highlighting the non-negotiable nature of food security, India called for backing the G-33 proposal to secure a lasting solution and ensure strong protection against challenges to WTO rules (WT/MIN(13)/ST/22).

Likewise, in the services sector, India accentuates its role in propelling economic growth and alleviating poverty. By advocating for liberalization in professional services trade, India seeks acknowledgment of the value of its skilled workforce and strives to secure greater access to overseas markets (WTO, 2015, para 16), thus fostering redistribution of opportunities and

resources to bolster its economy. In NAMA negotiations, India's stance reveals concerns regarding both recognition and redistribution. India draws attention to the disparities in proposed tariff cuts, which disproportionately affect developing countries, indicating a need for equitable treatment and recognition of the importance of fair outcomes in trade agreements. Additionally, India addresses intellectual property issues, highlighting the imbalance in the TRIPs Agreement and its impact on traditional knowledge and community rights. By advocating for negotiations on the relationship between TRIPs and the Convention on Bio-Diversity, India aims to ensure recognition of the significance of safeguarding its intellectual heritage and addressing issues of bio-piracy, hence promoting a more equitable distribution of benefits from intellectual property rights (WT/MIN(05)/ST/17).

Nonetheless, although India has historically advocated for multilateral liberalization efforts, the sluggish progress and limited outcomes of the Doha Round prompted it to pursue RTAs and PTAs as alternative avenues for economic integration (Ramdasi, 2010, p.6). This quest was motivated by India's acknowledgment of the need to accelerate its economic growth and reinforce its integration with the global economy, particularly under its 'Look East Policy' framework (Singh, 2015, p.4). The country's engagement in bilateral and regional trade negotiations around South Asia and Southeast Asia exemplifies a strategic three-pronged PTA approach aiming to offset losses in the goods sector by capitalizing on gains in services or within goods, mitigate sectoral losses due to tariff reduction through improved market access in areas of potential advantage, or detect India's peculiar interests in partner countries, be they commercial, regional development, or political in nature (Chaisse et al., 2011, p.415). Additionally, India employs distributive hard balancing tactic to expand its influence beyond South Asia, positioning itself as a key player in the wider Asian region (Nel, 2010, p.959).

For example, India's proactive negotiation of comprehensive FTAs with East Asian counterparts like Singapore, South Korea, Malaysia, and Japan, stresses its aspiration to attract foreign investment, technology transfers, and skilled manpower, while integrating into East Asian production networks in manufacturing (Karmakar, 2013, pp.4-5). Another evidence is India's participation in agreements such as the ASEAN-India Free Trade Agreement (AIFTA) and the India-Japan Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (CEPA) where it demonstrates its strategic objective to enhance international recognition by deepening economic ties with core partners (Singh, 2015). These agreements not only signal India's commitment to global trade

integration but also reflect its concerns regarding redistribution. Efforts to address socio-economic disparities and safeguard domestic industries, as seen in agreements like the India-Sri Lanka Free Trade Agreement (ISLFTA) and the South Asian Free Trade Area (SAFTA), underscore India's commitment to fortifying market access possibilities and balancing trade liberalization with inclusive growth and equitable distribution of benefits (Faisal & Purna, 2012).

Considered every aspect, India, as a founding member of the WTO, stands firmly committed to driving reforms within the organization to set up a fairer global trading system. Recognizing the critical importance of trade in advancing the economic development aspirations of developing nations and LDCs, India espouses prioritization of development-centric reforms within the WTO framework, while simultaneously emphasizing the imperative of preserving the WTO's pivotal position in shaping global trade amidst the increasing impact of free trade agreements (WT/TPR/M/403). This commitment extends to rectifying imbalances in trade rules and bolstering SDT provisions to better accommodate the needs of developing Members and LDCs. Additionally, India highlights the significance of enforcing laws and regulations aligned with WTO rules, maintaining consensus-based decision-making, respecting the principles outlined in Art II, III, IX, and X of the Marrakesh Agreement, safeguarding the core structure of the WTO against alterations by Joint Statement Initiatives (JSIs) (WT/GC/W/778/Rev.3). A paramount objective for India is the urgent reinstatement of the WTO's Appellate Body, essential for preserving a fair and efficient dispute settlement mechanism. Moreover, India stresses the necessity for immediate action to address vulnerabilities exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. This includes championing a temporary TRIPS waiver to facilitate equitable access to COVID-19 treatments, acknowledging the critical need for swift and affordable solutions during this global crisis. India demonstrates its dedication to inclusive globalization by supporting LDCs through market access schemes and capacity-building initiatives within the WTO framework (WT/GC/W/778/Rev.3).

Conclusively, the comprehensive assessment in this section, firmly anchored in Nel's perspective, unequivocally corroborates the validity of our hypothesis (H2b), positing that India's trade policy preferences in the Doha Round were driven by its concerns regarding redistribution and recognition. Examining India's negotiation behavior and involvement in the WTO, along with its sectoral preferences and evolving identity, reveals a clear commitment to addressing historical injustices against developing nations (The Hindu, 2021). This sentiment reverberates strongly in

India's vocal stance during WTO ministerial conferences, demonstrating a resolute effort to rectify disparities through an assertive distributive hard balancing approach and advocacy for developmental agenda. India's overarching objective is to alter the treatment of developing countries within the global community, viewing this as fundamental to the redistribution of wealth and power (Nel, 2010, p.973).

As observed, in the agricultural sector, India consistently champions equitable treatment, addressing disparities in subsidies and trade practices impacting farmers in developing nations. Likewise, during services negotiations, India endeavors to gain recognition for its skilled workforce and secure access to international markets, facilitating the redistribution of opportunities and resources. In discussions regarding NAMA and TRIPS, India's focus remains on securing fair treatment and recognition of its developmental priorities, underlining the significance of equitable outcomes in trade agreements and intellectual property rights. Moreover, India's vigorous engagement in WTO dispute settlement cases, particularly in defending itself against allegations of unfair trade practices, alongside its defense of special and differential treatment provisions, and its pursuit of regional trade agreements further support the hypothesis. India's consistent acknowledgment of WTO rulings manifest its trust in the fairness and impartiality of the DSM, stressing India's dedication to upholding a rules-based international trading system.

In summary, this chapter has provided a comprehensive analysis of India's role in the stalemated Doha Round, exploring its trade foreign policy stance and the underlying factors that shaped its decisions and behavior throughout this period of negotiations. Responding to the first research question (RQ1b): What were India's trade policy preferences in the Doha Round? We indicated exact preferences of the country across sectors such as agriculture, NAMA, services and intellectual property. Then we delved deeper into the factors driving India's preferences by testing our proposed hypotheses (H1b, H2b) and exploring the second research question (RQ2b): What factors explain India's preferences in the Doha Round? By applying Putman's two-level games approach, we detected key domestic players and their economic interests and costs that indeed affect India's trade policy, thus, highlighting the interplay between domestic and international levels. Additionally, leveraging Nel's perspective, we uncovered that India's international image and associated aspirations within the WTO, aiming to address historical injustices and promote a more equitable global trading system, were fundamentally rooted in its concerns regarding redistribution and recognition.

CONCLUSION

The present thesis explored the role, preferences, interests, and foreign economic strategies of India and China within the context of the WTO, with a specific focus on their participation in the Doha Round negotiations spanning from 2001 to 2021. Our study was guided by the aim to understand the evolving dynamics of global economic governance amid the rise of these two prominent emerging powers. To fulfill this objective, we opted for the case study method due to its inherent suitability in conducting rigorous empirical examinations of specific events. We pledged to identify trade policy preferences of each country during Doha Round and attempted to determine which factors explains these preferences. We drew our research on the theoretical framework encompassing key concepts from liberalism and constructivism. Specifically, to address our second research question, we elaborated 2 hypotheses leveraging Putnam's two-level games approach and Nel's interdisciplinary perspective on redistribution and recognition.

The first chapter laid the foundation for our research, we have examined the trajectory of India and China within the WTO over the past two decades, highlighting their pivotal roles in shaping international trade policy amidst their expanding economic prowess and global aspirations. We discovered that emerging traders have disrupted the unipolar world by insisting on the recognition of developing countries as equal partners in global decision-making. Both countries proved to be actively engaged within the WTO framework to advance their national interests. Next, in our analytical chapters 3 and 4 we directed our attention to RQ1 and uncovered significant insights into the trade policy preferences of India and China during the Doha Round.

Through an examination of ministerial conference statements in 3.1 and 4.1, we observed that both countries' trade policy preferences reflected a complex blend of offensive and defensive stances across sectors of interests, namely, agriculture, NAMA, services, and intellectual property. For instance, in agriculture, China emphasized liberalization from developed nations while supporting protectionist measures for developing countries. It sought tariff-cutting measures beneficial to its self-interest but with specific coefficients for developed versus developing countries in NAMA. Initially opposing sectoral agreements for services and viewing certain issues negatively in alignment with its defensive self-interest, Beijing later acknowledged the increasing significance of the tertiary sector and shifted towards favoring a gradual liberalization while maintaining the status quo. In terms of TRIPS, China prioritized intellectual property protection, enforcement against counterfeiting, and international cooperation while advocating for reforms in

in related policies and for flexibility in TRIPS provisions to ensure accessibility of essential medicines for developing countries.

Meanwhile, India has retained a protective trade policy, prioritizing defence in this sector. It voted for market access in developed countries and special treatment for developing nations through SSM, advocated strongly for the reduction of agricultural subsidies offered by developed nations in agricultural field. Its stance in NAMA negotiations was defensive due to concerns about non-tariff barriers hindering exports from developing nations. New Dheli firmly opposed alterations to proposed tariff formulas, asserting that such changes could undermine progress achieved in negotiations. In services, India advocated for reforms and liberalization to stimulate growth while safeguarding essential public services. Its primary objectives included advancing cross-border service delivery (Mode 1) and facilitating the movement of skilled professionals across borders (Mode 4). Regarding TRIPS, India took a tough stance on intellectual property rights to protect public health interests, advocating for changes to TRIPS regulations to facilitate access to medicines and promote technology transfer for developing nations.

Following this phase, we aimed to explore factors explaining our findings and address RQ2 by examining socio-political considerations for a fair and balanced global trading system, echoing concerns about recognition and redistribution, alongside domestic economic factors like the needs, interests, and costs of domestic agents. Hypothesizing that China and India's trade policy preferences were influenced by domestic players' economic benefits and costs (sections 3.2 and 4.2), we applied Putnam's two-level game model, focusing on internal dynamics to assess if domestic actors exerted pressure on the government to align policies with their interests. We divided the hypothesis into H1a (China) and H1b (India). For the China case, we analyzed the country's political structure and identified key domestic actors shaping trade policy and affecting decision-making process, including bureaucracies like MOFCOM, NDRC, SOEs, and influential figures within the Chinese Communist Party. We then examined domestic economic interests and costs in agriculture, NAMA, services, and intellectual property sectors to understand drivers behind China's trade policies. Our goal was to assess the extent to which China's trade policies reflect desirable outcomes of these domestic sectors/players (Bueno de Mesquita, Morrow, Siverson, & Smith, 1999). As supporting evidence, the RTAs and PTAs were analyzed to track the interaction between domestic and international levels.

It was found that the central role of the CCP in decision-making within China's authoritarian structure led to nuanced international positions, despite significant influence from bureaucracies and SOEs. Reconciling conflicting domestic interests was shaped by ministry power and the government's focus on 'economic security' over 'liberalization', aligned with CCP objectives of regime stability, territorial integrity, and strategic interests. In agriculture, the MOA advocated for protective measures benefiting developing countries, driven by concerns about domestic social stability tied to rural economies. However, certain international positions, such as advocating for agricultural liberalization by developed countries, did not align neatly with specific domestic constituencies, suggesting potential misalignments between international preferences and domestic economic motivations. Likewise, in the services sector, Beijing's evolving international positions towards gradual liberalization recognized sector importance but didn't fully address domestic concerns from service providers about competitiveness and market access in international negotiations, revealing conflicts of interest between domestic economic priorities and broader CCP objectives. The evaluation of TRIPS showed China's emphasis on IP protection in line with fostering innovation and growth. While stance may be formally correct, considering China's substantial violations of these rights, we must acknowledge that China's preferences might be at odds with its actual behavior regarding IPRs. Despite concerns from the NDRC, China's focus on market access in NAMA and FTAs reflected support for liberalization while balancing domestic interests, as evident in agreements like CAFTA and AUCFTA. This analysis partly approved the hypothesis and highlighted the interconnection between China's domestic economic interests, CCP decision-making, and broader strategic goals in shaping trade policy preferences during the DDA.

Proceeding with the India case, we utilized the same approach. Initially, we concisely studied political structure of the country following the identification and analysis of the stakeholders within India involved in trade policy formulation and implementation. This includes government ministries (e.g., Ministry of Commerce, Ministry of Agriculture), industry associations (e.g., CII, FICCI, NASSCOM), and influential companies (e.g., TCS, pharmaceutical firms) which function in "holding-together federalism" environment (Bardhan, 2010, p.3, p. 14). Then examined each sector of interest to detect the motivations of these domestic actors and the degree to which their preferences reflected in the international arena. As a result, the H1b was approved due to the ensuing evidence.

It was discovered that in agricultural sector, MoA advocated for protectionist policies to safeguard food security and rural livelihoods, reflecting the interests of farmers and addressing concerns related to agricultural productivity, self-sufficiency, and rural development. In NAMA, industry associations like the CII and the FICCI supported protectionist measures to safeguard domestic businesses from international competition, emphasizing the need for infrastructure development and skilled labor. In services, companies in the IT and ITES industry, such as TCS and industry bodies like NASSCOM, lobbied for market access and regulatory stability to capitalize on global outsourcing opportunities, driving India's competitiveness in service trade. Domestic pharmaceutical companies and industry groups influenced India's stance on intellectual property laws to ensure access to essential medicines, promote local innovation, and balance the interests of public health with industry competitiveness.

Subsequently, we sought to validate whether India's and China's preferences in the Doha Round were in fact driven by their concerns regarding redistribution and recognition, drawing on Nel's interdisciplinary perspective in sections 3.3. and 4.3. Guided by constructivist principles, we explored the multiple identities held by these emerging powers that shape their behavior and preferences as they pave the path within global economic governance. We then traced China's WTO commitments and India's prior engagements, along with their participation in dispute settlement cases to understand the rules and norms shaping their self-perceptions (Jackson & Sorensen, 2013, p. 216). This process aimed to reveal their pursuit of recognition and redistribution, characterized by "self-reinforcing regularities" and alignment or misalignment with societal standards (Hoffmann, 2010). Furthermore, we analyzed various sources including media, official websites, initiatives, strategies, proposed reforms, and interests in FTAs, exploring the conditions under which they were willing to engage. Overall analysis sought to assess the extent to which our hypothesis aligned with the countries' concerns regarding redistribution and recognition as a quest for justice. Specifically, we aimed to understand their desire to be acknowledged by other global powers (Ricoeur, 2005) and achieve fair redistribution of power and wealth through adequate representation and involvement in accessing benefits and influence within the existing international order (Schrim, 2019, p. 116).

As a result of the analysis, China's behavior during the Doha Round reveals compelling evidence supporting the assertion H2a. China's pursuit of fairer redistribution of trade benefits was not just about material gains but represented a strategic diplomatic effort to sustain domestic

growth and advocate for global economic reforms, aiming to reshape the international economic order. China's identification as a developing country within the WTO aligns with Nel's vision, emphasizing unique developmental needs and aspirations of the Global South beyond economic prowess (Nel, 2010). However occasionally, it also presented demands contrasting developing countries positions. The quest for regained national glory, motivated by historical humiliations, has incited China to assert itself as an independent power autonomously pursuing its interests, irrespective of alignment with developing or developed nations (Garver, 1993, p.5).

The transition from a tentative participant to a proactive player in the WTO shows China's strategic use of the system to safeguard its interests. For instance, China asserts that maintaining the WTO's principle SDT is essential for fostering a fair global trading system (Lee, 2019). Additionally, China's engagement in dispute settlement cases, participation in trade agreements, and efforts to bridge global economic inequalities through WTO reform reflect a comprehensive approach in line with its obligations. Specifically, China's advocacy for reduced subsidies and tariffs in agriculture and non-agricultural market access aimed to benefit developing nations. China's services trade strategy emphasized quality-driven exports and global integration, facilitating market access for developing countries. Moreover, China's proactive stance on intellectual property stressed its pursuit of recognition and influence within global governance frameworks, addressing trade distortions and unequal redistribution effects.

As for India, analysis of H2b proved strong validity. New Dheli's commitment to its concerns regarding redistribution and recognition was prominently demonstrated through India's vocal and assertive stance during WTO ministerial conferences. It reflected a determined effort to address disparities through a distributive hard balancing approach and advocacy for a developmental agenda. India's overarching objective is to reshape the treatment of developing countries in the global arena, viewing this transformation as essential for a more equitable redistribution of wealth and power (Nel, 2010, p. 973). From championing equitable treatment in agriculture to seeking recognition for its skilled workforce in services, India consistently emphasizes the importance of fair outcomes and recognition of developmental priorities in international trade agreements. Moreover, India's active engagement in WTO dispute settlement cases and pursuit of regional trade agreements further underscores its commitment to addressing issues of redistribution and recognition within the global trading system.

To conclude, the global political landscape is undergoing a significant transformation, shifting increasingly from west to east. China and India, as the world's most populous nations, demonstrate a commitment to multilateralism while also exploring alternative approaches like preferential bilateral agreements or regional accords to balance their internal and external determinants influencing trade strategies. Both countries are actively seeking to enhance their international reputation, aiming to assert themselves not only regionally but also as major global players, advancing strategic goals and national interests in the process. China and India are not merely objects but subjects of globalization processes, shaping and expanding them with their unique characteristics, and striving to establish their own norms and rules of the game. Emerging economies advocate for a different vision of global governance, centered on cooperation and mutual benefit, emphasizing the importance of respecting all nations' rights to chart their own development paths (Ly, 2021, p. 4). Consequently, globalization and the ascent of China and India mutually reinforce and accelerate each other's trajectories.

Thus, our findings shed light on the complexities inherent in international negotiations and the sophisticated interrelations between domestic and international factors influencing state behavior. The rise of India and China within the WTO highlights the need for the organization to adapt to evolving global trade dynamics by accommodating diverse interests, particularly those of emerging economies seeking greater recognition and redistribution. The WTO's effectiveness will depend on its ability to address developmental concerns while ensuring equitable treatment and a level playing field for all members. Moreover, India and China's assertive engagement signifies broader transformations in world politics, reflecting the growing influence of non-Western powers in shaping global economic norms. This shift necessitates a reevaluation of traditional power structures and diplomatic strategies, with implications for international cooperation and competition in the 21st century. Moving forward, continued research in this area will be essential for comprehending the evolving dynamics of global economic governance and the impact of emerging powers on the international economic system.

REFERENCES

Aaron L. F. (2006), "Going out": China's pursuit of natural resources and implications for the PRC's grand strategy', NBR Analysis 17, available at https://www.ou.edu/cis/

sponsored_programs/institute-for-us-china-issues.htmlSASD/SASD2007readings/Friedberg2006
GoingOutpdf

Acharya, A. 2014. "Global international relations (IR) and regional worlds." International Studies Quarterly, 58(4): 647-59, available at https://academic.oup.com/isq/article/58/4/647/1807850

Adams N. et al. (2021) China's Evolving Financial System and Its Global Importance, available at https://www.rba.gov.au/publications/bulletin/2021/sep/chinas-evolving-financial-system-and-its-global-importance.html

Atak Y. G. (2022) The Long-Drawn-Out Free Trade Agreement Negotiations between the European Union and India, Ankara Avrupa Çalışmaları Dergisi Cilt:21, No:1, available at https://dergipark.org.tr/en/download/article-file/2556852

Auth G. (2015). Theorien der Internationalen Beziehungen kompakt, die wichtigsten Theorien auf einen Blick. De Gruyter-Oldenbourg. Berlin, available at https://doi.org/10.1515/9783486717754

Axelrod, R. (1986) An Evolutionary Approach to Norms. American Political Science Review 80:1095-1 1 1 1.

Bardhan P. (2010) Democracy and Development in India: A Comparative Perspective, keynote lecture given at Sixty Years of Indian Democracy Conference at Brown University, available at at https://eml.berkeley.edu/~webfac/bardhan/papers/DemDevIndia.pdf

Barnett M, Duvall R. Power in International Politics. International Organization. 2005;59(1):39-75. doi:10.1017/S0020818305050010

Bennett A. & Colin D.C, (2007), Case Study Methods in the International Relations Subfield, available at https://minorthesis.files.wordpress.com/2012/12/bennett-elman-case-study-methods-in-ir.pdf

Beraud J.D., Xicang Z., Jiying W. (2022) Revitalization of Chinese's manufacturing industry under the carbon neutral goal, 66462–66478, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9061235/pdf/11356_2022_Article_20530.pdf

Berger (A. (2013). Investment Rules in Chinese Preferential Trade and Investment Agreements: Is China following the global trend towards comprehensive agreements? German Development Institute. https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/163216/DP%207.2013.pdf

Bishop, M.L., (2018) China Crisis? In: C. Hay and T. Hunt, eds. The Coming Crisis. London: Palgrave. Bishop, M. and Xiaotong, Z. (2019) Why is China a reluctant leader of the World Trade Organization? New Political Economy, 25 (5). pp. 755- 772, available at https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/143106/1/Bishop%20and%20Zhang%20-

%20Why%20is%20China%20a%20Reluctant%20Leader%20%28Repository%20Open%20Access%20Version%29.pdf

Brubaker, R., & Cooper, F. (2000), Beyond "Identity." Theory and Society, vol. 29(1), 1–47, available at http://www.jstor.org/stable/3108478

Bueno de Mesquita, B., Morrow, J. D., Siverson, R. M., & Smith, A. (1999). An Institutional Explanation of the Democratic Peace. American Political Science Review, 93(4), 791–807, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/american-political-science-review/article/abs/an-institutional-explanation-of-the-democratic
peace/E9BF44FBC2B3E931100FAFCD0AAD85F7

Buzan, B. 2011. "The South Asian security complex in a decentring world order: reconsidering regions and powers ten years on." International Studies, 48(1): 1-19, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/258143106_The_South_Asian_Security_Complex_in_ a Decentring World Order Reconsidering Regions and Powers Ten Years On

Campbell, D. (1998) Writing Security: United States Foreign Policy and the Politics of Identity (Manchester: Manchester University Press

Chadee D. Revti R., and Michailova S. (2011) "Sources of Competitiveness of Offshore IT Service Providers in India." Competition & Change 15, no. 3, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/233489875 Sources of Competitiveness of Offshore IT Service Providers in India Towards a Conceptual Framework

Chaisse et al. (2011) The Three-Pronged Strategy of Indi's Preferential Trade Policy, A Contribution to the Study of Modern Economic Treaties, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/253954534 The three-pronged strategy of India's preferential trade policy a contribution to the study of modern economic treaties

Chen, E.-I. (2014). U.S.-China trade relations and economic distrust, The Chinese Economy, 47(3), 57–69, available at https://doi.org/10.2753/CES1097-1475470304

Cheng, W. (2019). China engages with the global intellectual property governance: The recent trend, The Journal of World Intellectual Property, available at https://www.research

gate.net/publication/333025465_China_engages_with_the_global_intellectual_property_governance The recent trend

China Daily (2020) China wholeheartedly upholds intellectual property cause, available at https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202012/16/WS5fd94347a31024ad0ba9c 04f.html

China's State Council Information Office (2018) China and the World Trade Organization, available at http://sl.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zt 1/WTO/

China's State Council Information Office (2018) China and the World Trade Organization, available at http://sl.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zt 1/WTO/

Conceição-Heldt and Mello (2017) Two-Level Games in Foreign Policy Analysis, Oxford Encyclopedia of Politics (pp.1-31), Publisher: Oxford University Press, available at https://wwww.researchgate.net/publication/315698803 TwoLevel_Games_in_Foreign_Policy_Analysis

Conceição-Heldt, Eugénia & Mello, Patrick. (2017). Two-Level Games in Foreign Policy Analysis. 10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.013.496, available at https://www.research gate.net/publication/315698803_Two-Level_Games_in_Foreign_Policy_Analysis

Conceição-Heldt, Eugénia (2013). Emerging Powers in WTO Negotiations: The Domestic Sources of Trade Policy Preferences. The International Trade Journal. 27. 10.1080/08853908.2013.838149.

Conceição-Heldt, Eugénia. (2011). Negotiating Trade Liberalization at the WTO: Domestic Politics and Bargaining Dynamics.

Confederation of Indian Farmers Associations (CIFA). 2012. Farmers' Agenda for Economic Equity. http://indianfarmers.org/farmers-agenda-for-economicequity-k-ramasubbareddy/

Constitution of the People's Republic of China (1982), available at http://www.npc.gov.cn/zgrdw/englishnpc/Constitution/node 2825.htm

Cuts International (2021) Doha Round of Trade Negotiations India's Current Negotiating Strategy, Draft, available at https://www.cuts-international.org/pdf/India_CPP.pdf

Das, K. (2006), 'GATS Negotiations and India, Evolution and State of Play', *Centad Working Paper*, No. 7

Deng Y. (2008) China's Struggle for Status: The Realignment of International Relations, available at https://www.fes.de/ipg/2010 2/2-10 book%20reviews US.pdf

Dickson, B. J. (2003a). Red capitalists in China the party, private entrepreneurs, and prospects for political change. Cambridge, UK/New York: Cambridge University Press

Dingding C. (2012), China's Rise and International Relations Theory, The Ashgate Research Companion to Chinese Foreign Policy; ed. by E.Kavalski. – Ashgate. – P. 66-67, Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315612812

Downes,G. (2009). "China and India - the New Powerhouses of the Semi-Periphery?" In Globalization and the 'New' Semi-Peripheries, edited by Owen Worth and Phoebe Moore, New York: Palgrave, available at <a href="https://dspace.mic.ul.ie/bitstream/handle/10395/2144/Semi-Periphery%20Chapter%202009_%20China%20and%20India_New%20Powerhouses%20of%20the%20Semi-Periphery.pdf?sequence=2&isAllowed=y

Efstathopoulos C. & Kelly D. (2014) India, developmental multilateralism and the Doha ministerial conference, Third World Quarterly Volume 35, - Issue 6 available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01436597.2014.907728

Efstathopoulos, C.. (2016). Reformist Multipolarity and Global Trade Governance in an Era of Systemic Power Redistribution. Global Journal of Emerging Market Economies. 8. 3-21. 10.1177/0974910115613695.

Evans P, Jacobson H, Putnam R, eds. 1993. International Bargaining and Domestic Politics. Berkeley: Univ. Calif. Press. 490 pp

Exim Mitra (2022) IT & BPM, Overview, available at https://eximmitra.in/en/information-data-on-exports/research-and-publications/others-information/it-a-bpm-industry

Facts and Details (2013) Agriculture in China, available at https://factsanddetails.com/ china/cat9/sub63/item348.html

Facts and Details (2013) <u>Agriculture in China: Challenges, Shortages, Imports and Organic</u> <u>Farming</u>, available at https://factsanddetails.com/china/cat9/sub63/item348.html

Faisal A. & Purna C.J. (2012) India's Experiences on Preferential Trade Agreements, CUTS International, available at https://cuts-citee.org/pdf/Indias_Experience_on_Preferential_Trade_Agreements.pdf

Farasat S. (2008), 'India's Quest for Regional Trade Agreements: Challenges Ahead', Journal of World Trade, 42, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/293002892 India's Quest for Regional Trade Agreements Challenges Ahead

Farge E. (2021), EXCLUSIVE. Envoy says China will forego many 'developing country' benefits at WTO. REUTERS, December 10, available at https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/exclusive-envoy-says-china-will-forego-many-developing-country-benefits-wto-2021-12-10/

Fearon J. (1998) Bargaining, Enforcement, and International Cooperation, International Organization, Volume 52, Issue 2, Spring 1998, pp. 269 - 305 DOI: https://doi.org/10.1162/002081898753162820

Financial Express (2021), India for preserving special & differential treatment for developing nations at WTO: Official. Financial Express, November 25, available at https://www.financialexpress.com/policy/economy-india-for-preserving-special-differential-treatment-for-developing-nations-at-wto-official-2373193/

Finnemore, M. (1994) Constructing Norms of Humanitarian Intervention. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the International Studies Association, Washington

Finnemore, M., & Sikkink, K. (1998). International Norm Dynamics and Political Change. International Organization, 52(4), 887–917. http://www.jstor.org/stable/2601361

Ford, Jane. (2002) A social theory of trade regime change: GATT to WTO. International Studies Review. 4. 115 - 138. 10.1111/1521-9488.00267.

Fraser N. (1995), 'From Redistribution to Recognition? Dilemmas of Justice in a "Post-Socialist" Age', New Left Review, pp. 68–93.

Fraser N. (1997) From redistribution to reognition? Dilemmas of justice in a post socialist age, Justice Interruptus. Nancy Fraser, Chapter 1, available at https://ethicalpolitics. org/blackwood/fraser.htm

FTA China-Australia. Review (2020), China-Australia Free Trade Agreement Post-Implementation Review, available at https://oia.pmc.gov.au/sites/default/files/posts/2021/03/china-australia-free-trade-agreement-pir.pdf

FTA China-New Zealand (2008), RTAs Database, WTO, available at http://rtais.wto.org/UI/ CRShowRTAIDCard.aspx?rtaid=664

FTA China-Singapore (2008), , Free Trade Agreement between the Government of the People's Republic of China and the Government of the Republic of Singapore available at http://fta.mofcom.gov.cn/topic/ensingapore.shtml

Gao H.(2012), China's Participation in WTO Negotiations, Special feature: China's WTO Decade, available at https://journals.openedition.org/chinaperspectives/5823#tocto1n4

Garver John W, (1993), Foreign Relations of the People's Republic of China, [Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 346 pp. ISBN 0–13–326414–9

GATT (1986), China's Status as a Contracting Party-Communication from the People's Republic of China, GATT document L/6017, 10 July.

Gawande K. & Krishna P. (2003), The Political Economy of Trade Policy: Empirical Approaches, Published in Handbook of International Trade, James Harrigan and E. Kwan Choi (eds.). Basil Blackwell, 213-250, available at <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Pravin-Krishna/publication/23746377_The_Political_Economy_of_Trade_Policy_Empirical_Approaches/links/00b49525d1d4d81efe000000/The-Political-Economy-of-Trade-Policy-Empirical-Approaches.pdf?origin=publication_detail

George A. & Bennett A. (2005), Case Studies and Theory Development in the Social Sciences, MIT Press, available at <a href="https://archive.org/stream/alexander_1_george_and-rew_bennett_case_studies_and_theory_development_in_the_social_sciences/Alexander%20_L.%20George%2C%20Andrew%20Bennett-Case%20Studies%20and_%20Theory%20Development%20in%20the%20Social%20Sciences%20%28Belfer%20Center%_20Studies%20in%20International%20Security%29MIT%20Press_djvu.txt

Gerring J. (2004), What Is a Case Study and What Is It Good for?, The American Political Science Review, Vol. 98, No. 2, May, pp. 341-354, available at https://fekmekci.files.wordpress.com/2014/11/gerring-case-study.pdf

Goldstein, N. J., & Cialdini, R. B, (2007), Using social norms as a lever of social influence. In A. R. Pratkanis (Ed.), The science of social influence: Advances and future progress (pp. 167–191). Psychology Press.

Gottwald & Duggan (2011) Expectations and Adaptation - China's Foreign Policies in a Changing Global Environment. International Journal of China Studies. Beijing. pp.1-26.

Guru S. (2021) India's Role in World Trade Organisation, available at https://www.yourarticlelibrary.com/macro-economics/indias-role-in-world-trade-organisation/38228

He A, (2016) China and Global Trade Governance, available at https://www.cigion line.org/static/documents/cigi paper no.104web.pdf

Hilpert, H. G. (2014), "China's trade policy: Dominance without the will to lead," SWP Research Papers RP 1/2014, Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik (SWP), German Institute for International and Security Affairs, available at https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/176255/2014 RP01 hlp.pdf

Ho M. (2021) Why China's intellectual property protection matters to Beijing and Washington, South China Morning Post, Politics, available at https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3132363/why-chinas-intellectual-property-protection-matters-beijing-and

Hoekman B. (2011), Proposals for WTO Reform: A Synthesis and Assessment, 20 MINN. J. INT'L L. 324, 330, available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1747428

Hoffmann, M. J. (2010), "Norms and Social Constructivism in International Relations." In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of International Studies, edited by Matthew J. Hoffmann. Oxford: Oxford University Press, available at https://oxfordre.com/internationalstudies/oso/viewentry/10. 1093\$002facrefore\$002f9780190846626.001.0001\$002facrefore-9780190846626-e-60

Holsti J. (1970) "National Role Conceptions in the Study of Foreign Policy," International Studies Quarterly, Vol. 14, No. 3, p. 243, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/3013584

Honneth A. (1995), The Struggle for Recognition: The Moral Grammar of Social Conflicts, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press,

Honneth A.(2001), "Recognition or Redistribution?" Changing Perspectives on the Moral Order of Society', Theory, Culture & Society, pp. 43–55, available at https://journals.sage pub.com/doi/10.1177/02632760122051779

Hopewell (2021) Heroes of the developing world? Emerging powers in WTO agriculture negotiations and dispute settlement, THE JOURNAL OF PEASANT STUDIES2022, VOL. 49, NO. 3, 561–584https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2021.1873292

Hopewell, K., 2015. Different Paths to Power: The Rise of Brazil, India and China at the WTO. Review of International Political Economy, 22 (2), 311–338.

Hopf T. (1998), 'The Promise of Constructivism in International Relations Theory', Int'l Security 171, 175

Hsu, P., Wang, C., and Wu, C. (2013) Banking systems, innovations, intellectual property protections, and financial markets: Evidence from China, Journal of Business Research 66, 2390-2396, available at https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/jbrese/v66y2013i12p2390-2396.html

IBEF (2022a), Agriculture and Food Industry and Exports, available at https://www.ibef. org/exports/agriculture-and-food-industry-india

IBEF (2022b), Agriculture in India: Information About Indian Agriculture & Its Importance, available at https://www.ibef.org/industry/agriculture-india

IBEF (2022c), IT & BPM INDUSTRY REPORT, available at https://www.ibef.org/download/1708588890_IT-and-BPM-December-2023.pdf

IBEF (2022d) Agriculture and Allied Industries, Industry Report, available at https://www.ibef.org/industry/agriculture-india

IBEF (2023) Pharmatheuticals industry report, India Brand Equity Foundation, available at https://www.ibef.org/industry/pharmaceutical-india

ILO (2021), ILOSTAT database, available at https://ilostat.ilo.org

Ingco et al. (2004) Agricultural subsidies and the WTO, Creating a trading system for development, available at https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/b580 1f4d-8df6-5966-ab05-d1f37bad8cbc/content

ISDP (2018) Made in China 2025, available at https://isdp.se/publication/made-china-2025/

Jackson R. H. & Sørensen G. (2013). Introduction to international relations: theories and approaches (Fifth). Oxford University Press.

Jakobson L. & Knox D. (2010), New Foreign policy actors in China, SIPRI Policy Paper, available at https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/files/PP/SIPRIPP26.pdf

Jenkins R. (2003) How Federalism Influences India's Domestic Politics of WTO Engagement (and is itself affected in the process), available at https://library.fes.de/libalt/journals/swetsfulltext/17768959.pdf

Jiang (2008), Australia-China FTA: China's domestic politics and the roots of different national approaches to FTAs, Australian Journal of International Affairs, 62:2, available at https://doi.org/10.1080/10357710802060543

Jiang, Y. (2010). China's pursuit of free trade agreements: Is China exceptional?. Review of International Political Economy. 17. 238-261, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/233044238 China's pursuit of free trade agreements

Is China exceptional

Johnson C. et al. (2017) President Xi Jinping's "Belt and Road" Forum, CSIS, available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/president-xi-jinpings-belt-and-road-forum

Johnson, Ian (2019) "Barred From Owning Land, Chinese Farmers Miss Spoils of Growth." New YorkTimes, September 27

Jose T. (2019), What is Special and Differential Treatment (S&DT) under WTO? Indian Economy. Economy & Finance, May 16, available at https://www.indianeconomy.net/splclass room/what-is-special-and-differential-treatment-sdt-under-wto/

Kamiike A. (2019), The TRIPS Agreement and the Pharmaceutical Industry in India. available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0260107919875573

Karmakar S. (2013) Political Economy of India's Trade Negotiations Economic Significance of FTAs, available at https://www.etsg.org/ETSG2013/Papers/406.pdf

Katzenstein, P. (1996). Introduction: Alternative perspectives on national security. In P.Katzenstein (Ed.), The culture of national security (pp. 1–32). New York: ColumbiaUniversity Press.

Kelly, T. K., Dobbins, J., Shlapak, D. A., Gompert, D. C., Heginbotham, E., Chalk, P., & Thrall, L. (2014). Chinese Interests and Strategy. In *The U.S. Army in Asia*, 2030–2040 (pp. 11–46). RAND Corporation. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7249/j.ctt1287mkz.10

Keohane R.O. (1987), Power and Interdependence, International Organization, Vol.41, No.4., pp. 725-753

Keohane, R. O. (1984). After Hegemony: Cooperation and Discord in the World Political Economy. Princeton University Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt7sq9s

Khatri V. & Singhal A. (2020), Trump or No Trump, Battle for Special and Differential Treatment at WTO Isn't Going Away. THE WIRE. ANALYSIS.ECONOMY, available at

Kobayashi Y. (2007) The Impact of the World Trade Organization on China's Trade Policy: A Case Study of the Telecommunications Sector, in China's Foreign Trade Policy: The New Constituencies, ed. Ka Zeng, London: Routledge, 143–66 (155)

Krishna S. (1999), Postcolonial Insecurities: India, Sri Lanka, and the Question of Nationhood, Minneapolis: University of Minneapolis Press, available at https://www.academia.edu/3580234/Postcolonial_Insecurities_India_Sri_Lanka_and_the_Question_of_Nationhood_Minneapolis_University_of_Minnesota_Press_1999

Kundu & Mohanan (2011) Employment and inequality outcomes in India, Indian Statistical Service, OECD, available at https://www.oecd.org/employment/emp/42546020.pdf

Lampton & Lieberthal (1992) *Bureaucracy, Politics, and Decision Making in Post-Mao China*. Berkeley: University of California Press, c1992 1992, available at http://ark.cd lib.org/ark:/13030/ft0k40035t/

Lardy, Nicholas R. (2002), Integrating China into the Global Economy, Washington: Brookings Institution Press.

Lee A. (2019), "China Refuses to Give up 'Developing Country' Status at WTO Despite US Demands," South China Morning Post, available at https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3004873/china-refuses-give-developing-country-status-wto-despite-us

Li S. (2012) China's Dual Identities Dilemma and its Countermeasures, World Economics and Politics), No. 1, pp. 5–20, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/296260318
<a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/296260318

Li S.& Tu X. (2018) Impact of Chinese Characteristics on the World Trade Organization: Challenges and Strategies, March, China & World Economy 26(2):107-126, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/323753878_Impact_of_Chinese_Characteristics_on_th e World Trade Organization Challenges and Strategies

Liang, W. (2013). China and the Doha agricultural negotiations. In K. Zeng & W. Liang (Eds.), China and global trade governance: China's first decade in the World Trade Organization(pp.211–232). London: Routledge

Liang, Wei (2002) "China's WTO accession negotiation process and its implications," Journal of Contemporary China, 11 (32), 683-719.

Lieberthal, K. and Lampton, D. M. (1992), 'The Chinese Political System and the Political Strategy of Economic Reform,' in Bureaucracy, Politics, and Decision Making in Post-Mao China, Berkeley, Calif.: University of California Press, available at https://publishing.cdlib.org/ ucpressebooks/view?docId=ft0k40035t;chunk.id=0;doc.view=print

Lieberthal, K. and Oksenberg, M. (1988) Policy Making in China: Leaders, Structures, and Processes, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Lilja, Jannie. (2012). Domestic-Level Factors and Negotiation (In)Flexibility in the WTO. International Negotiation. 17. 115-138. 10.1163/157180612X630956.

Lisowski M. (2002) Playing the Two-level Game: Us President Bush's Decision to Repudiate the Kyoto Protocol, Environmental Politics, 11:4, 101-119, DOI: 10.1080/714000641

Mahrenbach, Laura. (2013). The Trade Policy of Emerging Powers, available at 10.1057/9781137303714.

Mallon G. & Whalley J. (2004) China's Post Accession WTO Stance, NBER Working Paper No. w10649, available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=579796

Mansfield, E. D., Milner, H. V., and Pevehouse, J. C. (2007) Vetoing Cooperation: The Impact of Veto Players on International Trade Agreements. British Journal of Political Science 37(5): 403–432, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/231787913_Vetoing_Cooperation The Impact of Veto Players on Preferential Trading Arrangements

Mattoo A. & Stern R.M. (2003) India and WTO, the World Bank and Oxford University Press, available at https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/ba0eedb4-a5ad-54a0-aca8-752f6b0f65f1/content

Mattoo A. (2003), 'China's Accession to the WTO: The Services Dimension', 6(2) Journal of International Economic Law 299, 300.7, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/5213690 China's Accession to the WTO The Services Dimension

Mattoo A., 2003. "Shaping Future Rules for Trade in Services: Lessons from the GATS," NBER Chapters, in: Trade in Services in the Asia-Pacific Region, pages 47-78, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.

Mattoo, A., F. Ng, and A. Subramanian (2011), 'The elephant in the "green room": China and the Doha Round', Peterson Institute for International Economics Policy Brief 11-3.

Maurer T, Perkovich G. (2017), "Toward a Global Norm Against Manipulating the Integrity of Financial Data", March 27

McDonagh, Naoise. (2022). China's socialist market economy and systemic rivalry in the multilateral trade order. Australian Journal of International Affairs. 76. 1-22. 10.1080/10357718.2022.2107170.

Meijerink G.W. & Achterbosch T.J. (2009) India's position in agricultural trade liberalization, Strategy & Policy Brief #14, December, available at https://edepot.wur.nl/174827

Mello, P. A. (2017). Democratic Peace Theory. In P. Joseph (Ed.), The Sage Encyclopedia of War: Social Science Perspectives. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 472-6

Michael Lisowski (2002) Playing the Two-level Game: Us President Bush's Decision to Repudiate the Kyoto Protocol, Environmental Politics, 11:4, 101-119, DOI: 10.1080/71400 0641

Milner HV. 1997. Interests, Institutions, and Information: Domestic Politics and International Relations. Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press. 291 pp

Ministry of Commerce & Industry (2022), Make in India initiative to make India a hub for manufacturing, design and innovation, available at https://pib.gov.in/PressReleaseIframe
Page.aspx?PRID=1947211

Ministry of Commerce and Industry (2023) Dispute Settlement, available at https://commerce.gov.in/international-trade/india-and-world-trade-organization-wto/dispute-settlement/

Ministry of External Affairs of India (2018), "Guidelines concerning the conclusion of international agreements", 16 January, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/images/SoP-on-Treaty-Making-16012018.pdf

Michalopoulos C. (2014) Emerging Powers in the WTO. Developing Countries and Trade in the 21st Century. Basingstoke

Mishra A. & Miklian J. (2016), The evolving domestic drivers of Indian foreign policy, available at https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/195766/f9f6e4b3e8a2c703364e7fb102dbf413.pdf

Mittl Y. (2023), Role of trade unions in protecting workers rights in India, available at https://taxguru.in/corporate-law/role-trade-unions-protecting-workers-rights-india.html

MoC (2023) WTO Agreement on Agriculture, available at https://commerce.gov.in/
international-trade/india-and-world-trade-organization-wto/trade-in-goods-agriculture/wto-agreement-on-agriculture/

MOFCOM (2018) 'China's Position on WTO Reform', available at http://english.mof com.gov.cn/article/newsrelease/press/201811/20181102810628.shtml

Moravcsik A. (1992), "Liberalism & International Relations Theory" Harvard University & University of Chicago, available at https://www.princeton.edu/~amoravcs/library/ liberalism_working.pdf

Moravcsik, A. (1997). Taking Preferences Seriously: A Liberal Theory of International Politics. International Organization, 513-553, available at https://www.princeton.edu/~ amoravcs/library/preferences.pdf

Moravscik A. (1993) Introduction: integrating international and domestic theories of international bargaining. See Evans et al 1993, pp. 3–42

Mubashir M. & Bhat A. (2021) Agriculture and Farming Community in India: Challenges, Problems and Possible Solutions.

Mukherjee A. (2012), India and the Services Negotiations in the Doha Round, June, Transnational Corporation Review 4(2):41-49, available at https://www.researchgate.net//publication/321287315 India and the Services Negotiations in the Doha Round

Murray, M. (2018). The struggle for recognition in international relations status, revisionism, and rising powers. Oxford University Press

Nair G.G. (2008) Impact of TRIPS on Indian Pharmaceutical Industry, Journal of Intellectual Property Rights, Vol.13, available at https://nopr.niscpr.res.in/bitstream/123456 789/2029/1/JIPR%2013(5)%20432-441.pdf

Narlikar (2022) India's foreign economic policy under Modi: negotiations and narratives in the WTO and beyond, International Politics, 59(2), available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/348974154_India's_foreign_economic_policy_under_Modi_negotiations_and_narrat ives_in_the_WTO_and_beyond?_tp=eyJjb250ZXh0Ijp7ImZpcnN0UGFnZSI6Il9kaXJlY3QiLCJwYWdlIjoiX2RpcmVjdCJ9fQ

Narlikar A (2008), "India and the World Trade Organisation", in S. Smith, A. Hadfield and T. Dunne (eds) Foreign Policy, Oxford, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/
345109197 18 India and the World Trade Organization

Narlikar A. (2006) Peculiar Chauvinism or Strategic Calculation? Explaining the Negotiation Tactics of Arising India. International Affairs. 82. 59 - 76. 10.1111/j.1468-2346.2006.00515.x.

Narlikar A. (2010), New powers in the club: The challenges of global trade governance. International affairs, 86 (3), 717–728, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/40664277

Narlikar, A. & Van Houten P. (2010) Know the Enemy: Uncertainty and Deadlock in the WTO, In Deadlocks in Multilateral Negotiations, Cambridge University Press, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/books/deadlocks-in-multilateral-negotiations/05F081B91CCBB0281EED12E7933B026B

Narlikar, A. (2008) India and the World Trade Organization, In Foreign Policy: Theories, Actors, Cases, Oxford University Press, Chapter 18, available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/345109197 18 India and the World Trade Organization

Narlikar, A. (2013) India's Trade Politics: Continuity and Change, in International Trade Negotiations and Domestic Politics: The Intermestic Politics of Trade Liberalization, Abingdon, UK, and New York: Routledge.

Narlikar, Amrita (2008) "India and the World Trade Organization." In Steve Smith, Amelia Hadfield, and Tim Dunne, eds., Foreign Policy: Theories, Actors, Cases. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Nel P. (2010) Redistribution and Recognition: What Emerging Powers want. Review of International Studies, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/40961962

Nicolas Blarel & Avinash Paliwal (2019) Opening the black box – The making of India's foreign policy, India Review, 18:5, 457-470, DOI: 10.1080/14736489.2019.1703359

Nogueira, J. P. & Messari, N. (2005), Teoria das Relações Internacionais, Rio de Janeiro Norris W. J. (2016). Chinese economic statecraft: Commercial actors, grand strategy, and state control. Ithaca and London: Cornell University Press

Odell, J. S. (2001), Case study methods in international political economy. International Studies Perspectives, 2(2), pp. 161–176, available at https://doi.org/10.1111/15283577.00047

Odell, J. S. (2004), Case study methods in international political economy. In D. F. Sprinz & Y. Wolinsky-Nahmias (Eds.), Models, numbers and cases: Methods for studying international relations (pp. 56-80), Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, available at

OEC (2022), China Overview, available at https://oec.world/en/profile/country/chn
OEC (2022) India: country profile, available at https://oec.world/en/profile/country/ind
OECD (2015) Understanding Energy Challenges in India, available at https://www.oecd-profile/country/ind

ilibrary.org/energy/understanding-energy-challenges-in-india_9789264247444-en

OECD (2017) Agricultural Policy Monitoring and Evaluation. Paris: OEC, available at https://stats.oecd.org/

OECD (2021), Services trade in the global economy OECD, available at https://www.oecd.org/trade/topics/services-trade/

OECD (2022a) Trends and evaluation of agricultural policy in India, Cahpter 3, available at https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/9789264302334-6-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/9789264302334-6-en

OECD (2022a), India, Agricultural Policy Monitoring and Evaluation 2022: Reforming Agricultural Policies for Climate Change Mitigation, available at https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/2c4c5c42 en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/2c4c5c42-en

Office of the US Trade (2022)_USTR Releases Annual Report on China's WTO Compliance. United States Trade Representative February, available at https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2022/february/ustr-releases-annual-report-chinas-wto-compliance

Oswald O. R. S. & Eckhardt J. (2023) New champions of preferential trade? Two-level games in China's and India's shifting commercial strategies, Review of International Political Economy, 30:2, 654-677, DOI: 10.1080/09692290.2022.2060278

Pai R (2023) Effects of Trips Agreement on Indian Pharmaceutical Patenting, SSRN, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4472790

Palit A. (2019) Domestic Politics Force India's Withdrawal from RCEP and Broader Trade Disengagement, East-West Center, available at https://www.eastwestcenter.org/publications/ domestic-politics-force-india%E2%80%99s-withdrawal-rcep-and-broader-trade-disengagement

Panagariya, Arvind, 2008. India: The Emerging Giant, Oxford University Press, New York, available at https://academic.oup.com/book/51853

Pantekoek et al. (2022) China's Role in the Multilateral Trading System Economy and Finance, Emerging Trends, Driving Forces, and Implications for Germany and European Union, available at https://asia.fes.de/fileadmin/user_upload/documents/220517_China_Trading_System_EN_long_final_online.pdf

Pardesi, M. (2007) Understanding the Rise of India. India Review. 6. 209-231. 10.1080/14736480701493096.

Parizek M. (2019), Negotiations in the World Trade Organization: Design and Performance.- Charles University in Prague, October, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/336380127_Negotiations_in_the_World_Trade_Organization_Design_and_Performance

Peng, M. W., Ahlstrom, D., Carraher, S. M., & Shi, W. (2017) An institution-based view of global IPR history. Journal of International Business Studies, 48(7): 893–907.

Pinto-Ido (2021) Intellectual Property with Chinese Characteristics: The Global Politics of China's Development Plans, available at https://www.teses.usp.br/teses/disponiveis/2/2140/tde-24082022-114551/publico/6489390DIO.pdf

Pojman L., P. & Tramel, P. (2009). Moral Philosophy: A Reader. Hackett Publishing Company.

Privacy Shield (2020) India - Protecting Intellectual Property, available at https://www.privacyshield.gov/ps/article?id=India-Protecting-Intellectual-Property

Priyadarshi, S. 2005. Decision-Making Processes in India: The Case of the Agriculture Negotiations. In P. Gallagher, P. Low, and A. L. Stoler, eds., Managing the Challenges of WTO Participation: 45 Case Studies, Cambridge University Press, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/297446961_DecisionMaking_processes_in_India_Thecase_of_the_agriculture_negotiations

Pu, Xiaoyu. (2017). Controversial identity of a rising China. Chinese Journal of International Politics. 10. 131-149. 10.1093/cjip/pox004.

Putnam, R. D. (1988). Diplomacy and Domestic Politics: The Logic of Two-Level Games. *International Organization*, 42(3), 427–460, available at http://www.jstor.org/ stable/ 2706785

Ramdasi P. (2010) An Overview Of India's Trade Strategy, IDDRI Sciences Po, N° 01, March, available at https://www.iddri.org/sites/default/files/import/publications/id-012010 ramdasi.pdf

Ravenhill, J. & Jiang, Y. (2009). China's Move to Preferential Trading: a New Direction in China's Diplomacy. Journal of Contemporary China - J CONTEMP CHINA. 18. 27-46, available at 10.1080/10670560802431420.

Ray & Saha (2009) Shifting coordinates of India's stance at WTO: Understanding the Domestic and International Economic Drivers, available at https://www.icrier.org/pdf/ RaySahaWTOIndia.pdf

Ricoeur, P. (2005). The course of recognition. Harvard University Press, available at https://books.google.cz/books?hl=en&lr=&id=lQcUEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Ricoeur,+P.+(2005).+The+course+of+recognition.+Harvard+University+Press.&ots=1x3I6CRFNS&sig=8ihIwz5GQrMsFf42p2cJrVaspHU&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q=Ricoeur%2C%20P.%20(2005).%20The%20course%20of%20recognition.%20Harvard%20University%20Press.&f=false

Risse, T. (2000). "Let's Argue!": Communicative Action in World Politics. International Organization, Vol 54(1), The MIT Press Stable, 1-39. doi:10.1162/002081800551109

Rodrigues Vieira, V. (2021). Domestic Institutional Design and the National Interest in Trade Negotiations, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publication/355068370
https://www.researchgate.net/publications

Romanna A. (2003) Interest Groups and Patent Reform in India, available at http://www.igidr.ac.in/pdf/publication/WP-2003-006.pdf

Rutowski R. (2015) Service Sector Reform in China, Policy Brief, Peterson Institute of International Economy, available at https://www.piie.com/sites/default/files/publications/pb/ pb15-2.pdf

Saggi (2010) India at the WTO: From Uruguay to Doha and Beyond, Working Paper No. 42, available at https://kingcenter.stanford.edu/sites/g/files/sbiybj16611/files/media/file/425 wp 0.pdf

Sahni, V. 2007. "India's foreign policy: key drivers." South African Journal of International Affairs, 14(2): 21-35.

Salidjanova (2015) China's Trade Ambitions: Strategy and Objectives behind China's Pursuit of Free Trade Agreements, US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, available at https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China%27s%20Trade%20Ambitions%20-%2005.28%2015.pdf

Sally R. (2011) Chinese trade policy after (almost) ten years in the WTO: A post-crisis stocktake ECIPE Occasional Paper, No. 2, available at https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/174712/1/ecipe-op-2011-2.pdf

Sally R. (2011) Indian Trade policy after the crisis, available at https://ecipe.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/indian-trade-policy-after-the-crisis.pdf

Santander Trade Market (2021) India: Economic and political outline, available at https://santandertrade.com/en/portal/analyse-markets/india/economic-political-outline

SASAC (2021) SOEs Play a Full Role in Economic Growth. SASAC, available at http://www.sasac.gov.cn/n2588025/n2588134/c18585538/ content.html

Schneider, Mindi.2017."Dragon Head Enterprises and the State of Agribusiness in China." Journal of Agrarian Change 17 (1): 3–21

Scorobogataya O. (2013) The First Development Phase in China: Consequences of Economic Growth and Threats to the Legitimacy of the CCP, Washington University, International Affairs, Saint Louis, Missouri, available at https://caps.wustl.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/iap_olga-drp.pdf

Shaffer & Gao (2018) China's Rise: How It Took on The US at the WTO, available at https://illinoislawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Shaffer.pdf

Shambaugh D. (2013). China goes global, the partial power. Oxford University Press. New York.

Sharma M. S. & Bhogal P, (2017) India and Global Trade Governance: Redefining Its 'National' Interest. India and Global Governance. ORF OCCASIONAL PAPER, December, available at https://www.orfonline.org/research/india-and-global-trade-governance-redefining-its-national-interest

Shittu (2014) Off-farm labour supply and production efficiency of farm household in rural Southwest Nigeria. Agricultural and Food Economics, available at https://www.econstor.eu/bitst ream/10419/108933/1/790734478.pdf

Singh D. & Kumar V (2021), Factors affecting the growth of agriculture sector in India – A REVIEW, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/360541340

Singh H. V. (2011), WTO membership: impact on China and global trade, in A Decade in the WTO Implications for China and Global Trade Governance edited by Ricardo Meléndez-Ortiz et al, available at https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/139098/a-decade-in-the-wto-implications-for-china-and-global-trade-governance.pdf

Singh S. (2015) India's Approach towards Bilateral, Regional and Multilateral Negotiations, Disucssion paper, CUTS International, available at https://www.cuts-citee.org/pdf/Indias_Approach_towards_Bilateral_Regional_and_Multilateral_Negotiations.pdf

Singh, A Didar (2014), 'Can India afford to stay out of FTAs?', The Financial Express, 28 August, available at: http://archive.financialexpress.com/news/can-india-afford-to-stay-out-of-ftas-/1283090

Singh, J.P., & Gupta, S. (2016). Agriculture and Its Discontents: Coalitional Politics at the wto with Special Reference to India's Food Security Interests, International Negotiation, 21(2), 295-326. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/15718069-12341334

Singh, S. (2015). India's Approach towards Bilateral, Regional and Multilateral Negotiations, available at https://www.cuts-citee.org/pdf/Indias_Approach_towards_Bilateral_Regional_and_Multilateral_Negotiations.pdf

Smith K. (2012) India's Identity and its Global Aspirations, available at <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Karen-Smith39/publication/263217810_India%27s_Identity_and_its_Global_Aspirations/links/5734628e08ae9f741b27bbd6/Indias-Identity-and-its-Global-Aspirations.pdf?origin=publication_detail&_tp=eyJjb250ZXh0Ijp7ImZpcnN0UGFnZSI6InB1Y_mxpY2F0aW9uIiwicGFnZSI6InB1YmxpY2F0aW9uRG93bmxvYWQiLCJwcmV2aW91c1BhZ_2UiOiJwdWJsaWNhdGlvbiJ9fQ

Soong, J.-J. (2014). Is China becoming the core of regional trade and market integration in the Asia-Pacific?TheChinese Economy,47(3), 3–7. Available at https://doi.org/10.2753/CES1 097-1475470300

Soong, Jenn-Jaw. (2021). The Political Economy of China's Rising Role in Regional International Organizations: Are There Strategies and Policies of the Chinese Way Considered and Applied? The Chinese Economy. 55. 1-12, available at 10.1080/10971475.2021.1972550.

Srinivasan T. N. & Tendulkar S. D. (2003) India in the GATT and WTO, Chapter 3 from Reintegrating India with the World Economy, Institute of International Economics, available at https://www.piie.com/publications/chapters_preview/98/3iie2806.pdf

Srinivasan, T. N. (2001) "India's Reform of External Sector Policies and Future Multilateral Trade Negotiations." Discussion Paper 830 (June). Yale University, Economic Growth Center, New Haven, Connecticut, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/2371311_India's_Reform_Of_External_Sector_Policies_And_Future_Multilateral_Trade_Negotiations

Statement by India – Delivered by Ambassador & PR to the WTO, Agenda Item 12: 'Strengthening the WTO to promote Development and Inclusivity' – Communication from the African Group, Cuba and India (WT/GC/W/778/Rev.3), **General Council Meeting, available at** https://pmindiaun.gov.in/statements/MjM3Mw

Statista (2022) India: Distribution of the workforce across economic sectors from 2011 to 2021, available at https://www.statista.com/statistics/271320/distribution-of-the-workforce-across-economic-sectors-in-india/

Statista (2022), Agriculture in China - statistics & facts, available at https://www.statista.com/ topics/7439/agriculture-in-china/#topicOverview

Sun, Zhenyu (2008) "Statement of H.E. Ambassador Sun Zhenyu at the Informal Trade Negotiations Committee Meeting", 11 August, available at http://www.mofcom.gov.cn

The Economist (2021) Economic Power Play: Assessing China's Trade Policies, The Intelligence Unit, available at https://impact.economist.com/perspectives/sites/default/files/economic power play assessing chinas trade policies 0608.pdf

The Economist Times (2017) Agriculture exports decline to \$33.87 billion in FY17, available at https://m.economictimes.com/news/economy/foreign-trade/agriculture-exports-decline-to-33-87-billion-in-fy17/articleshow/59987585.cms

The Hindu (2021) India calls for IPR waiver in WTO, dismantling trade barriers in global fight against pandemic, available at https://www.thehindu.com/business/india-calls-for-ipr-waiver-in-wto-dismantling-trade-barriers-in-global-fight-against-pandemic/article36962487.ece/amp/

The Office of the Chargé d'Affaires of the PRC in the Republic of Lithuania (2018) China's Position Paper on WTO Reform, available at http://lt.china-office.gov.cn/eng/xwd http://lt.china-office.gov.cn/eng/xwd http://lt.china-office.gov.cn/eng/xwd

The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China (2018), China and the World Trade Organization, Fifth edition, June, available at http://jm.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/news/202209/P020220902821735770276.pdf

The World Bank (2012) India: Issues and Priorities for Agriculture, available at https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2012/05/17/india-agriculture-issues-priorities

The World Bank (2022), World Bank Open Data. Free and open access to global development data. Washington, IBRD.IDA, available at https://data.worldbank.org/

The World bank (2022), Foreign direct investment, net inflows (BoP, current US\$)- China, available at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.KLT.DINV.CD.WD?view=chart

Tirkey A. (2019) The WTO Dispute Settlement System: An Analysis of India's Experience and Current Reform Proposal, ORF/ Observer Research Foundation, available at https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/ORF OccasionalPaper 209 WTO.pdf

Union of India v. Manmull Jain and Ors. (1954), Calcutta High Court, 11 August, Indian Kanoon, available at https://indiankanoon.org/doc/310509/

USCC (2022) CCP decision'making and Xi Jiping's centralization of authority, Chapter 1, available at https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/Chapter_1--CCP_Decision-Making_and_Xi_Jinpings_Centralization_of_Authority.pdf

USCC (2022) CCP decision'making and Xi Jiping's centralization of authority, Chapter 1, available at https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/Chapter_1--CCP_Decision-Making and Xi Jinpings Centralization of Authority.pdf

Viola, 1. A. (2020) The Closure of the International System: How Institutions Create Political Equalities and Hierarchies. Vol. 153. Cambridge: Cambridge university Press, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/books/closure-of-the-international-system/DD2874B07D991 B0D5226ACB13B313081

Wan, J. (2021). US-China trade war: Speculative saving perspective, The Chinese Economy, 54(2), 107–123, available at https://doi.org/10.1080/10971475.2020.1830230

Wang, X. (2011). China's Status and Influence in the Multilateral Trade System. SSRN Electronic Journal, RCCPB Working Paper #7, available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/256038624 China's Status and Influence in the Multilateral Trade System

Ward, S.. (2017). Status and the challenge of rising powers. 10.1017/9781316856444.

Weifeng Z. (2021) The China Challenge: Enjoying Key Advantages, the Mainland May Soon Overtake the U.S, available at https://www.discoursemagazine.com/p/the-china-challenge-enjoying-key-advantages-the-mainland-may-soon-overtake-the-u-s

Weinhardt C. & Brink T. (2019): Varieties of contestation: China's rise and the liberal trade order, Review of International Political Economy, available at https://doi.org/10.1080/09692290.2019.1699145

Wendt A. (1992), 'Anarchy is what states make of it: the social construction of power politics,' International Organization 46, no.

Wendt, A. (1999) Social Theory of International Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Wicaksono, Abraham. (2021). India's Withdrawal from Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP). Nation State: Journal of International Studies. 4, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/357311774_India's_Withdrawal_from_Regional_Comprehensive_Economic_Partnership_RCEP

Wolf & Zangl (1996) The European Economic and Monetary Union: 'Two-level Games' and the Formation of International Institutions, available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1354066196002003003

Wolfe R. (2013), Letting the Sun Shine in at the WTO: How Transparency Brings the Trading System to Life 33–34 (WTO Economic Research and Statistics Division, Working Paper ERSD-2013-03).

World Bank (2022) <u>Exports of goods and services (current US\$) - China</u>, available at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.EXP.GNFS.CD?locations=CN&view=chart

World Bank (2022), GDP growth (annual %)-China, available at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG?locations=CN&view=chart

WTO (2000) Protection of biodiversity and traditional knowledge. The Indian experience, WT/CTE/W/156, IP/C/W/198, available at https://www.twn.my/title/cteindia.htm

WTO (2001) Argentina — Measures Affecting the Import of Pharmaceutical Products, DS233, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds233_e.htm

WTO (2001) Report of the Working Party on the Accession of China, WT/MIN(01)/3, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=q:/WT/MIN01/3.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2001) Special discussion on intellectual property and access to medicines, held in the Centre William Rappard during the meeting of the Council from 18 to 22 June, Chairperson: Ambassador Boniface Chidyausiku (Zimbabwe), IP/C/M/31, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=Q:/IP/C/M31.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2001), Accession of the People's Republic of China Ministerial Decision of 10 November 2001, art. 2(D)(1), WTO Doc, WT/L/432

WTO (2002) Communication from the People's Republic of Chima, Assessment of Trade in Services, 19th of December, TN/S/W/9, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.as.px?filename=Q:/TN/S/W9.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2002) Communication from the People's Republic of Chima, Assessment of Trade in Services, 19th of December, TN/S/W/9, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=Q:/TN/S/W9.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2002) United States — Rules of Origin for Textiles and Apparel Products, DS243, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds243_e.htm

WTO (2003) Communication from Argentina, Bolivia, Chile, The PRC, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Egypt, Guatemala, India, Mexico, Pakistan, Peru, Philippines and Thailand, TN/S/W/14, https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=Q:/TN/S/W14.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2003) Proposal of flexibility provisions for recently acceded members, Communication from China, WT/MIN(03)W/8, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009DP.aspx?language=E&CatalogueIdList=15321,15319,2384,15317,15685, 2497,16843,8808&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=2&FullTextHash=&HasEnglishRecord=True&HasFrenchRecord=True&HasSpanishRecord=True

WTO (2003) Statement by H.E. Mr Arun Jaitley Minister of Commerce and Industry and Law and Justic, India, Ministerial conference, Fifth Session Cancún, 10 - 14 September WT/MIN(03)/ST/7, available at https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/minist_e/min03_e/statements-e/st7.pdf

WTO (2003) Statement by H.E. Mr. Lu Fuyuan Minister of Commerce, 11 September, WT/MIN(03)/ST/12, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename="Q:/WT/MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True">https://wtw.https

WTO (2003), Statement by H.E. Mr. Lu Fuyuan Minister of Commerce, 11 September, WT/MIN(03)/ST/12, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx? filename=Q:/WT/ MIN03/ST12C1.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2004) China and the WTO: Challenges and opportunities for the future, WTO Forum of the 6th Shanghai — International Industry Fair, December, available at https://www.wto.org/FRENCH/news_f/spsp_f/spsp32_f.htm

WTO (2005) Ministerial Conference - Sixth Session - Hong Kong, 13 - 18 December 2005 - China - Statement by H.E. Mr. Bo Xilai - Minister of Commerce, WT /MIN(05)/ST/59, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=Q:/WT/MIN05/ST59.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2005) Ministerial Conference, Six Session, Hong Kong, Summary Record of the Second Meeting, WT/MIN(05)/ST/59, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?language=E&CatalogueIdList=27512,105676,97541,74792,62336,84447, 82654,51719,105333,77469&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=7&FullTextHash=&HasEnglishRecord=True&HasFrenchRecord=True&HasSpanishRecord=True

WTO (2005) Statement by HE Mr Kamal Nath Minister of Commerce and Industry, India, Ministerial conference, Sixth Session Hong Kong, 13 - 18 December, WT/MIN(05)/ST/17, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=Q:/WT/MIN05/ST17.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2007) India — Additional and Extra-Additional Duties on Imports from the United States, DS360, available at https://www.w/to.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds360_e.htm

WTO (2007), Negotiating proposal by Recently Acceded Members (RAMs)", TN/AG/GEN/24, 13 March, available https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx? filename=Q:/TN/TE/W65.pdf& Open=True

WTO (2007), Negotiating proposal by Recently Acceded Members (RAMs)", TN/AG/GEN/24, 13 March, available https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?file name=Q:/TN/TE/W65.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2008) Panel Reports, China – Measures Affecting Imports of Automobile Parts, WT/DS339/R, WT/DS340/R, WT/DS342/R and Add.1 and Add.2, adopted 12 January, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S006.aspx?DataSource=Cat&query=@Symbol=WT/DS342/R*&Language=English&Context=ScriptedSearches&languageUIChanged=true

WTO (2008) Trade Polict Review, Report by Secritariat of China, WT/TPR/S/199, avaiable at https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wto.org %2Fenglish%2Ftratop e%2Fs199-00 e.doc&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK

WTO (2009) Panel Report, China – Measures Affecting the Protection and Enforcement of Intellectual Property Rights, WT/DS362/R, adopted 20 March, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S006.aspx?DataSource=Cat&query=@Symbol=WT/DS362/R&Language=English&Context=ScriptedSearches&languageUIChanged=true

WTO (2009) Statement by H.E. Mr. CHEN Deming Minister of Commerce, 2 December, WT/MIN(09)/ST/113, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename =Q:/WT/MIN09/ST113.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2009) Statement by HE Mr Anand Sharma Minister of Commerce and Industry, India, Seventh Session Geneva, 30 November - 2 December, WT/MIN(09)/ST/35, available at https://wtocentre.iift.ac.in/Minister/geneva(2009).pdf

WTO (2010) European Union and a Member State — Seizure of Generic Drugs in Transit, DS408, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds408_e.htm

WTO (2010) Panel Report, China – Measures Affecting Trading Rights and Distribution Services for Certain Publications and Audiovisual Entertainment Products, WT/DS363/R and Corr.1, adopted 19 January, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S006.aspx?DataSource=Cat&query=@Symbol=WT/DS363/R*&Language=English&Context=ScriptedSearches&languageUIChanged=true

WTO (2010). Council Debates Anti-counterfeiting Talks, Patents on Life, available at https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/news10_e/trip_08jun10_e.htm.

WTO (2011) Concluding remarks by the Chairperson, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/tpr_e/tp349_crc_e.htm

WTO (2012) India — Measures Concerning the Importation of Certain Agricultural Products, DS430, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop e/dispu e/dispu status e.htm

WTO (2012) United States — Definitive Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duties on Certain Products from China, DS379, Request for Consultations received on 19 September, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds379_e.htm

WTO (2012), Council for Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights. MINUTES OF MEETING, IP/C/M/67, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/direct doc.aspx?filename=Q:/IP/C/M67.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2012), World Trade Organization Negotiations: The Doha Development Agenda, available at https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/20121115_RL32060_c58ed63ea290bf8893f5 14e3e4173ef077754366.pdf

WTO (2013) Ministerial Conference Ninth Session Bali, 3-6 December, Statement by H.E. MR Sharma Minister of Commerce and Industry, WT/MIN(13)/ST/22, available at https://wtocentre.iift.ac.in/Minister/ST22-2013-Bali.pdf

WTO (2015) Address by Ms. Nirmala Sitharaman Minister of State (Independent Charge) for Commerce and Industry of India, At the Plenary Session of the 10th Ministerial Conference of the WTO, available at https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/minist_e/mc10_e/statements_e/ind_e.pdf

WTO (2018) China Trade Disruptive Economic Model, Communication from The United States, 16th July, WT/GC/W/745

WTO (2018) Ministerial Conference Eleventh Session Buenos Aires, 10-13 December 2017, Statement by Ambassador Robert Lighthizer United States Trade Representative, WT/MIN(17)/ST/128, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename =q:/WT/MIN17/ST128.pdf&Open=True

WTO (2018) United States — Certain Measures on Steel and Aluminium Products, DS547, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds547_e.htm

WTO (2019) China's Proposal on WTO Reform". General Council, Communication from China. WT/GC/W/773, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?CatalogueIdList=254127&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=0

WTO (2019) India — Export Related Measures, DS541, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds541_e.htm

WTO (2019) India — Tariff Treatment on Certain Goods in the Information and Communications Technology Sector, DS585, available at https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/cases_e/ds582_e.htm

WTO (2019) Statement on Special and Differential Treatment to Promote Development. WT/GC/202, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=q:/WT/GC/202R1.pdf

WTO (2019) The Continued Relevance of Special and Differential Treatment in Favour of Developing Members to Promote Development and Ensure Inclusiveness, WT/GC/W/765/Rev.2, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/FE_Search/FE_S_S009-DP.aspx?CatalogueIdList=251955&CurrentCatalogueIdIndex=0

WTO (2021) Trade policy review, India,WT/TPR/M/403, available at https://docs.wto.org/dol2fe/Pages/SS/directdoc.aspx?filename=q:/WT/TPR/M403.pdf&Open=Tr ue

Xinhua News Agency (2019) Full Text of Chinese Vice President's Speech at 2019 WEF Annual Meeting,", January 24, available at http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/24/c 137771279.htm

Xinquan T, (2013) China's position and role in the Doha Round negotiations, from the book China and global trade governance edited by Zeng K, and Liong W., 1st edition, available at https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/edit/10.4324/9780203079720-10/china-position-role-doha-round-negotiations-xinquan-tu

Yang (2023), China: We're Still a Developing Nation. US Lawmakers: No Way), available https://www.voanews.com/a/china-we-re-still-a-developing-nation-us-lawmakers-no-way/7041814.html

Yi X. (2011), A Decade in the WTO, A Decade of Shared Development, in A DECADE IN THE WTO: IMPLICATIONS FOR CHINA AND TRADE GOVERNANCE 1, available at https://biblioteca.fundacionicbc.edu.ar/images/f/fd/A-decade-in-the-wto-implications-for-china-and-global-trade-governance.pdf

Yin, R. K. (2003), Case Study Research: Design and Methods. (3nd ed.), London: Sage Publications Inc, available at https://iwansuharyanto.files.wordpress.com/2013/ 04/robert_k-yin_case_study_research_design_and_mebookfi-org.pdf

Yu J. (2018) The belt and road initiative: domestic interests, bureaucratic politics and the EU-China relations, Asia Europe Journal, available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.10 07/s10308-018-0510-0

Yu P.K. (2020) From Struggle to Surge: China's TRIPS Experience and Its Lessons for Access to Medicines, Legal Studies Research Paper Series Research Paper No. 20–16, available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3677329



MASTER'S THESIS PROJECT

India and China in the world economic governance: the case of the WTO

Author: Mariia Povna

Scientific supervisor: doc. PhDr. Jan Karlas, M.A., Ph.D.

Study Program: International Relations (MAIN)

Academic year 2021-2022 Prague

INTRODUCTION

One of the pivotal factors determining the development dynamics of international relations system at the present stage is the entry of "The Emerging Asian Giants", India and China, into "the world politics proscenium". Rapid and sustainable economic growth allows these states to systematically strengthen their influence in the international arena through an active foreign policy, both at the regional and global levels.

Within the framework of the Doha Round of the WTO, India and China are taking an active position in the block of developing economies on issues of reducing the level of state support for agriculture by developed countries, cutting the level of tariff protection in the agricultural market, the possibility of obtaining tariff-free and quota-free access for their goods on the markets of developed countries, etc.

Negotiations on the liberalization of global agricultural products have been going on for 20 years due to the problem of non-agricultural market access (NAMA). Developed countries want more access to the industrial sector of developing countries, and the latter, in turn, fear that this may lead to a decrease in economic growth.

The relevance of the research lies in the duration of the Doha round of multilateral trade negotiations, where India and China play a major role in protecting the interests of countries with emerging economies.

RESEARCH AIM AND RESEARCH QUESTION

The aim of the research is to study the emerging economies of India and China, their trade preferences in the Doha Round negotiations within WTO and provide insight into the possible political implications of the rise of emerging economies for a liberal world order.

The following research questions are addressed: 1. What were the trade policy preferences of India and China in the Doha Round? and 2. What explains the preferences of India and China in the Doha Round?

LITERATURE OVERVIEW

Currently, there is a huge amount of literature on the role of emerging economies, their participation in the WTO and beyond, and their ability to influence global economic governance, which can serve as a theoretical and conceptual basis for this study. In our review, we highlight the most relevant to our master's thesis works of Barnett M. and Duvall R. (2005); Lake, David A. (2009); Moravcsik, A. (1997); Nel P. (2010); Odell, J. S. (2011); Parizek M. (2019); Putnam

Robert D. (1988); Wendt (1994), Michalopoulos C (2014), Polaski S. (2006), Grinin L (2013), Narlikar (2006), Scrinivasan T. (2006), He X. (2016) and others.

To begin with, Barnett M. and Duvall R. are convinced that the current changes taking place in the institutions of global economic governance are a reflection of structural changes in the distribution of economic power between states (Barnett M. and Duvall R. 2005). Scholars argue that international institutions are created by great powers to promote and defend their interests and advantageous positions while regulating trade. In examining the global trade regime and the failed Doha round on trade liberalization, we point out that in the area of multilateral cooperation, the interests of states are the main contribution to the political system of global governance. Thus, Michal Parizek in his work speculates about the extent to which the WTO as a political system is able to ensure: the interests' reflection of the member states; aggregation of member states interests; and timely decision making (Michal Parizek, 2019). In assessing the strength of the international market, David A. Lake stresses that states which benefit from trade liberalization, enter into tough bargaining with the purpose of opening up industrialized countries' markets and are ready to venture negotiating failure in order to maximize their leverages. He argues that none of the states could influence international supply and demand, emphasizing that tariffs do not have to be optimal to have a profound impact not only on those who decide to apply them, but also on the objectives of the policy. The political scholar also recognizes that open economy politics is the most recent expression of two traditional approaches to trade policy associated with IR liberalism - interest-based social approaches based on the economic interests of domestic actors and institutional, state-oriented approaches with a focus on the influence of domestic institutions on trade policy (Lake, David A. 2009).

With regard to the problems that power and negotiations pose, Moravscik depicts divergent preferences of states as an avid desire in specific area to affect international outcomes. He believes that "interdependent states preferences inflict a binding constraint on state behaviour" (Moravscik), conditioning importance to understand what is behind of these preferences and how exactly they change behaviour. Therefore, "what states want is determinant of what they do" (Moravscik). Nevertheless, actors' preferences are viewed either as zero-sum or as a deadlock that is to say, authorities from different states encounter bargaining game with certain mutual gains and feasibility of external pressure due to the fact that leading social groups

in one state advocating their positions through state action inflict some costs on leading social groups in other states.

When examining the Doha Round negotiations, we will rely on Odell, who portrays negotiations as a consequent interaction between two or more participants who tackle divergent arguments, proposals, ideas, stances with the ultimate objective of concluding an agreement (Odell 2013). However, what is more crucial than agreement is the outcome alluding to the distribution of gains and losses among the parties involved. Within WTO, due to a great number of members, countries may form coalitions with a menace to freeze the decision if it does not meet their preferences and postpone negotiations, as rational decision-maker India demonstrates concerning its protectionists positions in agricultural sector. Additionally, he highlights those negotiations are not constrained to compromise and win-win situations what illustrates Doha Round predicament.

In exploring how states come to recognition of their interests, we turn to the theory of constructivism, whose proponents argue that social norms and identity shape state behavior and affect the vector of their interests (Wendt, 1994). Wendt highlights corporate and social identity. The corporate identity of the state gives rise to four major interests: physical security; ontological security in relationships with the world, which cause the desire for a stable social identity; recognition as an actor by others; development for a better life on a collective level. Social identity is the cognitive and structural phenomenon that allow the actor to define "who I am/ we are" in the social role structure of shared understandings and expectations. "Social identity and interests are always in interaction," says Wendt (Wendt, 1994). According to this vision, we will consider China's participation in the WTO through the interconnection of national interests with a special set of values, norms and perceptions of status, which justifies the correctness of its behaviour on the world arena.

The literature on the emerging states of India and China provides a rich valuable information about the rapid economic rise of these states and considers whether they will be supporters or opponents of the existing international economic order. Thus, Michalopoulos C. draws attention to the fact that "the international community missed the opportunity to consolidate the ongoing liberalization when it was unable to reach an agreement after ten years of negotiations on the Doha Round and that China and India became key players in the WTO, therefore declared themselves as new analogues of the "old powers" (Michalopoulos C. 2014). The essence of the Doha Round trade negotiations were revealed by Sandra Polaski in her book, describing it as a

confrontation between developed and developing countries where the sectoral preferences considerably diverged. The most contentious issues are subject to maintenance of protectionist measures in sensible agricultural field as well as preservation of trade barriers "to nurture fledgling domestic manufacturing and service sectors" what created a deadlock in the Doha Round and posed challenges to future bargaining rounds (Polaski S. 2006). In attempts to analyse the feasible outcomes of negotiations focusing on particular preferences, the scholar applies Carnegie model which is the cutting-edge tool for projecting possible scenarios, concretely, scenarios for Doha Round negotiations. Consequently, the obtained results shows that concessions in some fields have their limits alluding to India conservatism whereas identifying China as the greatest gainer.

Investigating the participation of India and China in the WTO, we will focus on studies that draw attention to the preferences of the "emerging states" towards the Doha Round. Grinin L. analyzes the development models of India and China: lists the factors of a possible deceleration of Chinese economic growth, indicates the significant features of the Indian economy, notes common and different features of the two Asian giants and gives the author's forecast of their prospects in the 21st century (Grinin L., 2013).

A globally recognized advocate of equal treatment, India is distinguished among other developing countries by its defensive nay-saying stance in multilateral negotiations withing WTO, that is, the 'strict distributive strategy' and its requirements for unconditional concessions in specific areas (Narlikar A. 2006). The author draws the examples of Like-Minded Group (LMG) and G10 coalitions where India performed as a leading blocking actor, thereby supporting her argument. In addition, she elaborates 4 hypotheses which are nature and composition of Indian bureaucracies, domestic political economy, regional security imperatives, ideas and political culture to test rationality of India's decisions. The fact that India, as the leader of coalitions of developing countries, protects their interests in the field of agriculture and the industrial sector, are outlined in their works by Srinivasan, T. N. (2006); Conceicao-Heldt, Eugénia da (2013); Hopewell Kristen (2014).

Assessing China's rise as the world's most important economic power, Xingqiang He focuses on domestic players and internal factors that affect China's behaviour and performance in negotiation in the WTO since 2001. Due to internal restrictive standpoint in global trade governance, the state lacked capability to move forward in negotiations, nevertheless, pointing out on the excessive commitments China was ready to made, the author asserts that Doha Round is an

opportunity for China to approximate its preferences from regional to global level which will allow it to occupy dominant role and strengthen its positions in global economy (He X. 2016). Consequently, in several years, having stabilized its economic growth, China exercised its rule-making ability and active positions in negotiations, thereby bringing particular resistance in tariff reductions in terms of concessions in the sectors of agriculture, NAMA and services. Describing the economic benefits of China in the WTO, Boden G. concludes that China's accession to the WTO in 2001 gave a significant impetus to both the economic development of China itself and world trade in general (Boden G. 2012). Reducing tariffs and barriers to trade, a larger inflow of foreign direct investment stimulated China's export markets. The author of "China's Accession to the WTO: Economic Benefits" notes that with an astonishing increase in exports, Chinese farmers faced significant competition from agricultural imports from the United States, leading China to defend its position in the Doha Round.

CONCEPTUAL AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK, RESEARCH HYPOTHESIS

Exploring the role of India and China in global economic governance through their participation in the WTO, we will focus on two specific questions: 1) What were the preferences of India and China in the Doha Round? 2) What explains the preference of India and China in the Doha Round? To explain the preferences of the two largest Asian states (India and China), we will base on Putnam R. two-level game theory, which assumes the economic benefits of domestic players, and turn to a constructivist theory that reveals the concerns of the emerging states about recognition and redistribution. (Nel P. 2010).

Putnam portrays the politics of many international negotiations as a two-level game: Level I, which encompasses an interim negotiated agreement between international negotiators, and Level II, where national groups decide to ratify or reject an agreement. The fact that a Level I agreement needs to be ratified at Level II means that there are intrinsically linked (Putnam R. 1988). During international negotiations, state representatives must take into account the interests of their colleagues at the international level (level I) and at the same time take into account the interests of their voters, namely, bureaucracy, interest groups and the media at the domestic level (level II). Therefore, we may argue that foreign policy reflects the preferences of domestic players.

The theoretical objective of the two-level game is to explain international negotiations from the standpoint of the main negotiator (president or prime minister, party leader, bureaucrat) who simultaneously participates in two different levels aimed at reconciling domestic and international interests through negotiations without pursuing their own claims or preferences. On the one hand, it is significant for politicians to achieve domestic policy goals while maintaining international bargaining power. On the other hand, international negotiations must also comply with domestic restrictions.

Putnam stresses the important role of a negotiating mechanism that is present at all stages of negotiations, and it can be characterized as efficiency or distribution. In the case of effective negotiations, agreements are mutually beneficial, leading to cooperation between the parties. The distributional aspect arises when one side wins more than the other. According to the author's conviction, the set of victories depends on the preferences and coalition of level I; level II political institutions (the process of domestic ratification of international agreements); and the strategy of level I negotiators. Putnam claims that international agreements will only succeed if they lead to domestic benefits. Based on Putnam's theory, we could propose the following hypothesis:

H1. The preferences of India and China in the Doha Round were driven by the economic benefits and costs of important domestic players.

Following the Putnam two-level game approach, we will analyse how China has achieved transitional period to reduce tariffs and export subsidies and, accordingly, reduce tarrifs for its exports to WTO countries. We will also try to clarify that trade policy preferences in India reflect the demands of influential industry interest groups.

Further in the theoretical chapter will be given the main provisions of constructivism, which studies the role of intangible, ideological, spiritual factors in international relations. Philip Nel, in his article "Redistribution and Recognition: What Developing Powers Want", describes the underlying reasons for states' behaviour, their goals, concerns about unequal distribution of wealth, and the desire for global recognition that states can achieve through institutions created by society for a specific purpose (Nel 2010). He focuses on the fact that the policy of these states is aimed at obtaining a relative gains, trying to change the distribution of benefits created by the world economy, to a greater extent in favour of developing countries, to bring them closer to what they consider to be optimal conditions for internal and global promotion of the developing world.

Nel sees recognition not just as an adjunct to redistribution, but as a logically and ethically basic concept. He is convinced that the redistribution of relative benefits - power, prestige, and wealth - is a necessary but by no means a sufficient condition for gaining recognition. For him,

"recognition" means a communicative process in the international community of states, through which states mutually recognize their status and show public respect. Nel explains that recognition and respect are indivisible benefits for developing countries, as they, based on their respect as equal and full members of the international community, will have the rights and privileges associated with the membership of states. The self-esteem of developing countries depends on such recognition. And this reflects the growing confidence in their ability to advance their plans on the world stage. Nel's reasoning leads to the following hypothesis:

H2: India and China's preferences in the Doha Round were driven by their concerns of redistribution and recognition.

The second hypothesis is assessed through constructivist theoretical lenses that shed light on how states see themselves and perceive other states (ally, belligerent, enemy, neutral party, aggressor, democratic or autocratic state, etc.), while taking into account historical subjectivity, ethnicity, cultural peculiarities, omnipresent norms and values, interest and preferences formed by ideas, the nature of domestic and foreign policies. Paying special attention to social structure and identity, this theory reveals a change of power in global economic governance, justifying it by the vertiginous economic growth of the developing states, in particular, India and China, thereby demonstrating the desire of these states to recognize their status, preferences and power not only regionally, but also internationally, and explains why they continue to negotiate with each other in the Doha Round on contentious issues leading to mutually beneficial outcomes in anarchical world.

After presenting the relevant theories and hypotheses, the third chapter provides a basic empirical analysis of this thesis.

EMPIRICAL DATA AND ANALYTICAL TECHNIQUE

The two largest Asian states, India and China, were selected for this research, since they differ in a number of features, namely, divergent paths of economic growth, approaches to global economic governance, preferences in multilateral negotiations within Doha Round, attitude to the WTO, etc. that are relevant to the present research. In the empirical section, we will try to analyse whether the positions of the two countries reflect specific domestic economic interests, concerns about redistribution and recognition, or both, or none of them. Based on this, we elaborated the following variables: dependent variable (DV) - preferences of India and China and independent

Variables (IVs): 1) economic benefits and costs of important domestic players, 2) Indian and Chinese concerns about redistribution and recognition.

Empirical data will be compiled from the following sources: available WTO regulations, especially those related to the 2003 Cancun Ministerial Conference; from researches by political scholars studying the Doha Round and WTO; from media materials on the current situation in the Doha Round. In addition, for our master's thesis, materials of regular ministerial conferences from 2001 to 2021, annual reports of the WTO on world trade, multilateral trade agreements, bilateral trade agreements that constitute the legal basis of the WTO's activities will be considered as well as international treaties and preferential agreements. Some of the information obtained from these sources is going to be transformed into graphs, tables and illustrations elaborated by the author.

The master's thesis examines the period of the Doha round of trade negotiations (from 2001 to 2021), where the main players are India and China on the main issues - agriculture, NAMA, services, protecting the interests of developing countries.

METHODS

In our research, qualitative case study method will be used. A case study, according to one of the outstanding theorists of the method, is "an in-depth study of a single situation limited in time frame in order to understand a wider range of (similar) cases" (Gerring J 2004). The case study is intended primarily for generating hypotheses or testing the plausibility of a hypothesis, and the task of the researcher is to establish what causal connections in principle exist in the phenomenon under study, and to identify variables that can then be studied within the framework of more serious research (George A., Bennett A. 2004).

Based on the case study method, first in our theses we will look at what India and China wanted to achieve in the Doha Round, focusing on the main areas (industrial goods, agriculture, services). We then analyse the economic interests of each country and the corresponding political preferences. Next, we will look at outcomes of the negotiations which may improve the redistribution of economic benefits in favour of India and China, and which may improve the legitimacy of the WTO from the view of the two countries. In our study, the operationalization of data will lead us to understand the preferences and intentions of the "emerging states" in regulating their respective sectors in international trade negotiations.

CONCLUSIONS

In this project, the topic of the master's thesis is determined, the objectives of the research are outlined, research questions are formulated, a review of the scientific literature is made, the conceptual and theoretical framework of the research are considered, the methods of empirical research are briefly described and an approximate structure of the master's thesis is proposed.

STRUCTURE OF THE THESIS

- 1. Rising powers and the WTO with the focus on India and China
- 2. Theoretical and methodological framework
- 2.1. Liberal analysis
- 2.2. Constructivist analysis
- 2.3. Method
- 3. Case study: China
- 3.1. China's preferences
- 3.2. Domestic economic interests
- 3.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and legitimacy
- 4. Case study: India
- 4.1. India's preferences
- 4.2. Domestic economic interests
- 4.3. Role of concerns about redistribution and legitimacy

Conclusion

REFERENCES

- 1. Agrawal P., Sahoo P. (2003) Implication for China and India. Economic and Political Weekly Economic and Political Weekly Vol. 38, No. 25, pp. 2544-255
- 2. Barnett M., Duvall R. (2005), Power and Global Governance. Cambridge University Press, available at https://assets.cambridge.org/97805215/49523/excerpt/9780521549523_excerpt.pdf
- 3. Baylis J., Smith P., Owens S.(2001), The Globalization of World Politics, IR Theory in Practice, Case Study: China's WTO Accession 2001, Oxford University Press, available at https://global.oup.com/uk/orc/xedition/baylis6exe/student/cases/

- 4. Boden G. (2012) China's Accession to the WTO: Economic Benefits // The Park Place Economist, Vol. 20., available at http://digitalcommons.iwu.edu/parkplace/vol20/iss1/815
- 5. CEIC, Global Economic Data Indicator, Charts & Forecasts, available at https://www.ceic data.com/en
- Chetan A., Andy X. (2004), India and China: Special Economic Analysis, New Tigers of Asia.-Economic Trends, available at https://www.ibef.org/download/New_Tigers_Asia.pdf
- 7. Christiansen T. (2016) A Liberal Institutionalist Perspective on China-EU Relations. In Jianwei Wang and Weiging Song (eds), China, the European Union, and International Politics of Global Governance, London: Palgrave, pp. 1-17, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/293756039_A_Liberal_Institutionalist_Perspective on China-EU Relations
- 8. Conceicao-Heldt E. (2013), Emerging Powers in the WTO Negotiations: The Domestic Sources of Trade Policy Preferences, The International Trade Journal 27(5), pp. 431-449, available at <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/262969577_Emerging_Powers_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_The_Domestic_Sources_of_Trade_Policy_Preferences_in_WTO_Negotiations_I
- 9. Fernandes T. (2013), The Doha Development Round and Challenges to Multilateral Trade Negotiations, available at https://www.e-ir.info/2015/07/13/the-doha-development-round-and-challenges-to-multilateral-trade-negotiations/
- 10. Finnemore, M., Sikkink K. (1998), International Norm Dynamics and Political Change. International Organization, 52(4), 887-917, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/2601361
- 11. Frieden, J. A. (1999), Actors and Preferences in International Relations. Strategic Choice and International Relations. Ed. David A Lake & Robert Powell. Princeton University Press, 1999. Web. Copy, available at https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/jfrieden/files/actprefir.pdf
- 12. George A., Bennett A. (2004), Case study and theory development in the social sciences, MIT University Press Group Ltd.
- 13. Gerring J (2004). What Is a Case Study and What Is It Good for? // American Political Science Review. Vol. 98, available at https://fekmekci.files.wordpress.com/2014/ 11/gerring-case-study.pdf

- 14. Grinin L. (2013). The Tiger and the Dragon, Development Models and Perspectives of India and China, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/326977002
 https://www.
- 15. He X. (2016), China and global trade governance, the Centre for International Governance Innovation, available at https://www.cigionline.org/static/documents/cigi_paper_no.104 web.pdf
- 16. Hopewell K. (2014), Different paths to power: The rise of Brazil, India and China at the World Trade Organization. September, Review of International Political Economy, 22(2):1-28, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271993748
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271993748
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271993748
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271993748
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271993748
 Different paths to power The rise of Brazil India and China at the World Trade
 Organization
- 17. International trade centre, available at https://www.intracen.org/
- 18. ITC, International Trade Statistics, available at https://www.intracen.org/itc/market-info-tools/trade-statistics/
- 19. Keane J., Velde D.W. (2020), The New Landscape of Global Economic Governance:

 Strengthening the Role of Emerging Economies, available at http://www.edc
 2020.eu/fileadmin/publications/EDC 2020 Working Paper no 13 The New Landsc

 ape Of Economic Governance Strengthening the Role of Emerging Economies v3

 .pdf
- 20. Keohane, R. O. (2002). Power and Governance in a Partially Globalized World. London and New York: Routledge, available at https://dl1.cuni.cz/pluginfile.php/456753/mod_resource/content/0/Robert%20Keohane%20Power%20and%20Governance%20in%20a%20Partially%20Globalized%20World.pdf
- 21. Lake, David A. (2009), Open Economy Politics: A Critical Review, Review of International Organizations, 4, available at https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.370. 5715&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- 22. Mavroidis P.C., Sapir A. (2021), China and the WTO: Two systems meet, available at https://vox eu.org/article/china-and-wto-two-systems-meet
- 23. Mearsheimer J.J (2006), China's Unpeaceful Rise. Current History, available at https://wir101.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Mearsheimer-Chinas-Unpeaceful-Rise.pdf

- 24. Michalopoulos C. (2000), Trade and development in the GATT and WTO: The role of special and differential treatment for developing countries, available at https://www.wto.org
- 25. Moore, David, S., & McCabe, G.P. (2006). Introduction to the Practice of Statistics. New York: W.H Freeman and Company.
- 26. Moravcsik, A. (1997), Taking Preferences Seriously: A Liberal Theory of International Politics. International Organization 51(4): 513–553, available at https://www.princeton.edu/~amoravcs/library/preferences.pdf
- 27. Narlikar A. (2006), Peculiar chauvinism or strategic calculation? Explaining the negotiating strategy of a rising India. International Affairs, Vol. 82(1), pp. 59-76, available at http://dcac.du.ac.in/documents/E-Resource/2020/Metrial/513CihnnitaBaruah2.pdf
- 28. Nel P. (2010) Redistribution and Recognition: What Emerging Powers want. Review of International Studies, available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/40961962
- 29. Odell J.S., Tingley D. (2013), Negotiating Agreements in International Relations John S. (with Fen Osler Hampson, Andrew H. Kydd, Brett Ashley Leeds, James K. Sebenius, Janice Gross Stein, Barbara F. Walter, and I. William Zartman, available at http://www.apsanet.org/portals/54/Files/Task%20Force%20Reports/Chapter7Mansbridge.pdf
- 30. OECD database, available at https://data.oecd.org/
- 31. Parizek M (2019). Negotiations in the World Trade Organization: Design and Performance.-Charles University in Prague, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/336380127
 - Negotiations in the World Trade Organization Design and Performance
- 32. Polaski S. (2006) Winners and Losers: Impact of the Doha Round on Developing Countries, Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, available at https://carnegieen.dowment.org/files/BWfinal.pdf
- 33. Putnam R. D. (1988), Diplomacy and domestic politics: the logic of two-level games. International Organization, Vol. 42, No. 3, pp. 427-460, available at http://www.guillaumenicaise.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/Putnam-The-Logic-of-Two-Level-Games.pdf
- 34. Ray, A. S., Saha, S. (2009), India's Stance at the WTO: Shifting Coordinates, Unaltered Paradigm. New Delhi: Centre for International Trade and Development, Jawaharlal Nehru University, available at http://www.icrier.org/pdf/RaySahaWTOIndia.pdf

- 35. Sally, R. (2011), Indian Trade Policy after the Crisis. Brussels: European Centre for International Political Economy, available at https://ecipe.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/indian-trade-policy-after-the-crisis.pdf
- 36. Schetelig P. (2021), China in the World Trade Organisation, available at https://english.bdi.eu/article/news/china-in-the-world-trade-organisation/
- 37. Scott, James, Wilkinson R. (2013), 'China Threat? Evidence from the WTO', Journal of World Trade 47(4): 761-82, available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/258225302 China Threat Evidence from the WTO
- 38. Seawright, Jason Gerring, John (2008): Case Selection Techniques in Case Study Research: A Menu of Qualitative and Quantitative Options. Political Research Quarterly, Vol. 61, available at http://www.stevendroper.com/CaseSelection.pdf
- 39. Shivam K., Prabhakar R. (2017), Economic reform of India and China: Past and future, available at https://inspirajournals.com/uploads/Issues/587578421.pdf
- 40. Srinivasan, T. N. (2006), "China and India in the world economy", Stanford centre for international development, working paper No. 286, July 2006, available at https://www.epw.in/journal/2006/34/special-articles/china-india-and-world-economy.html
- 41. Statistic Times (2021), Comparing China and India by Economy, available at https://statistics.com/economy/china-vs-india-economy.php
- 42. Steinberg, Richard (2002), 'In the Shadow of Law or Power? Consensus-based Bargaining in the GATT/WTO', International Organization, 56(2): 33974, available at https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/161149/mod_resource/content/1/Steinberg%202002.pdf
- 43. The World Bank., World Development Indicators (WDI), available at https://datatopics.world-bank.org/world-development-indicators/
- 44. UN data base, available at https://www.un.org/en/library/page/databases
- 45. Wade, Robert H. (2003) 'What Strategies are Viable for Developing Countries Today? The World Trade Organization and the Shrinking of "Development Space", Review of International Political Economy, 10(4): 6214, available at http://www.brooklyn.cuny.edu/web/aca_socialsciences_polisci/150422_IA_Comps_What-Strategies-Are-Viable-For-Developing-Countries-Today.pdf
- 46. Walt, Stephen M. (1998), International Relations: One World, Many Theories. Source: Foreign Policy, No. 110, Special Edition: Frontiers of Knowledge, pp. 29- 32+34-46,

- available at https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/4886653/mod_resource/content/1/
 https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/4886653/mod_resource/content/1/">https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/4886653/mod_resource/content/1/">https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/4886653/mod_resource/content/1/">https://edisciplinas.usp.br/pluginfile.php/4886653/mod_resource/content/1/">http
- 47. Waltz, K. N. (1979). Theory of International Politics. Reading: Addison-Wesley Pub. Co., available at https://dl1.cuni.cz/pluginfile.php/486328/mod_resource/content/0/Kenneth%20N.%20Waltz%2Theory%20of%20International%20Politics%20AddisonWesley%20series%20in%20political%20science%20%20%20%201979.pdf
- 48. Wendt A. (1994) Collective Identity Formation and the International State // American Political Science Review. Vol. 88. No. 2. P. 384–396, available at https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Collective-Identity-Formation-andtheInternationalWendt/0a0d70e6 fa0a40e7d8d70eb 75bdfc4a6386225ca
- 49. Wendt A. (1995) Constructing International Politics / A.Wendt // International Security. Vol.20, No.1. Pp. 71-81, available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/265960638 Constructing International Politics
- 50. WTO (2001), Doha WTO Ministerial: Ministerial Declaration, available at https://www.wto.org/english/thewto-e/minist-e/min01-e/mindecl-e.htm
- 51. WTO (2001), WTO successfully concludes negotiations on China's entry, available at https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres01_e/pr243_e.htm
- 52. WTO, Cancun Ministerial Conference (2003), available at https://www.wto.org/english/ thewto_e/minist_e/min03_e/min03_e.htm
- 53. WTO, International Trade and tariff data, available at https://www.wto.org/english/res_e/ statis e/statis e.htm
- 54. Zartman, I. (2008), "Ripeness": the importance of timing in negotiation and conflict resolution, available at https://www.e-ir.info/2008/12/20/ripeness-the-importance-of-timing-in-negotiation-and-conflict-resolution/